An *in vivo* evaluation of aneuploid hematopoietic stem cell fitness

by

Sarah Jeanne Pfau

A.B. Molecular Biology Princeton University, 2008

Submitted to the Department of Biology in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in Biology

at the

MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

February 2016

© Sarah J. Pfau. All rights reserved.

The author hereby grants to MIT permission to reproduce and to distribute publicly paper and electronic copies of this thesis document in whole or in part in any medium now known or hereafter created.

Signature of the A	uthor:	Signature redacted			
		- V V V	Department of Biology October 14, 2015		
Certified by:	Signature	redacted _			
	/ 1		Dr. Angelika Amon		
			Professor of Biology		
Accepted by:	Signatur	e redacted	Thesis Supervisor		
1 2			Dr. Michael T. Hemann		
	MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE	Associ	ate Professor of Biology		
	OF TECHNOLOGY	Co-Chairman, Biolo	ogy Graduate Committee		
	OCT 28 2015				
	LIBRARIES				
	ARCHIVES				

An *in vivo* evaluation of aneuploid hematopoietic stem cell fitness

by

Sarah J. Pfau

Submitted to the Department of Biology on October 14th 2015 in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Biology

ABSTRACT

Aneuploidy is an unbalanced cell state associated with developmental conditions such as Down syndrome (DS) as well as cancer, a disease of rapid proliferation. Studies of yeast, mouse and human cells harboring one extra chromosome have demonstrated that aneuploid cells show a number of common phenotypes *in vitro*, notably decreased proliferation. However, the precise role of aneuploidy in cancer has yet to be elucidated, in part due to lack of systematic *in vivo* model systems. Furthermore, evaluation of aneuploidy-associated phenotypes *in vivo* has been difficult because autosomal trisomy is generally embryonic lethal in mice.

Here, I have evaluated hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) derived from three aneuploid mouse models *in vivo*, two models of autosomal trisomy and one model of chromosome instability. By performing hematopoietic reconstitutions, I found that aneuploid HSCs have a range of fitness *in vivo* that correlates with the amount of extra DNA in each line. My results demonstrate that aneuploidy-associated cellular phenotypes are observed *in vivo* and in the context of a euploid organism. Additionally, I found that aneuploidy is well tolerated in the hematopoietic lineage under normal conditions in two of the three mouse models analyzed. However, even these relatively fit aneuploid cells begin to show more severe phenotypes upon repeated proliferative challenge. In humans, DS is associated with perturbations in the hematopoietic system, often resulting in childhood leukemia. Trisomy is also frequently observed in non-DS leukemias. Establishment of this model system enables future systematic dissection of the source of aneuploidy-associated fitness defects *in vivo* both in hematopoiesis and in the context of cancer.

Thesis Supervisor: Angelika Amon

Title: Kathleen and Curtis Marble Professor of Cancer Research

Acknowledgements

First, I would like to thank my advisor, Angelika Amon, for all her guidance, insights and enthusiasm. Thank you for all of your support in pursuing this new research area, for encouraging me to keep going when we hit roadblocks and for challenging me to become a more independent scientist. I would also like to thank all the members of the Amon lab, past and present. It has been a wonderful experience working in this exciting intellectual environment. I would like to especially thank Chi and Bret for helping me get started on my project and learn about mice; Jenny for all of her support; Kristin, Heidi, Jake, and Stefano for great scientific discussions; Megan, Ana, and Stacie, for their scientific inputs and their friendship; and my baymates, Michelle and Becky, for their constant insights, advice and friendship.

I am very grateful for my committee members Dr. David Housman and Dr. Michael Hemann for all of their suggestions and insights over the years. I would also like to thank Dr. Neil Ganem for serving as a member on my thesis defense committee.

I would also like to thank the Hemann Lab for always helping me out when learning a new procedure and when I needed reagents, Paul in the Lees lab for helping me learn how to perform adoptive transfers, and the Chen lab for helping us in the preliminary stages of this study. Additionally, I would like to thank all the veterinarians, animal technicians, and the diagnostics lab of the Division of Comparative Medicine; and the Koch Institute Swanson Biotechnology Center, in particular the flow cytometry, histology, and bioinformatics core facilities for helping make this work possible.

I would also like to acknowledge my classmates from Biograds 2008: it was a pleasure sharing this experience with you, and I value you all as both colleagues and friends.

I was privileged to have a wonderful graduate school family in my roommates Emily, Ashley, Julie and Julia. I had so much fun living with you all, and am so glad to have been a part of such a unique and cookie-filled learning/living environment.

I would like to thank Ryan for all of our adventures the past few years. Thank you for your enthusiasm and encouragement, and for helping me keep everything in perspective.

Finally, I would like to thank my incredible family—my sister, Madeline, and my parents—for always encouraging me to challenge myself and for their constant love and support in all that I do.

Table of Contents

Abstract	3
Acknowledgements	5
Гable of Contents	7
Chapter 1: Introduction	11
Cellular aneuploidy in cancer and disease	12
Aneuploidy, precisely defined	12
Effects of aneuploidy on cell physiology	15
Chronic defined aneuploidies	16
Acute random aneuploidies	19
Aneuploidy and cancer	24
Constitutional aneuploidy and cancer	25
CIN and cancer	28
Aneuploidy and CIN in tumorigenesis – a model	36
Aneuploidy and cellular adaptability	37
Aneuploidy and genomic instability	40
Aneuploidy as a therapeutic target	43
Towards a cellular system to study aneuploidy <i>in vivo</i>	45
Blood and hematopoietic stem cells	46
Mouse models of aneuploidy in this study	50
Hematopoietic phenotypes in DS and mouse models of DS	53
Concluding Remarks	56
References	57
Chapter 2: Effects of aneuploidy on hematopoietic stem cell fitness	69
Introduction	70
Results	72
Aneuploidy decreases HSC competitive fitness in vivo in a dose-dependent manner	72
Defects in aneuploid HSC fitness are not due to decreased HSC number or reduced homing	
efficiency but decreased proliferation	75
Trisomy 16 primary recipients show peripheral blood defects and decreased survival	77
Trisomy 19 primary and secondary recipients show few phenotypes	83
BubR1 ^{H/H} HSCs undergo stem cell exhaustion upon serial transplantation	87
Discussion	94
Materials and Methods	96
Acknowledgements	99
References	102
Chapter 3: Conclusions and Future Directions	105
Summary of Key Conclusions	106
Fitness defects in HSCs scale with degree of aneuploidy	107
Trisomy 16 HSCs show severe proliferation defects	109
Trisomy 19 is well-tolerated in the blood	110
BubR1 ^{H/H} HSCs	111
Testing the role of aneuploidy in leukemia and lymphoma	116
Concluding Remarks	118
References	

Appendix: Effects of backcrossing on trisomic embryonic lethality	
Introduction	
Results	
Trisomy 13 embryos were not reliably isolated	
Trisomy 16 embryos have decreased fitness	
Trisomy 19 embryos also show decreased fitness	
Discussion	
Materials and Methods	
References	136

Chapter 1: Introduction

Sections of this introduction have been reproduced with permission from EMBO Reports and Cold Spring Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology:

Pfau, SJ and A Amon. "Chromosomal instability and aneuploidy in cancer: from yeast to man." (2012) EMBO Rep. 13(6): 515-27.

Pfau, SJ and A. Amon. "A system to study aneuploidy *in vivo*." (2015) Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol. 80. *In press*.

Cellular aneuploidy in cancer and disease

Cancer cells contain a multitude of genetic lesions that endow them with increased proliferative potential and means to evade elimination by apoptosis. Most transformed cells harbor mutations in multiple growth- and proliferation-promoting pathways, and the spectrum of genetic lesions varies significantly between individual cancers (Balmain et al., 2003; Vogelstein and Kinzler, 2004). The genetic heterogeneity of cancer cells —both within tumors and between those derived from different individuals— makes targeting individual components of these pathways challenging (Longo, 2012).

Nevertheless, cancer cells also share features. Notably, the vast majority of solid tumors are aneuploid: they have an inappropriate number of chromosomes (Rajagopalan and Lengauer, 2004). This is surprising, as aneuploidy has severely deleterious consequences when present throughout an organism. In humans, only three autosomal trisomies survive to birth, and of these, only individuals with trisomy 21, or Down syndrome (DS) survive infancy (Torres et al., 2008). The definitive effects of aneuploidy on cell physiology are only beginning to be understood, and therefore its role in tumorigenesis and cancer remains unclear.

In this Introduction, I will first discuss what is known about the effects of aneuploidy on normal cell physiology from *in vitro* cellular systems. Next, I will relate what is known about the role of aneuploidy in cancer from both human case studies and animal models. Then, I will propose a model that could explain these complex effects. Finally, I will discuss the system we chose to investigate the role of aneuploidy *in vivo* for my thesis work and explain how this particular system is a useful tool for testing this model.

Aneuploidy, precisely defined

In the context of a discussion on aneuploidy and its role in tumorigenesis, it is especially important to distinguish "aneuploidy" from "polyploidy." These terms describe two very

different cellular states that have distinct effects on cells and organisms. Aneuploidy —derived from the Greek *an* meaning "not," *eu* meaning "good," and *ploos* meaning "fold"— is a state in which a cell does not contain an exact multiple of the haploid chromosomal complement (literally "not the right fold"; Figure 1). Therefore, aneuploidy refers to an unbalanced genomic state. In contrast, polyploidy refers to a state in which a cell contains a whole number multiple of the entire genome (literally "many fold"). Thus the genomic state is balanced in polyploid cells. Just as "polyploidy" can describe cells with a range of ploidies, from "diploid" to "tetraploid" to "octoploid" and beyond, "aneuploidy" is a general term that can describe a wide range of unbalanced karyotypes (Figure 1). We will describe this spectrum of aneuploid karyotypes with two terms, "high grade" and "low grade". High-grade aneuploidy describes the deviation of many chromosomes from the euploid chromosome number, whereas low-grade aneuploidy refers to the deviation of a few chromosomes from the euploid complement.

In the strictest sense of the word, only changes in chromosome number that are not multiples of the haploid complement should be defined as aneuploidies. However, the term is also commonly used to describe genomic alterations that result in unbalanced copy numbers of sub-chromosomal regions. These copy number variations, non-reciprocal translocations and duplications or deletions of portions of chromosomes are termed "microaneuploidies", "partial aneuploidies" or "segmental aneuploidies", to distinguish them from whole chromosomal aneuploidies.

An accurate use of terms is particularly important when describing cancer cells. We suggest using the terms as they are defined and to refrain from calling cancer cells "tetraploid" or "polyploid." Although tetraploidization can precede the acquisition of aneuploidy in the development of some types of cancer (Ganem et al., 2007) and many cancer cell lines have



Figure 1. Aneuploidy defined

Euploidy defines a species-specific karyotype. Depending on the species, euploidy can describe a haploid, diploid or polyploid karyotype. Euploidy refers to a balanced genomic state. By contrast, aneuploidy is an unbalanced genomic state that describes a range of karyotypes. Whole chromosomes can be lost (nullisomy or monosomy) or gained (disomy or trisomy). Additionally, sub-chromosomal regions can be amplified, deleted or translocated (partial aneuploidies). 'Highgrade aneuploidy' occurs when complex aneuploidies are present, often a combination of chromosome losses and gains, as well as sub-chromosomal rearrangements.

increased base-ploidy (contain a number of chromosomes that approaches a multiple of the haploid complement), cancer cells very rarely —if ever— contain exact multiples of the haploid genome. Rather, cancer cells seem to invariably harbor complex aneuploid karyotypes —such as four copies of one chromosome, two of another, one of a third chromosome, *et cetera*— as shown in (Davidson et al., 2000; Ferti et al., 2004; Griffin et al., 2007). Because the terms

"tetraploid" or "polyploid" imply a sense of balance, we suggest describing cancer cells as "complex aneuploid cells" or as "harboring high grade aneuploidy" to both capture the complexity of their genomes and emphasize their unbalanced genomic complements, without stating their precise chromosomal composition (Figure 1).

Effects of aneuploidy on cell physiology

Before one can understand how aneuploidy contributes to tumorigenesis, it is important to determine the effects of an uploidy per se on cellular processes. Two types of models are currently being used to analyze the effects of an uploidy on cell physiology. Some studies analyze cells that contain defined chromosomal aneuploidies created through single chromosome transfers or spontaneous meiotic non-disjunction. We will refer to these systems as chronic defined aneuploidies because the identity of the aneuploid chromosome is known and it is present from the genesis of the cell or organism. Other studies use cells that have CIN, that is, a high rate of chromosome mis-segregation due to mutations in genes required to ensure accurate chromosome segregation (Holland and Cleveland, 2012). We will refer to an euploid cells derived from chromosomal instability as *acute random aneuploidies* because they are generated spontaneously as the cell divides and the identity of the mis-segregated chromosome(s) varies with each non-disjunction event. In cells with CIN, it can be difficult to clearly separate the effects of an euploidy from other CIN-associated phenotypes such as structural chromosomal aberrations, or from additional potential functions of the genes that are mutated to induce chromosome mis-segregation. In addition, populations of cells with CIN continuously spawn new heterogeneous karyotypes, allowing for increased adaptive potential to various selective pressures (Foijer et al., 2008). Nevertheless, general phenotypes emerge in many CIN models despite this complexity, providing insight into the cellular response to the induction of aneuploidy.

Studies of the effects of an uploidy on cells and organisms have analyzed whether gene expression is correlated with gene copy number in an euploid cells or whether mechanisms exist that compensate for the gain or loss of chromosomes. In yeast and mammals, gene expression seems to correlate with gene copy number, at least in the case of chromosome gains. An increase in genomic material is generally accompanied by a corresponding increase in the transcription of those genes in excess, as observed in yeast cells with an extra chromosome, trisomic mouse cells, human cells with trisomy 21 (Prandini et al., 2007; Torres et al., 2008; Williams et al., 2008), yeast cells with complex aneuploid karyotypes (Pavelka et al., 2010) and in aneuploid human cell lines created by microcell-mediated chromosome transfer (Stingele et al., 2012; Upender et al., 2004). Whether mechanisms that compensate for the loss of an entire autosome exist remains unknown. However, a study that examined the effects of heterozygous deletions on protein expression levels in budding yeast showed that gene expression compensatory mechanisms are rare in this organism (Springer et al., 2010). Consistent with this conclusion, when monosomy of a chromosome is induced in diploid yeast strains, endoreplication to duplicate the remaining chromosome or non-disjunction occurs, rebalancing the genome from 2N-1 to 2N (Reid et al., 2008).

The correlation between gene copy number and gene expression levels does not seem to be universal. Mechanisms that compensate on the transcriptional level for changes in chromosome copy number have been described in Drosophila and plants (Birchler et al., 2001; Birchler, 2010), suggesting that species-specific differences may exist in the ability to respond to gene copy number variations on the transcriptional level.

Chronic defined aneuploidies

Analyses of chronic defined aneuploid cells have provided insight into the consequences of changing the gene expression pattern of entire chromosomes in organisms that do not have

prevalent compensatory mechanisms. An initial, systematic analysis of the effects of chronic defined aneuploidies in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains showed that strains harboring an additional chromosome (known as "disomes") have —in addition to chromosome-specific effects— an "aneuploidy stress response" manifested as defects in cell growth, altered metabolic properties, and increased sensitivity to inhibitors of protein synthesis and folding (Torres et al., 2007)Figure 2).

Further characterization of these phenotypes has yielded insight into the causes of the aneuploidy stress response in yeast cells. With regard to cell growth, proliferation and DNA replication, disomic yeast have decreased growth rates during G1 and delayed entry into the cell cycle (Thorburn et al., 2013). Further, these cells experience increased sensitivity to DNA damage and genotoxic stress (Sheltzer et al., 2011) and increased DNA damage during DNA replication (Blank et al., 2015). Disomic yeast strains and aneuploid strains obtained as progeny of triploid meioses also have phenotypes indicative of proteotoxic stress, such as temperature sensitivity, sensitivity to protein folding and degradation inhibitors and protein aggregate formation (Oromendia et al., 2012; Torres et al., 2007; 2010). In addition, evolution experiments showed that a mutation in UBP6, a ubiquitin-specific protease that antagonizes proteasome function, confers tolerance to some disomies in yeast (Torres et al., 2010), indicating that protein imbalance is a major problem for an uploid yeast cells. Thus, disomic yeast cells seem to partially compensate for altered gene dosage at the protein level by selectively degrading approximately 20% of proteins present in excess that are found in complexes (Dephoure et al., 2014; Torres et al., 2007) and aggregating extra proteins that are improperly folded (Oromendia et al., 2012).

Chronic defined aneuploidies also adversely impact mammalian cells. Trisomic mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs) have growth defects, altered metabolism and differential kinetics of spontaneous immortalization in culture (Williams et al., 2008). Skin fibroblasts isolated from Down Syndrome individuals (containing three copies of chromosome 21) also proliferate more slowly in culture (Segal and McCoy, 1974). Human cell lines transformed with one or two extra chromosomes by micronucleus-mediated chromosome transfer also show proliferation defects due to delays in G1 (Stingele et al., 2012). Furthermore, comparative cytogenetic analysis of early and late stage human blastocysts derived from *in vitro* fertilizations that contain some aneuploid cells revealed that the percentage of aneuploid cells in the preimplantation embryo decreases with subsequent cell divisions, suggesting that in aneuploid/euploid mosaic embryos, euploid cells outcompete the aneuploid cells and could ultimately "normalize" the embryo (Fragouli et al., 2008).

Similar to the disomic yeast strains, trisomic MEFs exhibit signs of energy and proteotoxic stress (Tang et al., 2011; Figure 2). Specifically, they have increased sensitivity to the Hsp90 inhibitor 17-AAG and the autophagy inhibitor chloroquine, basal activation of the autophagy pathway and express higher levels of the inducible chaperone Hsp72, which prevents protein aggregation (Tang et al., 2011). However, increased sensitivity to proteasome inhibitors was not observed in these aneuploid MEFs (Tang et al., 2011), suggesting that proteasomal degradation is not rate-limiting in these cells. Rather it appears that aneuploid mammalian cells are more reliant on autophagy to cope with changes in protein homeostasis caused by aneuploidy. Autophagy is upregulated in trisomic human cell lines (Stingele et al., 2012) and human cell lines that are acutely aneuploid after treatment with a chemical inhibitor of the spindle assembly checkpoint (S. Santaguida, unpublished results).

Chronic defined aneuploidies are a major genetic perturbation, and collectively, these studies suggest that aneuploidy causes —among other detrimental outcomes— a set of shared phenotypes that is independent of the specific set of genes amplified on the additional chromosome and indicative of energy and proteotoxic stress. To further support this idea, a systematic study of combined amplification of chromosome-specific dosage sensitive genes in yeast cells revealed that the amplification of a few dosage sensitive genes is generally neither necessary nor sufficient to account for the cell proliferation defects observed in the disomes (Bonney et al., 2015). While amplification of specific genes can sometimes be attributed to particular phenotypes— e.g. the co-expression of *DSCAM* and *COL6A2* are sufficient to cause congenital heart defects frequently seen in DS in mice (Grossman et al., 2011)—general phenotypes are also observed in aneuploid cells that are elicited by the amplification of individual genes and/or combinations of a small number of genes present on the aneuploid chromosome.

Acute random aneuploidies

Cells that contain acute random aneuploidies due to CIN also exhibit proliferation defects and features of cellular stress. This was first noted in human cells using live cell imaging and clonal cell analyses, which showed that chemically-induced chromosome mis-segregation compromises the proliferation of cells (Thompson and Compton, 2008). Subsequent studies in these cells showed that cells that become aneuploid as a result of chromosome mis-segregation activate p53, inducing cell cycle arrest and apoptosis (Thompson and Compton, 2010). MEFs that mis-segregate their chromosomes also undergo apoptosis (Jeganathan et al., 2007), which is consistent with these observations.

Other studies of the immediate cellular response to CIN-induced aneuploidy revealed similar phenotypes. Knock-down of the spindle assembly checkpoint (SAC) components

BUB1B or MAD2 or of the centromere-associated kinesin CENP-E in near diploid HCT116 cells causes a p53 response (Li et al., 2010). MEFs with a mutation in the SAC component Bub1, or with a mutation that renders the checkpoint effector Cdc20 unresponsive to the checkpoint signal activate p53 during the genesis of aneuploidy. This activation depends on the DNA damage checkpoint kinase ATM but not Chk1/Chk2 (Li et al., 2010). Interestingly, activation of ATM is not caused by DNA damage but by increased reactive oxygen species (ROS) levels, as the cell cycle arrest observed in these aneuploid cells could be suppressed by treating the cells with ROS scavengers (Figure 2). Furthermore, the cellular response to CIN-induced aneuploidy differs depending on the degree of an uploidy and leads to an enrichment of an uploid cells, suggesting that massive chromosome mis-segregation induces p53-mediated apoptosis, whereas low levels of chromosome mis-segregation induce a p53-mediated cell cycle arrest (Li et al., 2010). The graded response to the genesis of an euploidy led to the proposal of an "an euploidy checkpoint" mediated by p53 and ROS (Figure 2). The increased energy demands generated by increased genomic content, the subsequently induced energy stress and/or proteotoxic stress, and/or some other aspect of the aneuploid condition could trigger the production of ROS, which activate ATM (Guo et al., 2010) in a DNA damage-independent manner. This in turn activates p53. Thus, this mechanism would limit the proliferation of an uploid cells, and the degree of aneuploidy toggles the strength of the cell cycle arrest and induction of apoptosis so that the cell needs to reach a ROS threshold to activate p53 (Fang and Zhang, 2011).

The prominent role of p53 in promoting cell death or cell cycle arrest in response to aneuploidy was suggested previously. Embryos lacking both copies of the gene encoding the spindle assembly checkpoint component MAD2 die by embryonic day 7.5, but deletion of p53 allows these embryos to survive until embryonic day 10.5 (Burds et al., 2005). However, other studies suggested that p53 activation as a consequence of chromosome instability may not be due to the genesis of aneuploidy *per se* but could be a consequence of CIN. Chromosome missegregation leads to lagging chromosomes, which become damaged upon cytokinesis and trigger a DNA damage response (Figure 2). Defects in chromosome attachment to the mitotic spindle after treatment with Monastrol —which inhibits the kinesin Eg5, arresting cells in mitosis— cause chromosomes to linger in the center of the spindle (Janssen et al., 2011). The ensuing cytokinesis results in chromosome breaks on the lagging chromosomes, which elicit an ATM/Chk2-mediated p53 DNA damage response, characterized by increased levels of H2A.X foci and expression of a p53 reporter. Therefore, DNA damage could also serve as a cellular sensor for detecting CIN and the ensuing aneuploidies. Errors in chromosome segregation could lead to anaphase bridges and/or chromosomes remaining in the spindle midzone, which will break during cytokinesis and thus trigger a p53 response (Figure 2).

Several other studies in mice with an altered spindle assembly checkpoint (discussed below) showed an increase in the frequency of lagging chromosomes during anaphase (Baker et al., 2004; Jeganathan et al., 2007; van Ree et al., 2010; Ricke et al., 2011). However, the DNA damage response in these cells has not yet been characterized. Additionally, cells heterozygous for a deletion in CENP-E do not have increased H2A.X expression upon induction of aneuploidy as a result of chromosome mis-segregation (Weaver et al., 2007). Therefore, further analysis is required to better understand the role of DNA damage in the induction of a response to CIN and the aneuploidy that accompanies it.

Several studies have implicated p53 in the response to the aneuploid state, but aneuploidy clearly also interferes with cell proliferation through other mechanisms. Cells harboring single constitutional chromosomal aneuploidies (trisomic MEFs) do not mount a p53 response yet

exhibit proliferation defects (Tang et al., 2011)Figure 2). In addition, p53 inactivation does not suppress the proliferation defect of trisomic MEFs when compared to wild type controls. Although increased proliferation is observed in trisomic MEFs treated with a p53 shRNA, the fold change in proliferation is similar to that seen in wild type cells treated with a p53 shRNA: there is no additional effect in trisomic cells (S. Santaguida, unpublished data). Furthermore, human HCT116 cells in which p53 is disrupted maintain a near diploid karyotype in continuous growth in culture for many passages (Bunz et al., 2002). Thus, mechanisms other than p53 must be preventing aneuploid cells from accumulating in these cell populations. Indeed, there is recent evidence implicating Hippo pathway activation in inhibiting cell proliferation upon induction of tetraploidy by cytokinesis failure in RPE-1 and mouse liver cells (Ganem et al., 2014). Together, these data suggest that aneuploidy interferes with cell proliferation in both a p53-dependent and p53-independent manner. Identifying these additional effectors of the aneuploidy-induced cellular response could provide critical new targets in cancer therapy.

Cells with CIN caused by chemically-induced chromosome mis-segregation, by gain of function alleles of Cdc20 (Li et al., 2010), or loss of function alleles of Bub1B (Baker et al., 2004), or by overexpressing the checkpoint factor Mad2 (Sotillo et al., 2007) proliferate poorly. However, not all cells with CIN-induced aneuploidy have been reported to have proliferation defects. Cells heterozygous for deletions in the SAC genes BUB3 or RAE1 (Babu et al., 2003), cells heterozygous for deletions in CENP-E (Weaver et al., 2007), and cells that overexpress the ubiquitin conjugating enzyme UbcH10 (van Ree et al., 2010) become aneuploid *in vitro* but do not seem to slow cell proliferation. This apparent inconsequence of aneuploidy on cell proliferation could be due to several reasons. As observed in Bub1 deficient MEFs, perhaps the gene that is mutated is itself involved in promoting cell cycle arrest and apoptosis when mis-

segregation events occur (Jeganathan et al., 2007). Thus, even if cells acquire aneuploidies, they are not eliminated. It is also possible that in these mouse models of aneuploidy, only a subset of



Figure 2. Effects of aneuploidy on cell physiology

The generation of aneuploidy after chromosome missegregation has been proposed to trigger a checkpoint-like cellular response. Energy, proteotoxic and other aneuploidy-associated stresses have been proposed to increase the production of reactive oxygen species, which activate p53 through ATM (Li et al., 2010). DNA damage on lagging chromosomes during aberrant mitoses triggers a p53-response through ATM (Janssen et al., 2011). Depending on the level of aneuploidy, this p53 response can either trigger a cell-cycle arrest or promote apoptosis. Aneuploidy can also interfere with cell proliferation by p53-independent mechanisms, as trisomic MEFs do not mount a p53 response but have proliferation defects. ATM, ataxia telangiectasia mutated; MEF, mouse embryonic fibroblast; ROS, reactive oxgen species.

cells in the population acquire low-grade aneuploidies. Growth defects or death of a small fraction of the cell population could go unnoticed in population doubling measurements. Live-cell analysis may be needed to detect proliferation defects of individual aneuploid cells.

Aneuploidy and cancer

In vitro characterization of chronic defined and acute random aneuploid cells has determined that whole chromosomal aneuploidy is generally detrimental to cellular fitness. The genetic imbalances induced by aneuploidy cause — among other deleterious outcomes— a disruption in protein and energy homeostasis and proliferation defects. However, aneuploidy has been postulated to be involved in tumorigenesis for over 100 years (Boveri, 2008), and the prevalence of aneuploidy in human tumors (Weaver and Cleveland, 2006) argues that something about the aneuploid cell condition is advantageous to cancer cells. The complex effects of aneuploidy are exemplified in its role in tumorigenesis.

Several approaches have been taken to examine the impact of aneuploidy and CIN on tumorigenesis. In asking how aneuploidy *per se* influences tumorigenesis, we are limited by the fact that only a very small subset of aneuploidies is viable in mammals: two constitutional trisomies can survive infancy in humans and none survive embryonic development in the mouse. However, cancer karyotypes are complex and have high degrees of aneuploidy, calling into question the relevance of studies of single chromosomal aneuploidies in understanding the role of aneuploidy in tumorigenesis. Mouse models of CIN have been developed that recapitulate the more complex aneuploidies seen in cancer but, as discussed above, additional aspects of chromosomal instability and/or additional effects of the mutations that cause CIN make it difficult to unambiguously determine how aneuploidy *per se* affects tumorigenesis. Therefore, the combined analysis of both models, chronic defined aneuploidies and CIN-induced random acute aneuploidies, is critical to unravel the role of aneuploidy in tumorigenesis. In what follows, we will discuss studies of chronic defined aneuploidies and CIN in both humans and mice that shed light on the role of aneuploidy in cancer.

Constitutional aneuploidy and cancer

In humans, individuals trisomic for either autosome 13, 18 or 21 survive to birth in appreciable frequencies in the population. As in other organisms, constitutional trisomy in humans leads to developmental defects and increased risk of specific pathologies. Trisomy 18 also known as Edwards syndrome – has a prevalence between 1 in 3,000 and 1 in 8,000 live births, and only about 10% of these individuals survive the first year of life, generally due to severe cardiovascular and brain defects (Lin et al., 2006). Trisomy 13 - or Patau syndrome - is the least frequently observed constitutional autosomal trisomy. Individuals with Patau syndrome have a number of severe developmental abnormalities at birth, making their survival after the first year of life extremely rare, although a few individuals have been reported to live into their teens (Hsu and Hou, 2007). Trisomy 21 - or Down Syndrome (DS)- is observed with an incidence of about 1 in 700 live births, making it the most commonly observed constitutional autosomal trisomy (Hassold and Jacobs, 1984). The phenotypic manifestation of DS is complex and variable, but is commonly associated with mental retardation, heart defects, early onset of Alzheimer disease (Roizen and Patterson, 2003) and reduced life expectancy (Glasson et al., 2002).

Evaluating the tumor spectra of individuals with DS and Edwards syndrome provides a means for observing the effect of chronic aneuploidy on tumorigenesis in humans. Because DS is the most prevalent chromosome abnormality in the population and affords the longest life expectancy of all autosomal trisomies, there are substantially more data on the tumor profile of people with trisomy 21 than with trisomy 18. Individuals with trisomy 21 have an increased risk

for acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) and acute myeloid leukemia (AML) — particularly acute megakaryocytic leukemia (AMKL)— which is especially high in the first few years of life. In addition, lymphomas and germ cell tumors are more frequently observed in DS individuals than in the general population. However, they have a decreased risk of developing solid tumors throughout life (Satge et al., 1998). Although there are fewer individuals to evaluate, case studies reveal that Edwards syndrome predisposes to an increased risk of Wilms tumors and hepatoblastomas, when compared to age-matched controls (Ganmore et al., 2009).

It seems that DS or Edwards syndrome increase the risk of developing childhood cancers (Ganmore et al., 2009), which might be explained by chromosome-specific effects. Consistent with this idea is that the chromosome constitutionally trisomic in DS and Edwards Syndrome is also found to be trisomic in sporadic cases of the same types of cancer. For example, acquired trisomy 21 is a prominent cytogenetic characteristic in many hematologic neoplasms (Cheng et al., 2009; Mitelman et al., 1990)—notably in many non-DS cases of AMKL (Hama et al., 2008)— suggesting that it could be an oncogenic event that promotes the development of acute leukemias. Additionally, although trisomy 18 is not observed in non-Edwards syndrome Wilms tumors (Betts et al., 1997).

In contrast to these childhood cancers, the incidence of solid tumors is decreased in DS (due to the short life expectancy, tumor incidence of non-childhood solid tumors can not be wellexamined in the other viable trisomies). Because there are only data regarding the incidence of solid tumors in adulthood from one constitutional trisomy, it is difficult to distinguish chromosome-specific effects from general aneuploidy effects. Several tumor suppressors are encoded on human chromosome 21, which could account for the tumor protective effect

observed in DS. However, although some DS phenotypes can be explained by amplification of specific genes or sets of genes, others cannot (Korbel et al., 2009). Therefore, the decreased incidence of solid tumors in DS individuals could also be reflective of decreased cellular fitness associated with constitutional trisomy 21, and the aneuploid state could provide tumor protection from childhood through adulthood. However, cancer is largely considered a disease of aging and environment, and it has been suggested that the decreased incidence of solid tumors observed in the DS population is due to the decreased life expectancy of these individuals or environmental biases (Satge et al., 1998).

Several mouse models of DS have been used to analyze the effects of constitutional trisomy 21 on cancer incidence (summarized in Table 1). Most studies were conducted in the Ts65Dn and Tc1 mouse models. The Ts65Dn mouse harbors 3 copies of those genes that are homologous to those encoded in human chromosome 21 which are found on mouse chromosome 16 (Reeves et al., 1995). This amplification includes all genes found in the "Down Syndrome Critical Region" (DSCR), including *DSCR1* or *RCAN1*, which is a regulator of VEGF-calcineurin signaling in endothelial tissues that decreases tumor growth and angiogenesis upon overexpression (Minami et al., 2004; Ryeom et al., 2008). The Tc1 mouse is a trans-chromosomal mouse model that contains ~90% of all genes on human chromosome 21 (O'Doherty et al., 2005), but does not contain the portion of the "Down Syndrome Critical Region" that contains *DSCR1*.

Two studies of these mice demonstrate that tumor angiogenesis is reduced in transplantable, subcutaneous lung carcinoma and melanoma tumor models (Baek et al., 2009; Reynolds et al., 2010). Ts65Dn mice exhibit decreased tumor burden —which is largely dependent on the expression of *DSCR1* in a dose-dependent manner— and the tumors that arise

have decreased microvessel density. Similar results were obtained with the Tc1 mouse (Reynolds et al., 2010). However, *DSCR1* is not contained in the amplified genomic region of the Tc1 mouse, suggesting that the decreased tumor angiogenesis observed is caused by altered dosage of other genes.

The effects of trisomy were also examined in mouse models of human cancer. The Apc^{Min} model of small intestine and colon cancer (Su et al., 1992) was examined in the Ts65Dn mouse (Sussan et al., 2008). Incidence of tumor formation and tumor size are reduced in Ts65Dn mice compared to their euploid littermates, an effect partially mediated by specific genes amplified in the DSCR, notably the transcription factor ETS2. Triplication of ETS2 largely, but not completely, accounts for the decreased tumor incidence. However, the Ts65Dn model of DS does not affect tumor growth in the aggressive Nf1^{+/-} TP53 ^{+/-} (NPcis) neurofibromatosis type 1 cancer model (Yang and Reeves, 2011). NPcis mice develop lymphomas, sarcomas, or carcinomas with 100% penetrance due to loss of heterozygosity of the normal allele (Cichowski et al., 1999; Vogel et al., 1999). Trisomy does not decrease the incidence of tumor formation or reduce tumor size, but Ts65Dn mice have increased survival after tumor induction, an effect the authors hypothesize is due to a shift in the observed tumor spectrum, from largely sarcomas to adrenal and brain tumors and lymphomas. However, the increased survival time is not attributable to ETS2 dosage. Furthermore, Ts65Dn NPcis mice do not have reduced tumor angiogenesis. It thus appears that the effects of trisomy of the genes amplified in these two mouse models have highly context-specific effects on tumorigenesis, but in both tumor models, the trisomy inhibits rather than promotes tumorigenesis.

CIN and cancer

Studies in constitutionally aneuploid humans and mice describe how a specific chromosome affects tumorigenesis. Most human tumors, however, become aneuploid by a

spontaneous aneuploidizing event, and often harbor a complex and diverse assortment of chromosomes and experience continuous changes in karyotype due to CIN. In humans, there is only one known heritable syndrome -- mosaic variegated aneuploidy (MVA)-- with increased levels of random cellular aneuploidies. MVA results from biallelic loss of function mutations in the spindle checkpoint component BubR1, which leads to premature sister chromatid separation and frequent mitotic nondisjunction (Hanks et al., 2004), or from biallelic mutations in Cep57, a centrosomal protein involved in nucleating and stabilizing microtubules and therefore ensuring correct chromosomal division during mitosis (Snape et al., 2011). Individuals with MVA exhibit mental retardation and other developmental defects and have cancer predisposition (Callier et al., 2005; Plaja et al., 2001b). Although this condition is extremely rare and few individuals with MVA have been reported to live past childhood, case studies reveal that rhabdomyosarcoma and Wilms tumors are frequent early in life (Plaja et al., 2001a). As with DS and Edwards syndrome, the increased incidence of these childhood cancers is probably the result of abnormal embryonic development due to changes in the gene dosage of specific gene products. Because the life expectancy of individuals with MVA is very short, it is difficult to determine whether having constitutional premature sister chromatid separation would lead to cancer predisposition later in life. In the one reported case where an individual survived beyond childhood (Plaja et al., 2001b), the generation of sporadic tumors later in life was not dramatically increased — as in DS- even though the aneuploidies generated in MVA are random and, thus, an appropriate gene combination that promotes tumor growth could be selected for. The individual developed and died from AML, suggesting there could be a bias towards hematologic cancers as in DS. However, many more additional case studies are necessary to draw any definitive conclusions about the role of MVA-induced aneuploidy in tumorigenesis in adults.

Although BubR1 is mutated in MVA, mutations in spindle assembly checkpoint (SAC) and chromosome segregation factor encoding genes are rarely observed in sporadic cancers (Schvartzman et al., 2010). However, a recent study found that a diverse range of tumor types contain deletions or inactivating mutations in STAG2, a gene located on the X chromosome that encodes a subunit of one of the mammalian cohesin complexes (Solomon et al., 2011). Because cohesin complexes hold sister chromatids together, their proper function is critical for accurate chromosome segregation (Jessberger, 2012; Nasmyth and Haering, 2009). Indeed, inactivation of STAG2 in diploid cell lines leads to significant aneuploidy, suggesting that aneuploidy promotes tumorigenesis. A mouse model of cohesion deficiency further lends support to the idea that cohesins are critical for preventing tumor formation. Mice with a heterozygous deletion in the gene encoding the cohesin subunit SA1 lack cohesion at telomeres, leading to increased levels of aneuploidy and decreased cellular proliferation. Remarkably, however, these mice show an increased incidence of spontaneous tumors (Remeseiro et al., 2012). Nevertheless, it is important to bear in mind that cohesins do much more than ensure accurate chromosome segregation. During interphase, they have a critical role in gene expression and repair of DNA damage (Onn et al., 2008). Thus it is also possible that the role of cohesins in these cellular processes, in addition to their roles in ensuring accurate chromosome segregation, contributes to their tumor suppressive function.

To understand the role of spontaneous whole-chromosomal aneuploidy in tumorigenesis, several mouse models with decreased chromosome segregation fidelity have been generated (summarized in Table 1). Such models of CIN use genetic alterations that decrease chromosome segregation fidelity, either by interfering with the chromosome segregation machinery itself or with SAC function. Although it is difficult to determine whether the genetic alterations used to

induce chromosome mis-segregation, CIN itself and/or other potential genetic alterations resulting from chromosomal instability lead to a particular effect on tumorigenesis, these models provide invaluable insights into tumorigenesis and the effects that a potentially continuously changing genome has on disease progression.

Deficiency of BubR1 (encoded by the BUB1B gene) — an essential component of the SAC (Musacchio and Salmon, 2007)— has been analyzed in mice at the cellular and organismal levels (Baker et al., 2004) by using hypomorphic alleles. MEFs derived from BubR1-deficient mice have increased levels of chromosomal aneuploidy and an increased frequency of cellular senescence, and mice with decreased levels of BubR1 exhibit early aging and infertility phenotypes, without a significant increase in tumor formation. Thus, reduced expression of the BubR1 protein does not seem to result in cancer predisposition in mice. Rather, BubR1 deficient mice exhibit decreases in cellular and organismal fitness. Additionally, overexpression of BubR1 confers increased lifespan, decreased levels of endogenous aneuploidy and decreased risk for developing cancer in mice (Baker et al., 2012).

Mice with a heterozygous deletion of CENP-E — which encodes an essential, centromere-associated, kinesin motor — are largely normal, despite the presence of aneuploid cells throughout the body (Weaver et al., 2007). They have an increased incidence of tumorigenesis in some tissues, such as the lungs and lymphoid cells, but a decreased incidence and reduced size of liver tumors. However, haploinsufficiency of CENP-E in cells confers a transformed phenotype in soft agar and increased tumorigenicity in xenograft assays. Thus, tissue-specific effects seem to modulate the consequences of reduced levels of CENP-E.

Cdc20 is the mitotic activator of APC/C, an E3 ubiquitin ligase that targets key mitotic substrates —notably cyclin B1 and securin— for degradation, allowing anaphase onset. The

SAC inhibits the ability of Cdc20 to activate APC/C when chromosomes are not correctly attached to the mitotic spindle, but the Cdc20^{AAA} allele cannot be inhibited by the SAC and therefore induces premature sister chromatid separation and subsequent aneuploidies (Li et al., 2009). This allele increases late-onset tumorigenesis in mice: heterozygous animals exhibit an increased tumor incidence by 24 months of age, with 50% of the Cdc20^{+/AAA} mice developing tumors compared to 10% of the wild type control, and an altered tumor spectrum, as hepatomas are observed in the mutant but not the control population.

Mad2, a key component of the spindle assembly checkpoint, has been both overexpressed to hyperactivate the SAC and deleted to weaken its activity. Mad2 inhibits APC/C-Cdc20 and is thus the lynchpin of the SAC (Minami et al., 2004). Deletion of one copy of MAD2 induces aneuploidy *in vitro* and *in vivo* and leads to a high frequency of mice with papillary lung adenocarcinomas, a tumor that is extremely rare in wild type mice (Michel et al., 2001). However, a much more dramatic phenotype is observed when Mad2 is overexpressed. Overexpression of Mad2 delays rather than accelerates anaphase entry and results in a greatly increased incidence of spontaneous tumors with a wide ranging spectrum (Sotillo et al., 2007). This oncogenic effect of a spindle assembly checkpoint component in mice is consistent with what is observed in human tumors. Loss-of-function mutations of SAC components are rarely observed in cancer cells, but overexpression is frequently seen. Loss of function of the tumor suppressor *RB1* has been shown to lead to increased basal activation of the mitotic checkpoint (Hernando et al., 2004). Decreased Rb levels relieve inhibition of the transcription factor E2F, leading to overexpression of its direct target, Mad2. Mad2 inhibits APC/C-Cdc20, leading to

Affected Gene	Study	Karyotype effect	Effect on Cell Proliferation	Effect on Tumorigenesis
BUB1	(Jeganathan et al., 2007)	CIN	None reported	Bub1 ^{+/-} mice have decreased tumor incidence; Bub1 ^{+/H} and Bub1 ^{H/H} mice have
				altered tumor incidence and
BUB1	(Ricke et	CIN	None reported	Increased tumor incidence and
BUB1B +/- (aka BUBR1)	(Baker et al., 2004)	CIN	Bub1b ^{H/H} MEFs proliferate more slowly that WT by proliferation assays; Bublb ^{-/H} MEFs proliferate even more slowly	Bub1b ^{H/H} mice have early aging and infertility phenotypes, no significant increase in tumor formation; Bub1b ^{-/H} mice die a few hours after birth
BUB3 +/-	(Babu et al., 2003)	CIN	Growth rate not different from WT by proliferation	Increased incidence of tumors after carcinogen treatment
CDC20 ^{AAA}	(Li et al., 2009)	CIN	Cells proliferate more slowly than WT	Increased incidence of tumors and altered tumor spectrum
CENP-E	(Weaver et al., 2007)	CIN	Growth rate not different from WT by proliferation assays	Altered spontaneous tumor spectrum and reduced tumor incidence after treatment with carcinogens
Mad2 +/-	(Michel et al., 2001)	CIN	None reported	Increased tumor incidence and altered tumor spectrum
Mad2 overexpression	(Sotillo et al., 2007)	CIN	Cells proliferate more slowly than WT	Greatly increased incidence of spontaneous tumors, wide-ranging tumor spectrum
Rae1+/-	(Babu et al., 2003)	CIN	Growth rate not different from WT by proliferation assays	Increased incidence of tumors after carcinogen treatment
SA1+/-	(Remeseiro et al., 2012)	CIN	Cells proliferate more slowly than WT	Increased incidence of tumors and altered tumor spectrum
UbcH10 overexpression	(van Ree et al., 2010)	CIN	Growth rate not different from WT by proliferation assays	Increased incidence of spontaneous tumors and tumors after carcinogen treatment
CENP-E+/- p19 ^{Arf} -/-	(Weaver et al., 2007)	CIN	None reported	Decreased tumor incidence and size
Mad2 overexpression Kras ^{G129D}	(Sotillo et al., 2010)	CIN	None reported	Larger, more aggressive tumors produced that are prone to relapse
Ts65Dn	(Baek et al 2009)	DS	None reported	Decreased tumor burden and reduced tumor angiogenesis
Tc1 xenograft	(Reynolds et al., 2010)	DS	None reported	Decreased tumor burden and decreased tumor angiogenesis
Ts65Dn Apc ^{Min}	(Sussan et al., 2008)	DS	None reported	Decreased tumor incidence and size
Ts65Dn NPcis	(Yang and Reeves, 2011)	DS	None reported	Altered tumor spectrum and increased survival after tumor induction

Table 1. Mouse models of CIN or aneuploidy and cancer

prolonged metaphase arrest and consequent mitotic slippage, whereby cells exit from mitosis without undergoing chromosome segregation and become tetraploid or mis-segregate chromosomes (Schvartzman et al., 2010). Similar results are observed when the SAC is hyperactivated by overexpression of the outer kinetochore component Hec1 (Diaz-Rodriguez et al., 2008) or by overexpressing the SAC kinase Bub1 (Ricke et al., 2011). Both result in aneuploidies *in vitro* and cause an increase in tumor incidence and alteration of tumor spectra *in vivo*, although this increase is not as dramatic as that observed upon Mad2 overexpression.

In summary, both weakening and hyperactivating the SAC is sufficient to generate aneuploidy and to induce tumorigenesis. However, although tumorigenesis is elevated, this increase is somewhat modest in many cases, particularly in mice with loss-of-function mutations in SAC genes. It has been suggested that —just as cells with defects in chromosome cohesion may have more dramatic phenotypes because cohesins have various functions— the range in severity of the phenotypes observed in cells with CIN differs depending on the number of processes that will be affected when such a mutation is incurred. If mutating a factor only affects one cellular process that promotes tumorigenesis, the effect will be less severe than if multiple tumor-promoting pathways are affected by a single alteration (Ricke et al., 2008).

The situation changes when these chromosome instability-inducing mutations are combined with p53 loss or other oncogenic mutations. Crossing mice with mutated SAC components into mice homozygous for a p53 deletion has dramatic effects. p53^{-/-}/Cdc20^{+/AAA} and p53^{-/-}/Bub1^{H/H} mice have increased tumorigenesis and decreased survival compared to either mutation alone (Li et al., 2010). The combined overexpression of Mad2 and an inducible Kras^{G12D} model also has dramatic effects, generating larger tumors that are more aggressive and exhibit higher grade aneuploidy than tumors generated with oncogenic Kras expression alone

(Sotillo et al., 2010). Furthermore, these mice have ~50% tumor recurrence after repression of Mad2 and Kras^{G12D} expression, a phenotype which was never observed in mice with oncogenic Kras expression alone (Sotillo et al., 2010). These results not only indicate that sustained overexpression of Mad2 is not required for tumor progression once tumors have developed, but also suggest that Mad2 overexpression leads to increased chromosomal instability, which overcomes addiction to the Kras^{G12D} oncogene. In contrast, other oncogenic mutations do not lead to increased tumor formation in mice with increased chromosome mis-segregation frequencies. For example, deletion of the tumor suppressor p19^{Arf} in CENP-E^{+/-} mice leads to decreased tumor incidence and a reduction in tumor size (Weaver et al., 2007). Perhaps loss of a tumor suppressor such as p53 is a prerequisite for the development of aneuploidy in human tumors or an event required immediately after aneuploidy and inducible loss of tumor suppressors such as the one described in (Sotillo et al., 2010) could be used to fully dissect this relationship.

Together, these results demonstrate that similar to the range of tumorigenesis phenotypes observed in mouse models of CIN, introduction of CIN into mouse models of cancer has tumor-promoting and tumor-suppressive effects. However, when CIN inducing mutations are combined with the loss of p53, more aggressive disease is consistently observed. Thus, in the absence of the gene that limits the proliferation of aneuploid cells, the tumorigenesis-promoting effects of CIN seem to reach their full potential. Exactly how CIN primes cells for tumorigenesis has not yet been elucidated. Below, we propose a model for how this may occur and discuss how CIN and aneuploidy could both promote and suppress tumorigenesis.

Aneuploidy and CIN in tumorigenesis – a model

The study of the effect of CIN and chromosomal trisomies on tumor formation in mouse models has revealed complex interactions between the aneuploid state and tumorigenesis. Aneuploidy seems to promote a dual cellular state: generally the presence of an unbalanced genome induces a cellular stress response and slow growth, whereas in rare selective circumstances — or in the presence of aneuploidy-tolerating mutations — aneuploidy can be beneficial and lead to increased cellular proliferation and cancer. We believe that the following general themes provide a working model for how CIN and aneuploidy impact tumorigenesis (Figure 3A).

- A. Aneuploidy hinders cell proliferation in most cases. This anti-proliferative effect can be mitigated by genetic alterations that allow cells to tolerate the adverse effects of aneuploidy and/or by mutating genes that restrict proliferation of aneuploid cells, such as p53.
- B. Chromosome mis-segregation is at least sometimes accompanied by DNA damage, due to events such as chromosome breakage during cytokinesis. The aneuploid state itself can also induce genome instability.
- C. Under specific selective pressures, aneuploidy can provide a survival advantage.

The results discussed above obtained in various mouse models clearly indicate that not all chromosomal instability-inducing mutations have the same effect. Mutations that cause defects in sister chromatid cohesion prior to mitosis are highly tumorigenic, as evidenced by the mice expressing a hypermorphic allele of Cdc20 (Li et al., 2009), mice heterozygous for SA1 (Remeseiro et al., 2012), and the *STAG2* loss-of-function found in many human cancers (Solomon et al., 2011). SAC genes, the primary function of which is to ensure accurate chromosome segregation — and the inactivation of which has modest effects on sister chromatid cohesion before mitosis—are rarely found mutated in human cancers. Mouse models with loss-of-function mutations in SAC genes generally have a somewhat modest increase in tumor incidence.
The first conclusion we can draw from these observations is that CIN caused by the mutations that affect sister chromatid cohesion is not the only reason for the significant tumorpromoting effects of these mutations, and that the role of cohesin in controlling gene expression and DNA damage repair is probably also critical for its tumor suppressive functions. The second conclusion we can draw is that CIN and the aneuploidies produced upon chromosome missegregation have only a moderate positive impact on tumorigenesis on their own. In the case of trisomy 21, aneuploidy even has a tumor protective function (the tumors that are seen early in life are caused by developmental abnormalities due to imbalances in the dosage of specific genes). This is not surprising in the light of point (A), that aneuploidy generally interferes with cell proliferation (Figure 3A).

However, the picture changes when the anti-proliferative effects of CIN and aneuploidy are mitigated through the inactivation of p53. As mentioned above, mice with mutations that cause increased chromosome mis-segregation combined with loss of function p53 mutations show a dramatic increase in tumorigenesis. Mutations that improve the proliferation of aneuploid cells have been described in yeast (Torres et al., 2010). Aneuploidy-tolerating mutations in mammalian cells could similarly increase the proliferative potential of aneuploid cells. Once the adverse effects of aneuploidy have been suppressed or ameliorated, the potential tumorigenesispromoting effects of the condition could come into play (Figure 3B).

Aneuploidy and cellular adaptability

One hypothesis is that an euploidy contributes to cancer by conferring cells with a fitness advantage in extreme environments. This idea is supported by work in yeast that has demonstrated that an euploidy can be a short-term solution for cells under extreme stress. For example, yeast cells often gain a copy of chromosome 3 to tolerate continuous heat shock (Yona et al., 2012); yeast grown continuously in the presence of radicicol select for amplification of



Figure 3. A model for the role of aneuploidy in tumorigenesis

(A) Aneuploidy is most frequently associated with characteristic phenotypes, such as defects in cell proliferation and developmental defects in whole organisms. These phenotypes are often accompanied by particular cellular responses, such as increased proteotoxic stress and activation of p53. Generally, these adverse effects of aneuploidy serve to inhibit tumorigenesis. Aneuploidy can also generate genetic diversity, which can provide cells with increased adaptive potential when challenged and thus could be a means for promoting special aspects of tumorigenesis, such as metastasis. Finally, aneuploidy is also commonly associated with genomic instability, increasing the probability of acquiring tumour-promoting genetic alterations and thereby significantly contributing to tumorigenesis. (B) The adverse effects of aneuploidy can impair tumorigenesis, but in the presence of aneuploidy-tolerating mutations, increased ploidy or balancing aneuploidies, this anti-tumorigenic effect is lessened and the potential tumorigenesis-promoting effects of aneuploidy reach their full potential. Conversely, compounds or genetic alterations that enhance the adverse effects of aneuploidy could shift the equilibrium towards its anti-proliferative effects, thus preventing the growth of aneuploid cancer cells.

chromosome 15 (Chen et al., 2012); *Candida albicans* strains isolated from patients treated with fluconazole acquired segmental trisomy of chromosome 3 or 5 to develop resistance to drug treatment (Ford et al., 2015; Selmecki et al., 2006); and yeast grown under continuous nutrient selection conditions acquire reproducible, sub-chromosomal aneuploidies and rearrangements (Dunham et al., 2002). A more rigorous exploration of the role of aneuploidy in adaptation to various stresses has identified aneuploidy as a common adaptive solution for yeast cells under a variety of nutrient-limiting growth conditions (Sunshine et al., 2015). This hypothesis is further supported by the finding that aneuploid yeast cells show improved growth in some conditions that are sub-optimal for euploid yeast cells (Pavelka et al., 2010). Additionally, tetraploidy – a genomic state often proposed to be a key step in tumorigenesis in a number of cancers (Ganem et al., 2007) – has been shown to increase the rate of adaptability when yeast strains are challenged to grow in poor nutrient conditions by allowing cells to more extensively explore the fitness landscape by gaining and/or losing a number of chromosomes (Selmecki et al., 2015).

It is thought that acquisition of an euploidy in these instances selects for gains of key genes that promote survival in each particular environment. For example, the growth advantage of disomy 15 in yeast grown in radicicol can be attributed to the acquisition of extra copies of the pleiotropic drug pump *PDR5* and the protein chaperone *STI1* (Chen et al., 2012). There is also evidence for the role of an euploidy in mammalian cellular adaptation. A similar mechanism of evolution as seen in yeast was observed in a mouse model of liver injury (Duncan et al., 2012). Mice that lose expression of homogentisic acid dioxygenase (*HgdI*) in the fumarylacetoacetate hydrolase (*Fah*) deficient mouse model of liver disease are protected from disease. *Fah* deficient mice that were heterozygous for a loss of function *HgdI* allele were exposed to chronic liver injury. Injury-resistant nodules appeared in the liver, and karyotypic analysis of these cells

revealed that 50% of resistant nodules did not express Hgd1 protein because they had lost chromosome 16, where the Hgd1 gene is located.

Aneuploidy and genomic instability

In the context of cancer, aneuploidy may allow cells to define and modify their functional capacities. If cancer cells use karyotype changes in a similar manner to evolving yeast strains, aneuploidy could provide a convenient way to alter the dosage of specific beneficial genes. Such alterations could promote the development of cancer cell phenotypes such as escape from growth control. However, such changes in karyotype, when selected in the right combination, could also lead to the acquisition of new functions, such as the ability to migrate or seed distant metastatic sites. This idea is further supported by additional adaptation experiments in yeast: yeast acquire whole-chromosome aneuploidies when challenged to evolve new traits (Rancati et al., 2008). Mammalian cell lines can also acquire new cellular functions upon acquisition of aneuploidy: MEF cell lines often become aneuploid when adapting to growth in culture (Todaro and Green, 1963); p53^{-/-} mouse mammary epithelial cells chemically induced to become tetraploid become chromosomally unstable and acquire new functions, such as the ability to form tumors in a xenograft assay (Fujiwara et al., 2005); and primary human fibroblasts harboring an additional copy of chromosome 8 have transformed cell phenotypes, such as loss of contact inhibition (Nawata et al., 2011).

In addition to generated cellular phenotypic diversity, aneuploidy has also been hypothesized to contribute to cancer cell phenotypes by further increasing genomic instability. Indeed, the genome instability-inducing effects of aneuploidy and chromosome mis-segregation recently described in yeast (Sheltzer et al., 2011) and mammals (Crasta et al., 2012; Janssen et al., 2011) respectively, probably have a major impact on disease progression. Chromosome missegregation has been shown to cause DNA damage during the subsequent cytokinesis (Janssen et

al., 2011). Increased double strand breaks, as a result of inadequate replication in micronuclei, could also be a significant source of oncogenic mutations. Recent studies in mammalian cell lines demonstrate that micronuclei that are generated after chromosome mis-segregation undergo substantial DNA damage during replication (Crasta et al., 2012; Hatch et al., 2013). Cells that contain these micronuclei only persist when p53 function is absent, further emphasizing the importance of p53 in preventing genome instability (Crasta et al., 2012). DNA from micronuclei can reincorporate into the nucleus, providing a mechanism by which a micronucleus could contribute to a number of simultaneous mutations and alterations in chromosomal composition and copy number (Zhang et al., 2015). This mechanism of transient sequestration of chromosomes in micronuclei could also explain the recently discovered process of chromothripsis, where hundreds of genomic rearrangements occur within one or few chromosomes (Stephens et al., 2011), as is observed in 2-3% of all cancers (for example medulloblastoma (Rausch et al., 2012)). In addition to chromosome mis-segregation leading to further aneuploidy, the aneuploid state itself has been shown to cause multiple forms of genomic instability in budding yeast, with increased number of double strand breaks observed in many different aneuploid strains as well as aneuploid fission yeast cells (Sheltzer et al., 2011). DNA damage has a critical role in tumor evolution (Halazonetis et al., 2008), and we speculate that the DNA damage-inducing features of whole-chromosome mis-segregation and/or the aneuploid state itself could be a critical aspect of the tumor-promoting effects of an euploidy (Figure 3A).

In summary, we propose that CIN and aneuploidy have modest tumor-promoting abilities conferred through their associated genome instability and their potential for generating new traits. However, these tumorigenic traits are offset by the antiproliferative effects associated with aneuploidy. When these anti-proliferative effects are suppressed —through aneuploidy tolerating

mutations, increased ploidy or balancing aneuploidies— the full tumorigenic potential of the condition is unleashed (Figure 3B). This hypothesis predicts that mutations that suppress the antiproliferative effects of CIN and/or aneuploidy are especially critical factors in tumorigenesis (Figure 3B). Indeed, p53 is one of the most frequently mutated genes in human cancers, and the familial form of p53 loss — known as Li-Fraumeni syndrome— predisposes affected individuals to a wide spectrum of cancers (Kleihues et al., 1997). p53 may be special in that it seems to protect cells not only from numerical chromosomal abnormalities such as aneuploidy (Fang and Zhang, 2011) and tetraploidy (Ganem et al., 2007; Storchova and Pellman, 2004; Stukenberg, 2004) , but also from structural aberrations through its central function in the DNA damage checkpoint pathway (Dalton et al., 2010).

Cancer cells also seem to evolve karyotypes in which aneuploidies are mitigated by polyploidy and/or additional aneuploidies. Chromosome gains often co-occur with other chromosome gains, and likewise chromosome losses often co-occur with other chromosome losses, suggesting that these extra gain/loss events are a compensatory mechanism that attempt to balance alterations in gene dosage caused by chromosomal instability (Ozery-Flato et al., 2011). Other aneuploidy-tolerating effects may also be important. Disomic yeast cells also try to compensate for their altered gene dosage by degrading the excess of some proteins, especially of proteins found in large molecular complexes such as the ribosome (Torres et al., 2007; 2010). Evolution experiments uncovered aneuploidy-tolerating mutations in proteins such as *UBP6*, a ubiquitin-specific protease that antagonizes the degradation of a number of proteasome substrates in yeast (Torres et al., 2010). Identifying the genetic alterations that allow unbalanced, aneuploid mammalian cells to restore balance and tolerate aneuploidy could provide key insights into tumorigenesis and new targets for the development of cancer therapeutics.

Aneuploidy as a therapeutic target

Initial approaches to cancer treatment targeted a phenotype common to all cancer cells: increased proliferation. Cancer is a disease of uncontrolled proliferation, and therefore, chemotherapeutics — which kill all rapidly dividing cells by interfering with DNA synthesis and chromosome segregation— are effective anti-cancer agents. However, cancer cells have a nearly relentless ability to adapt to their environments, mutate and survive in response to treatments (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011). Therefore, patients treated with chemotherapeutics often relapse due to the acquisition of chemotherapeutic resistance (Gottesman, 2002) or the presence of dormant tumor cells (Goss and Chambers, 2010), and their cancers metastasize.

Subsequent approaches in cancer treatment targeted single gene products to which cancer cells are addicted. Imatinib (Gleevec) (Druker et al., 2001; Tuveson et al., 2001), which targets the hybrid kinase BCR-ABL and trastuzumab (Herceptin) (Baselga et al., 1998), which targets the EGFR family member HER2, are among the most successful examples in this category of cancer therapeutics. However, even these targeted treatments eventually cease to be effective, as cells develop additional mutations to acquire resistance to these drugs (Knight et al., 2010). Combination therapies that eliminate all tumor cells by targeting both specific genetic lesions and general cancer cell characteristics early during treatment currently seem like the most promising method for exacting a cure. Thus, identifying as many differences between normal and tumor cells, and developing agents that selectively target as many of these differences as possible simultaneously could prove to be a potent means of eliminating cancer cells.

Because adaptability is so important to cancer cell survival and higher degrees of aneuploidy are frequently associated with poor prognosis (Rajagopalan and Lengauer, 2004), aneuploidy should be considered as a therapeutic target. A proof-of-principle small-scale screen for compounds that preferentially impair proliferation of trisomic MEFs compared to euploid

MEFs, identified the energy-stress inducing compound AICAR, the autophagy inhibitor chloroquine, and the Hsp90 inhibitor 17-AAG as aneuploid selective drugs (Tang et al., 2011). Autophagy and Hsp90 are both required for eliminating protein aggregates and maintaining proteostasis, and their protein quality control functions appear to be rate-limiting in aneuploid cells. In contrast, proteasome inhibitors were not identified in this screen suggesting that, unlike in aneuploid yeast, proteasome activity is not limiting in trisomic MEFs. Interestingly, AICAR and 17-AAG also inhibit the growth of highly aneuploid colon cancer cell lines that have chromosomal instability. AICAR has not yet been tested in clinical trials, but treatment of cancer patients with 17-AAG in phase II clinical trials either did not yield anti-cancer properties, despite activation of Hsp70 (Solit et al., 2008) or needed to be stopped due to adverse side effects (Heath et al., 2008). Therefore, as with many cancer drug candidates, although these compounds seem to be effective *in vitro*, they may be ineffective in a therapeutic setting. Nevertheless, targeting aneuploidy for cancer therapy is worthy of further exploration and large-scale screens could identify novel unanticipated sensitivities of aneuploid cells (Figure 3B).

In addition to identifying pan-aneuploidy inhibitors, the isolation of compounds that selectively impair the proliferation of cells harboring specific aneuploidies should also be explored. Many cancers frequently show gain or loss of a specific chromosome. For example, trisomy 8 is frequently observed in patients with AML, and its presence is associated with poor survival when combined with other genetic aberrations (Wolman et al., 2002). Developing compounds that selectively eliminate cells with this particular aneuploidy could also provide an additional way in which to target specific cancers. Furthermore, proof of principal experiments in yeast have provided a potential therapeutic path for targeting chromosomally unstable cancer cells (Chen et al., 2015). By predicting the particular aneuploidies cells tend to adapt upon

exposure to specific drugs or stresses and then targeting simultaneously the stress and the characteristic aneuploidy that occurs as a response to that stress could be an effective way to eliminate aneuploid cells from a population.

In summary, aneuploidy has a complicated but significant role in tumorigenesis. Finding treatments that exacerbate the phenotypes exhibited by aneuploid cells and selectively kill them could prove a fruitful endeavor with regards to cancer treatments.

Towards a cellular system to study aneuploidy in vivo

Studies of aneuploid cells in vitro and mouse models of Down syndrome and CIN in vivo have shed some light on the role of aneuploidy in tumorigenesis. However, the precise role of aneuploidy in cancer still remains unclear. Because targeting aneuploidy-associated phenotypes has demonstrated potential as a therapeutic strategy, it is important to develop systems to better dissect the relationship of an uploidy to cancer. Part of the problem may be the model systems that have been used to evaluate this complex relationship: in vitro systems do not fully recapitulate the complex environmental conditions cancer cells experience in vivo; and, as described above, mouse models of DS and CIN are generally not particularly tumor prone, in part due to tumor microenvironment differences. Thus, we sought develop a cellular model to characterize the effects of an euploidy per se on cell physiology in vivo. To develop this system, we chose to utilize hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs). This model is both convenient for studying aneuploidy in vivo and relevant to DS, as DS individuals exhibit a number of hematopoietic phenotypes, including an increased risk of leukemia (Satge et al., 1998). Furthermore, it offers a unique model for studying an uploid cells in the context of an otherwise euploid environment, a setting more typical of tumorigenesis in vivo.

Blood and hematopoietic stem cells

The blood is a liquid organ found throughout the body. While a variety of cell types comprise the blood (Figure 4), there are two main lineages, the myeloid and the lymphoid lineages (Alberts et al., 2002). Myeloid cells include red blood cells, which deliver oxygen throughout the body; megakaryotyes, which give rise to platelets, small portions of megakaryocyte cytoplasm that permit blood clotting; and cells that are the major components of



Figure 4. Hematopoiesis

Hematopoiesis is initiated by a hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) that either divides to self-renew or to differentiate into a cell that will become a common lymphoid progenitor (CLP) or a common myeloid progenitor (CMP). These common progenitors further divide to self-renew and differentiate into different, committed progenitor cells that will ultimately give rise to all the differentiated cell types in the blood.

the innate immune system including monocytes, the precursors to macrophages – cells that survey tissues for infections; and granulocytes, granule-containing comprised of neutrophils, basophils and eosinophils that combat infections. Lymphoid cells are the major components of the adaptive immune system and are comprised of B cells, which produce antibodies and become memory cells after infection; and T cells, which assist other immune cells, destroy virus-infected or tumor cells, become memory cells after infection and are important for developing immunological tolerance.

Blood cells can be distinguished by their expression of cell type-specific cell surface antigens, which allow cells to recognize one another and potentially stimulate immune responses through cell-cell interactions. Antibodies raised against these specific cell surface markers identified specific "clusters of differentiation" and permitted initial identification of different cell types by immunophentoyping (Bernard and Boumsell, 1984). These specific antibodies remain a convenient research tool for identifying different blood cell types by their expression of unique cell surface markers or combinations of cell surface markers.

While the blood contains many cells types that perform numerous functions, all blood cells are derived from a single cell type, the hematopoietic stem cell (HSC). Hematopoiesis, the process by which blood is made, is a hierarchical differentiation process whereby hematopoietic stem cells divide asymmetrically to generate progenitor cells, which subsequently divide to amplify and also differentiate to give rise to all downstream cell types (Figure 4). HSCs are found in the bone marrow in adult mice and humans, where they are mostly quiescent (Busch et al., 2015; Sun et al., 2015); however, HSCs undergo several migrations during embryonic development to reach this final destination (Figure 5).

Primitive hematopoiesis is the process of forming blood cells that help sustain the



Figure 5. Ontogeny of the hematopoietic stem cell in mice

Primitive HSCs arise around E7.5 in yolk sac blood islands. These cells do not contribute to the adult HSC pool. Definitive HSCs are largely formed around E10.5 in the aorta-gonadmesonephros (AGM) region. These cells migrate to the fetal liver, where they rapidly proliferate for several days before reaching the bone marrow during late embryonic development. HSCs largely remain in the bone marrow throughout adulthood.

embryo but do not ultimately contribute to the adult organism. Primitive hematopoiesis begins around embryonic day 7.5 (E7.5) with the emergence of yolk sac blood islands that produce primarily primitive erythroid cells (Baron et al., 2012; Mikkola and Orkin, 2006). This production of red blood cells allows for proper oxygenization of embryonic tissues during a period of rapid growth (Orkin and Zon, 2008). Definitive hematopoiesis is the process of forming blood cells that both sustains the developing embryo and contributes to adult hematopoiesis after development. While there is evidence that HSCs in the yolk sac can also contribute to definitive hematopoiesis (Moore and Metcalf, 1970; Palis et al., 1999; Samokhvalov et al., 2007), the majority of definitive HSCs are thought to arise from the aortagonad-mesonephros (AGM) region around E10.5 (Müller et al., 1994). These cells then migrate to the developing fetal liver around E11.5, where they rapidly expand for several days (Morrison et al., 1995) before gradually entering circulation to seed the bone marrow starting around E15.5 (Christensen et al., 2004). HSCs enter circulation and then "home" to the bone marrow by entering the bone marrow niche, where they interact with niche cells via cell adhesion molecules and colonize (Lapidot, 2005).

Much of what has been learned about hematopoietic stem cells has been gleaned from transplantation experiments. By administering whole body irradiation, one can eliminate HSC function by inducing apoptosis (Meng et al., 2003) or senescence (Wang et al., 2006) of HSCs. Then by injecting cell suspensions containing potential hematopoietic stem cells into the bloodstream of isogenic mice, one can assess the cell type of interest by viability of the recipient mice and long-term contribution of the donor cells to hematopoiesis. Donor- and recipientderived blood cells can be distinguished by using the pan-leukocyte cell surface marker CD45, which is present in two isoforms in laboratory mice that can be distinguished by isoform-specific antibodies (Morse et al., 1987). This system has not only been useful for identifying HSCs, but also for evaluating the fitness of HSCs derived from different genetic models, for example as in (Park et al., 2003).

Using a combination of antibodies against cell surface markers on blood cells and transplantation experiments, an immunophenotypic identification scheme has been delineated for identifying HSCs. One initial scheme for identifying HSCs demonstrated that there was a defined cell type that could be isolated by expression of cell surface markers that led to long-term reconstitution of lethally irradiated recipients with cells derived from the bone marrow (Morrison and Weissman, 1994) and the fetal liver (Morrison et al., 1995). Further gene expression profiling of these cells revealed the unique expression patterns of SLAM receptors on the surface of HSCs (Kiel et al., 2005; Kim et al., 2006; Yilmaz et al., 2006). These purification schemes greatly enrich for HSCs in bone marrow and fetal liver cell suspensions and also emphasize the

rarity of this cell type (approximately 0.001% of bone marrow cells and 0.04% of fetal liver cells).

Taken together, hematopoietic stem cells provide a tractable cellular system to study the effects of aneuploidy *in vivo* for several reasons. First, HSCs can be isolated from both embryos and adults from the fetal liver and the bone marrow, respectively, allowing for a range of aneuploid models to be tested. Additionally, HSCs can be transplanted into lethally irradiated recipient mice. These radiation chimeras will be otherwise euploid mice in which the blood is contributed in part or entirely by aneuploid HSCs. This *in vivo* model system is most similar to the situation observed in sporadic human cancers. Finally, by evaluating engraftment, comparing survival and performing immunophenotyping analysis of the peripheral blood of aneuploid radiation chimeras, we can assess the fitness of aneuploid HSCs in hematopoietic reconstitution experiments.

Mouse models of aneuploidy in this study

For establishing this experimental system, we chose to characterize both models of chronic defined aneuploidy and acute random aneuploidy. This allows for comparison between the two major types of model systems for generating aneuploid cells. To study chronic defined aneuploidy, we utilized Robertsonian translocations to generate constitutional whole chromosomal trisomy in mice. To study acute random aneuploidy, we analyzed a mouse model harboring a hypomorphic allele of the spindle assembly checkpoint component BubR1.

Trisomy in mice is generated by using Robertsonian translocations as described previously (Williams et al., 2008; Figure 6). However, to minimize immune effects due to graftversus-host disease – which are due to both histoincompatibility and other genetic factors (Allen et al., 1999)—we first backcrossed these Robertsonian lines into the C57BL/6J inbred background. Once this backcrossing was complete, C57BL/6 mice homozygous for a Robertsonian translocation of two chromosomes (*e.g.* Rb 13.16) could be crossed to mice homozygous for another Robertsonian translocation of one chromosome common to the first Robertsonian translocation and another chromosome (*e.g.* Rb 16.17). Male mice that are heterozygous for these Robertsonian translocations—"compound heterozygotes"—give rise to trisomic embryos upon mating with wild type C57BL/6J females when meiotic nondisjunction occurs in the male germline.

We decided to focus on generating two trisomic strains: trisomy 16, the closest wholechromosomal mouse model for human trisomy 21, and trisomy 19, trisomy of the smallest mouse autosome. Although this mouse model is embryonic lethal, both of these mice survive until at least E14.5 (Gropp, 1982), and thus contain fetal liver HSCs. Furthermore, a previous study demonstrated that HSCs derived from mouse embryos trisomic for six different chromosomes are capable of repopulating the bone marrow of lethally irradiated mice (Herbst and Winking, 1991). This study revealed that mice irradiated and reconstituted with trisomy 16 fetal liver cells show anemia and leukopenia, decreased counts of red and white blood cells, respectively, in the peripheral blood, and decreased survival whereas mice reconstituted with trisomy 19 fetal liver cells only show leukopenia. These phenotypes were both determined by semi-quantitative blood cell counts from blood films. However, this study utilized non-backcrossed animals and was thus potentially affected by delayed graft-versus-host disease (Gropp et al., 1983). While backcrossing into an inbred line reduces fitness (see Appendix), lethality was an issue in the initial study, as only 70% of control animals survived after 9 weeks (Herbst and Winking, 1991). These issues make differences in survival and peripheral blood statistics difficult to interpret. We decided to take advantage of improved adoptive transfer methods-including our backcrossed animals— and flow cytometric analysis of blood lineages to quantitatively assess



Figure 6. Generation of trisomy 16 mice using Robertsonian translocations

Mice homozygous for a Robertsonian translocation of two chromosomes are crossed to mice homozygous for a different Robertsonian translocation. Importantly, one chromosome is shared in each of the two Robertsonian translocations. The resulting mice, which are heterozygous for both of these Robertsonian translocations, are called "compound heterozygotes." When meiotic nondisjunction occurs in the germline of compound heterozygotes and both Robertsonian chromosomes are segregated into the same gamete, a trisomic embryo is produced upon fertilization. Male compound heterozygotes were utilized in our studies to permit repeated matings. Potential male gametes are shown in blue, and potential female gametes are shown in pink. Monosomic embryos are not observed, as they die in a very early stage of embryonic development.

defects in reconstitution in recipient mice over an extended period of time *in vivo*. We also aimed to utilize improved HSC characterization methods to better understand the source of these potential hematopoietic defects.

In addition to utilizing improved tools and a pure mouse background, we also aimed to complement our studies of chronic defined aneuploid HSCs with evaluation of acute random aneuploid HSCs. The mouse model we employed to characterize cells with CIN in the hematopoietic lineage harbors a hypomorphic allele of the spindle assembly checkpoint protein BubR1 (BubR1^{H/H}; Baker et al., 2004). The spindle assembly checkpoint ensures proper chromosome segregation. Thus, when BubR1 function is compromised by this loss-of-function allele, chromosomes mis-segregate more frequently, resulting in a randomly aneuploid cell population mixed with euploid cells. The BubR1 hypomorphic allele is better tolerated than constitutional trisomy, as these mice survive to adulthood with a mean life expectancy of 6 months; however these mice have a progeroid phenotype and become progressively more aneuploid with age as evaluated by metaphase spreads of stimulated splenocytes (Baker et al., 2004). This model is a good orthogonal method for evaluating an euploid HSCs. Additionally, use of BubR1^{H/H} cells enables differentiation between chromosome-specific effects and aneuploidy-specific effects, as the aneuploid cell population derived from cells harboring this allele contains a variety of an euploid chromosomes due to random mis-segregation events. Furthermore, because this mouse model survives to adulthood, both fetal liver and bone marrow HSCs can be evaluated from BubR1^{H/H} mice.

Hematopoietic phenotypes in DS and mouse models of DS

As described above, individuals with DS are at an elevated risk for developing leukemia in the first few years of life. However, most individuals who develop cancer show perturbed hematopoiesis before the onset of the disease. The majority of DS individuals show some sort of hematologic abnormality at birth. Neutrophilia – increased neutrophil counts – thrombocytopenia – decreased platelet counts – and polycythemia – increased hemoglobin concentration in the peripheral blood – manifest in 80, 66 and 34% of DS newborns, respectively (Choi, 2008; Henry et al., 2007). These aberrations can also be detected in human trisomy 21 fetal liver cells: human trisomy 21 fetal livers have increased relative numbers of HSCs and megakaryocyte-erythroid progenitors and decreased numbers of pre-pro-B cell progenitors (Chou et al., 2008; Roy et al., 2012). Similar perturbations in the myeloid lineage were observed in HSCs derived from trisomy 21 induced pluripotent cells (Chou et al., 2012; Maclean et al., 2012). Furthermore, about 10% of DS infants have a transient myeloproliferative disorder (TMD), a condition caused by increased proliferation in the myeloid lineage that is apparent usually within the first few weeks of life and generally spontaneously resolves within 3 months (Choi, 2008). This alteration in the myeloid lineage can be attributed to both trisomy 21 and mutations in the transcription factor GATA1 that occur during embryonic development (Mundschau, 2003). In some cases, this TMD will progress to acute myeloid leukemia, but in others it will remain in remission (Alford et al., 2011).

Similar perturbations in the myeloid lineage have been observed in mouse models of DS. Additionally, while not present at birth (Henry et al., 2007), macrocytosis – increased cell volume –of red blood cells has been observed in children with DS analyzed between the ages of 2 and 15 (David et al., 1996). This phenotype is also observed in mouse models of DS. The Ts65Dn mouse model – which harbors an extra copy of 104 genes present on human chromosome 21 – show sustained macrocytic anemia and increased numbers of megakaryocytes and common myeloid progenitors in the bone marrow (Kirsammer et al., 2008). The Ts1Cje mouse model – which contains about two-thirds of the genes amplified in the Ts65Dn mouse model – also identified macrocytic anemia throughout life; however, no differences in the myeloid lineage were observed, even after a loss-of-function allele of GATA1 was introduced into the line (Carmichael et al., 2009). Further analysis of the HSCs in this mouse model and theTs65Dn mouse model revealed that the Ts65Dn mice have fewer HSCs in the bone marrow while the Ts1Cje mouse model have normal levels of HSCs (Adorno et al., 2013). Additionally, while bone marrow cells from the Ts1Cje mouse model could contribute to the peripheral blood of a recipient mouse upon bone marrow transfer, Ts65Dn bone marrow cells fail to engraft recipients (Adorno et al., 2013), demonstrating that trisomy has an effect on HSC fitness. The Tc1 mouse model – which harbors an exogenous copy of 80% of human chromosome 21– also showed macrocytic anemia throughout life (Alford et al., 2010). Introduction of a mutant, truncated form of GATA1 induced increased megakaryopoiesis in this model, but was not sufficient to induce leukemia in these animals (Alford et al., 2010).

Thus, there is evidence for perturbations of the hematopoietic lineages in both humans with DS and mouse models of DS. The altered myeloid proliferation phenotype was observed in one mouse model without further alteration, in one mouse model upon expression of a truncated form of GATA1, and was not observed in another model, even after introduction of a loss-of-function form of GATA1. While the phenotypes observed are variable, there are some common observations in all systems. For example, macrocytosis is observed in both individuals with DS and in all DS mouse models studied. Notably, increased cell volume is also a feature exhibited by aneuploid cells in general (Torres et al., 2007; Williams et al., 2008). Further study of the effect of aneuploidy on HSCs using our mouse models of trisomy and CIN will permit evaluation of these phenotypes in the context of a different chromosomal amplifications to determine whether these phenotypes are specific to the particular amplification of the set of genes present on human chromosome 21 or if some of these phenotypes can be attributed to a general cellular response to aneuploidy in the blood.

Concluding Remarks

Aneuploidy is a generally detrimental cellular state that has a complicated relationship with cancer. This thesis will describe work performed to establish a cellular system to better understand this relationship *in vivo* in the context of the hematopoietic stem cell. I have characterized the fitness and potential of HSCs trisomic for mouse chromosomes 16 or 19 or harboring a hypomorphic allele of BubR1 that results in chromosomal instability. I have found that these three models show a range of phenotypes *in vivo* that scale with the size of the genomic amplification present. Additionally, while mice reconstituted with trisomy 16 HSCs show severe defects, trisomy 19 seems to be well-tolerated in the hematopoietic lineage. BubR1^{H/H} HSCs show decreased fitness upon serial transplantation; however, karyotype analysis of the peripheral blood of these recipient mice indicates that an aneuploidy-selective mechanism may be employed by the hematopoietic system to eliminate aneuploid cells.

This work reveals how an organ system *in vivo* either rejects or tolerates aneuploid cells, even in the presence of numerous defects. This variability is consistent with the phenotypic heterogeneity observed in DS individuals and mouse models. Furthermore, establishment and characterization of this system permits future evaluation of the role of aneuploidy in tumorigenesis through the activation of oncogenes before transplantation. In summary, this work has shed light on the impact of aneuploidy on cellular growth and physiology *in vivo* and has helped develop new tools to dissect the impact of aneuploidy on tumorigenesis in hematologic cancers. We hope that our findings and future work using this system help clarify the effects of aneuploidy in Down syndrome and provide insight into the precise role of aneuploidy in cancer.

References

- Adorno, M., Sikandar, S., Mitra, S.S., Kuo, A., Di Robilant, B.N., Haro-Acosta, V., Ouadah, Y., Quarta, M., Rodriguez, J., Qian, D., et al. (2013). Usp16 contributes to somatic stem-cell defects in Down's syndrome. Nature 1–17.
- Alberts, B., Johnson, A., Lewis, J., Raff, M., Roberts, K., Walter, K. (2002). Molecular Biology of the Cell. 4th edition. (New York: Garland Science).
- Alford, K.A., Reinhardt, K., Garnett, C., Norton, A., Böhmer, K., Neuhoff, von, C., Kolenova, A., Marchi, E., Klusmann, J.-H., Roberts, I., et al. (2011). Analysis of GATA1 mutations in Down syndrome transient myeloproliferative disorder and myeloid leukemia. Blood 118, 2222-2238.
- Alford, K.A., Slender, A., Vanes, L., Li, Z., Fisher, E.M.C., Nizetic, D., Orkin, S.H., Roberts, I., and Tybulewicz, V.L.J. (2010). Perturbed hematopoiesis in the Tc1 mouse model of Down syndrome. Blood 115, 2928–2937.
- Allen, R.D., Dobkins, J.A., Harper, J.M., and Slayback, D.L. (1999). Genetics of graft-versus-host disease, I. A locus on chromosome 1 influences development of acute graft-versus-host disease in a major histocompatibility complex mismatched murine model. Immunology 96, 254–261.
- Babu, J., Jeganathan, K., Baker, D., Wu, X., Kang-Decker, N., and van Deursen, J. (2003). Rael is an essential mitotic checkpoint regulator that cooperates with Bub3 to prevent chromosome missegregation. J Cell Biol 160, 341–353.
- Baek, K.-H., Zaslavsky, A., Lynch, R.C., Britt, C., Okada, Y., Siarey, R.J., Lensch, M.W., Park, I.-H., Yoon, S.S., Minami, T., et al. (2009). Down's syndrome suppression of tumour growth and the role of the calcineurin inhibitor DSCR1. Nature 459, 1126–1130.
- Baker, D.J., Dawlaty, M.M., Wijshake, T., Jeganathan, K.B., Malureanu, L., van Ree, J.H., Crespo-Diaz, R., Reyes, S., Seaburg, L., Shapiro, V., et al. (2012). Increased expression of BubR1 protects against aneuploidy and cancer and extends healthy lifespan. Nature Cell Biology 14, 1–9.
- Baker, D.J., Jeganathan, K.B., Cameron, J.D., Thompson, M., Juneja, S., Kopecka, A., Kumar, R., Jenkins, R.B., de Groen, P.C., Roche, P., et al. (2004). BubR1 insufficiency causes early onset of aging-associated phenotypes and infertility in mice. Nature Genetics 36, 744–749.
- Ballester, M., Castelló, A., Ramayo-Caldas, Y., and Folch, J.M. (2013). A quantitative real-time PCR method using an X-linked gene for sex typing in pigs. Mol Biotechnol 54, 493–496.
- Balmain, A., Gray, J., and Ponder, B. (2003). The genetics and genomics of cancer. Nature Genetics 33, 238-244.
- Baron, M.H., Isern, J., and Fraser, S.T. (2012). The embryonic origins of erythropoiesis in mammals. Blood 119, 4828-4837.
- Baselga, J., Norton, L., Albanell, J., Kim, Y.M., and Mendelsohn, J. (1998). Recombinant humanized anti-HER2 antibody (Herceptin) enhances the antitumor activity of paclitaxel and doxorubicin against HER2/neu overexpressing human breast cancer xenografts. Cancer Res 58, 2825–2831.
- Bernard, A., and Boumsell, L. (1984). The clusters of differentiation (CD) defined by the First International Workshop on Human Leucocyte Differentiation Antigens. Hum Immunol 11, 1–10.
- Betts, D.R., Koesters, R., Plüss, H.J., and Niggli, F.K. (1997). Routine karyotyping in Wilms tumor. Cancer Genet. Cytogenet. 96, 151–156.
- Birchler, J.A., Bhadra, U., Bhadra, M.P., and Auger, D.L. (2001). Dosage-dependent gene regulation in multicellular eukaryotes: implications for dosage compensation, aneuploid syndromes, and quantitative traits. Dev. Biol.

234, 275-288.

Birchler, J.A. (2010). Reflections on studies of gene expression in aneuploids. Biochem J 426, 119–123.

- Blank, H.M., Sheltzer, J.M., Meehl, C.M., and Amon, A. (2015). Mitotic entry in the presence of DNA damage is a widespread property of aneuploidy in yeast. Mol. Biol. Cell 26, 1440–1451.
- Bonney, M.E., Moriya, H., and Amon, A. (2015). Aneuploid proliferation defects in yeast are not driven by copy number changes of a few dosage-sensitive genes. Genes Dev. 29, 898–903.
- Boveri, T. (2008). Concerning the origin of malignant tumours by Theodor Boveri. Translated and annotated by Henry Harris. J Cell Sci 121 Suppl 1, 1–84.
- Bunz, F., Fauth, C., Speicher, M.R., Dutriaux, A., Sedivy, J.M., Kinzler, K.W., Vogelstein, B., and Lengauer, C. (2002). Targeted inactivation of p53 in human cells does not result in aneuploidy. Cancer Res 62, 1129–1133.
- Burds, A.A., Lutum, A.S., and Sorger, P.K. (2005). Generating chromosome instability through the simultaneous deletion of Mad2 and p53. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *102*, 11296–11301.
- Busch, K., Klapproth, K., Barile, M., Flossdorf, M., Holland-Letz, T., Schlenner, S.M., Reth, M., Höfer, T., and Rodewald, H.-R. (2015). Fundamental properties of unperturbed haematopoiesis from stem cells in vivo. Nature 518, 542–546.
- Callier, P., Faivre, L., Cusin, V., Marle, N., Thauvin-Robinet, C., Sandre, D., Rousseau, T., Sagot, P., Lacombe, E., Faber, V., et al. (2005). Microcephaly is not mandatory for the diagnosis of mosaic variegated aneuploidy syndrome. Am. J. Med. Genet. A 137, 204–207.
- Carmichael, C.L., Majewski, I.J., Alexander, W.S., Metcalf, D., Hilton, D.J., Hewitt, C.A., and Scott, H.S. (2009). Hematopoietic defects in the Ts1Cje mouse model of Down syndrome. Blood *113*, 1929–1937.
- Chen, G., Bradford, W.D., Seidel, C.W., and Li, R. (2012). Hsp90 stress potentiates rapid cellular adaptation through induction of aneuploidy. Nature 482, 246–250.
- Chen, G., Mulla, W.A., Kucharavy, A., Tsai, H.-J., Rubinstein, B., Conkright, J., McCroskey, S., Bradford, W.D., Weems, L., Haug, J.S., et al. (2015). Targeting the Adaptability of Heterogeneous Aneuploids. Cell 160, 771– 784.
- Cheng, Y., Wang, H., Wang, H., Chen, Z., and Jin, J. (2009). Trisomy 21 in patients with acute leukemia. Am. J. Hematol. 84, 193–194.
- Choi, J.K. (2008). Hematopoietic disorders in down syndrome. International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Pathology 1, 387–395.
- Chou, S.T., Byrska-Bishop, M., Tober, J.M., Yao, Y., Vandorn, D., Opalinska, J.B., Mills, J.A., Choi, J.K., Speck, N.A., Gadue, P., et al. (2012). Trisomy 21-associated defects in human primitive hematopoiesis revealed through induced pluripotent stem cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 109, 17573–17578.
- Chou, S.T., Opalinska, J.B., Yao, Y., Fernandes, M.A., Kalota, A., Brooks, J.S.J., Choi, J.K., Gewirtz, A.M., Danet-Desnoyers, G.-A., Nemiroff, R.L., et al. (2008). Trisomy 21 enhances human fetal erythro-megakaryocytic development. Blood 112, 4503–4506.
- Christensen, J.L., Wright, D.E., Wagers, A.J., and Weissman, I.L. (2004). Circulation and chemotaxis of fetal hematopoietic stem cells. PLoS Biol 2, E75.

Cichowski, K., Shih, T., Schmitt, E., Santiago, S., Reilly, K., McLaughlin, M., Bronson, R., and Jacks, T. (1999).

Mouse models of tumor development in neurofibromatosis type 1. Science 286, 2172-2176.

- Crasta, K., Ganem, N.J., Dagher, R., Lantermann, A.B., Ivanova, E.V., Pan, Y., Nezi, L., Protopopov, A., Chowdhury, D., and Pellman, D. (2012). DNA breaks and chromosome pulverization from errors in mitosis. Nature 482, 53–58.
- Dalton, W.B., Yu, B., and Yang, V.W. (2010). p53 suppresses structural chromosome instability after mitotic arrest in human cells. Oncogene 29, 1929–1940.
- David, O., Fiorucci, G.C., Tosi, M.T., Altare, F., Valori, A., Saracco, P., Asinardi, P., Ramenghi, U., and Gabutti, V. (1996). Hematological studies in children with Down syndrome. Pediatr Hematol Oncol 13, 271–275.
- Davidson, J., Gorringe, K., Chin, S., Orsetti, B., Besret, C., Courtay-Cahen, C., Roberts, I., Theillet, C., Caldas, C., and Edwards, P. (2000). Molecular cytogenetic analysis of breast cancer cell lines. Brit J Cancer 83, 1309– 1317.
- Dephoure, N., Hwang, S., O'Sullivan, C., Dodgson, S.E., Gygi, S.P., Amon, A., and Torres, E.M. (2014). Quantitative proteomic analysis reveals posttranslational responses to aneuploidy in yeast. eLife 3, e03023– e03023.
- Diaz-Rodriguez, E., Sotillo, R., Schvartzman, J.-M., and Benezra, R. (2008). Hec1 overexpression hyperactivates the mitotic checkpoint and induces tumor formation in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *105*, 16719–16724.
- Dixon, N., Kishnani, P.S., and Zimmerman, S. (2006). Clinical manifestations of hematologic and oncologic disorders in patients with Down syndrome. Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet 142C, 149–157.
- Druker, B.J., Talpaz, M., Resta, D.J., Peng, B., Buchdunger, E., Ford, J.M., Lydon, N.B., Kantarjian, H., Capdeville, R., Ohno-Jones, S., et al. (2001). Efficacy and safety of a specific inhibitor of the BCR-ABL tyrosine kinase in chronic myeloid leukemia. N Engl J Med 344, 1031–1037.
- Duncan, A.W., Hanlon Newell, A.E., Bi, W., Finegold, M.J., Olson, S.B., Beaudet, A.L., and Grompe, M. (2012). Aneuploidy as a mechanism for stress-induced liver adaptation. The Journal of Clinical Investigation 122, 3307–3315.
- Dunham, M.J., Badrane, H., Ferea, T., Adams, J., Brown, P.O., Rosenzweig, F., and Botstein, D. (2002). Characteristic genome rearrangements in experimental evolution of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99, 16144–16149.
- Fang, X., and Zhang, P. (2011). Aneuploidy and tumorigenesis. Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. 22, 595-601.
- Ferti, A.D., Stamouli, M.J., Panani, A.D., Raptis, S.A., and Young, B.D. (2004). Molecular cytogenetic analysis of breast cancer: a combined multicolor fluorescence in situ hybridization and G-banding study of uncultured tumor cells. Cancer Genet. Cytogenet. 149, 28–37.
- Foijer, F., Draviam, V.M., and Sorger, P.K. (2008). Studying chromosome instability in the mouse. Bba-Rev Cancer 1786, 73-82.
- Ford, C.B., Funt, J.M., Abbey, D., Issi, L., Guiducci, C., Martinez, D.A., Delorey, T., Li, B.Y., White, T.C., Cuomo, C., et al. (2015). The evolution of drug resistance in clinical isolates of Candida albicans. eLife 4, e00662– e00662.
- Fragouli, E., Lenzi, M., Ross, R., Katz-Jaffe, M., Schoolcraft, W.B., and Wells, D. (2008). Comprehensive molecular cytogenetic analysis of the human blastocyst stage. Hum. Reprod. 23, 2596–2608.

Fujiwara, T., Bandi, M., Nitta, M., Ivanova, E.V., Bronson, R.T., and Pellman, D. (2005). Cytokinesis failure

generating tetraploids promotes tumorigenesis in p53-null cells. Nature 437, 1043-1047.

- Gamis, A.S., and Smith, F.O. (2012). Transient myeloproliferative disorder in children with Down syndrome: clarity to this enigmatic disorder. Br J Haematol 159, 277–287.
- Ganem, N.J., Cornils, H., Chiu, S.-Y., O'Rourke, K.P., Arnaud, J., Yimlamai, D., Théry, M., Camargo, F.D., and Pellman, D. (2014). Cytokinesis Failure Triggers Hippo Tumor Suppressor Pathway Activation. Cell 158, 833–848.
- Ganem, N.J., Storchova, Z., and Pellman, D. (2007). Tetraploidy, aneuploidy and cancer. Curr Opin Genet Dev 17, 157–162.
- Ganmore, I., Smooha, G., and Izraeli, S. (2009). Constitutional aneuploidy and cancer predisposition. Hum Mol Genet 18, R84–R93.
- Glasson, E.J., Sullivan, S.G., Hussain, R., Petterson, B.A., Montgomery, P.D., and Bittles, A.H. (2002). The changing survival profile of people with Down's syndrome: implications for genetic counselling. Clinical Genetics *62*, 390–393.
- Goss, P.E., and Chambers, A.F. (2010). Does tumour dormancy offer a therapeutic target? Nat Rev Cancer 10, 871– 877.
- Gottesman, M.M. (2002). Mechanisms of cancer drug resistance. Annu Rev Med 53, 615–627.
- Griffin, C.A., Morsberger, L., Hawkins, A.L., Haddadin, M., Patel, A., Ried, T., Schrock, E., Perlman, E.J., and Jaffee, E. (2007). Molecular cytogenetic characterization of pancreas cancer cell lines reveals high complexity chromosomal alterations. Cytogenetic and Genome Research 118, 148–156.
- Gropp, A. (1982). Value of an animal model for trisomy. Virchows Arch a Pathol Anat Histol 395, 117–131.
- Gropp, A., Winking, H., Herbst, E.W., and Claussen, C.P. (1983). Murine trisomy: developmental profiles of the embryo, and isolation of trisomic cellular systems. Journal of Experimental Zoology 228, 253–269.
- Grossman, T.R., Gamliel, A., Wessells, R.J., Taghli-Lamallem, O., Jepsen, K., Ocorr, K., Korenberg, J.R., Peterson, K.L., Rosenfeld, M.G., Bodmer, R., et al. (2011). Over-Expression of DSCAM and COL6A2 Cooperatively Generates Congenital Heart Defects. PLoS Genetics 7, e1002344.
- Guo, Z., Kozlov, S., Lavin, M.F., Person, M.D., and Paull, T.T. (2010). ATM activation by oxidative stress. Science 330, 517-521.
- Halazonetis, T.D., Gorgoulis, V.G., and Bartek, J. (2008). An oncogene-induced DNA damage model for cancer development. Science 319, 1352–1355.
- Hama, A., Yagasaki, H., Takahashi, Y., Nishio, N., Muramatsu, H., Yoshida, N., Tanaka, M., Hidaka, H., Watanabe, N., Yoshimi, A., et al. (2008). Acute megakaryoblastic leukaemia (AMKL) in children: a comparison of AMKL with and without Down syndrome. Br J Haematol 140, 552-561.

Hanahan, D., and Weinberg, R.A. (2011). Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144, 646-674.

- Hanks, S., Coleman, K., Reid, S., Plaja, A., Firth, H., Fitzpatrick, D., Kidd, A., Méhes, K., Nash, R., Robin, N., et al. (2004). Constitutional aneuploidy and cancer predisposition caused by biallelic mutations in BUB1B. Nature Genetics 36, 1159–1161.
- Harrison, D.E., and Astle, C.M. (1982). Loss of stem cell repopulating ability upon transplantation. Effects of donor age, cell number, and transplantation procedure. J Exp Med 156, 1767–1779.

Harrison, D.E., Zhong, R.K., Jordan, C.T., Lemischka, I.R., and Astle, C.M. (1997). Relative to adult marrow, fetal liver repopulates nearly five times more effectively long-term than short-term. Exp. Hematol. 25, 293–297.

Hassold, T.J., and Jacobs, P.A. (1984). Trisomy in man. Annu. Rev. Genet. 18, 69-97.

- Hatch, E.M., Fischer, A.H., Deerinck, T.J., and Hetzer, M.W. (2013). Catastrophic Nuclear Envelope Collapse in Cancer Cell Micronuclei. Cell 154, 47–60.
- Heath, E.I., Hillman, D.W., Vaishampayan, U., Sheng, S., Sarkar, F., Harper, F., Gaskins, M., Pitot, H.C., Tan, W., Ivy, S.P., et al. (2008). A phase II trial of 17-allylamino-17-demethoxygeldanamycin in patients with hormone-refractory metastatic prostate cancer. Clin. Cancer Res. 14, 7940–7946.
- Henry, E., Walker, D., Wiedmeier, S.E., and Christensen, R.D. (2007). Hematological abnormalities during the first week of life among neonates with Down syndrome: Data from a multihospital healthcare system. Am. J. Med. Genet. 143A, 42–50.
- Herbst, E.W., and Winking, H. (1991). Adoptive transfer of the hematopoietic system of trisomic mice with limited life span: stem cells from six different trisomies are capable of survival. Dev. Genet. 12, 415–422.
- Hernando, E., Nahlé, Z., Juan, G., Diaz-Rodriguez, E., Alaminos, M., Hemann, M., Michel, L., Mittal, V., Gerald,
 W., Benezra, R., et al. (2004). Rb inactivation promotes genomic instability by uncoupling cell cycle
 progression from mitotic control. Nature 430, 797–802.
- Hitzler, J.K. (2003). GATA1 mutations in transient leukemia and acute megakaryoblastic leukemia of Down syndrome. Blood 101, 4301–4304.
- Holland, A.J., and Cleveland, D.W. (2012). Losing balance: the origin and impact of aneuploidy in cancer. EMBO Rep 13, 501-514.
- Hsu, H.-F., and Hou, J.-W. (2007). Variable expressivity in Patau syndrome is not all related to trisomy 13 mosaicism. Am. J. Med. Genet. A 143A, 1739–1748.
- Janssen, A., van der Burg, M., Szuhai, K., Kops, G.J.P.L., and Medema, R.H. (2011). Chromosome segregation errors as a cause of DNA damage and structural chromosome aberrations. Science 333, 1895–1898.
- Jeganathan, K., Malureanu, L., Baker, D.J., Abraham, S.C., and van Deursen, J.M. (2007). Bub1 mediates cell death in response to chromosome missegregation and acts to suppress spontaneous tumorigenesis. J Cell Biol *179*, 255–267.
- Jessberger, R. (2012). Age-related aneuploidy through cohesion exhaustion. EMBO Rep 13, 539–546.
- Kiel, M.J., Yilmaz, O.H., Iwashita, T., Yilmaz, O.H., Terhorst, C., and Morrison, S.J. (2005). SLAM family receptors distinguish hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells and reveal endothelial niches for stem cells. Cell 121, 1109–1121.
- Kim, I., He, S., Yilmaz, O.H., Kiel, M.J., and Morrison, S.J. (2006). Enhanced purification of fetal liver hematopoietic stem cells using SLAM family receptors. Blood *108*, 737-744.
- Kirsammer, G., Jilani, S., Liu, H., Davis, E., Gurbuxani, S., Le Beau, M.M., and Crispino, J.D. (2008). Highly penetrant myeloproliferative disease in the Ts65Dn mouse model of Down syndrome. Blood 111, 767–775.
- Kleihues, P., Schäuble, B., Hausen, zur, A., Estève, J., and Ohgaki, H. (1997). Tumors associated with p53 germline mutations: a synopsis of 91 families. The American Journal of Pathology 150, 1–13.

Knight, Z.A., Lin, H., and Shokat, K.M. (2010). Targeting the cancer kinome through polypharmacology. Nat Rev

Cancer 10, 130-137.

- Knouse, K.A., Wu, J., Whittaker, C.A., and Amon, A. (2014). Single cell sequencing reveals low levels of aneuploidy across mammalian tissues. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 111, 13409–13414.
- Korbel, J., Tirosh-Wagner, T., Urban, A., Chen, X., Kasowski, M., Dai, L., Grubert, F., Erdman, C., Gao, M., and Lange, K. (2009). The genetic architecture of Down syndrome phenotypes revealed by high-resolution analysis of human segmental trisomies. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 106, 12031.
- Lane, A.A., Chapuy, B., Lin, C.Y., Tivey, T., Li, H., Townsend, E.C., van Bodegom, D., Day, T.A., Wu, S.-C., Liu, H., et al. (2014). Triplication of a 21q22 region contributes to B cell transformation through HMGN1 overexpression and loss of histone H3 Lys27 trimethylation. Nature Genetics 46, 618–623.

Lapidot, T. (2005). How do stem cells find their way home? Blood 106, 1901-1910.

- Li, M., Fang, X., Baker, D.J., Guo, L., Gao, X., Wei, Z., Han, S., van Deursen, J.M., and Zhang, P. (2010). The ATM-p53 pathway suppresses aneuploidy-induced tumorigenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 107, 14188– 14193.
- Li, M., Fang, X., Wei, Z., York, J.P., and Zhang, P. (2009). Loss of spindle assembly checkpoint-mediated inhibition of Cdc20 promotes tumorigenesis in mice. J Cell Biol 185, 983–994.
- Lin, H.-Y., Lin, S.-P., Chen, Y.-J., Hung, H.-Y., Kao, H.-A., Hsu, C.-H., Chen, M.-R., Chang, J.-H., Ho, C.-S., Huang, F.-Y., et al. (2006). Clinical characteristics and survival of trisomy 18 in a medical center in Taipei, 1988-2004. Am. J. Med. Genet. A 140, 945–951.
- Longo, D.L. (2012). Tumor heterogeneity and personalized medicine. N Engl J Med 366, 956-957.
- Maclean, G.A., Menne, T.F., Guo, G., Sanchez, D.J., Park, I.-H., Daley, G.Q., and Orkin, S.H. (2012). Altered hematopoiesis in trisomy 21 as revealed through in vitro differentiation of isogenic human pluripotent cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 109, 17567–17572.
- Meng, A., Wang, Y., Brown, S.A., Van Zant, G., and Zhou, D. (2003). Ionizing radiation and busulfan inhibit murine bone marrow cell hematopoietic function via apoptosis-dependent and -independent mechanisms. Exp. Hematol. 31, 1348-1356.
- Metcalf, D. (2005). Blood lines: an introduction to characterizing blood disease of the post-genomic mouse. (Durham, NC: AlphaMed Press).
- Michel, L.S., Liberal, V., Chatterjee, A., Kirchwegger, R., Pasche, B., Gerald, W., Dobles, M., Sorger, P.K., Murty, V.V., and Benezra, R. (2001). MAD2 haplo-insufficiency causes premature anaphase and chromosome instability in mammalian cells. Nature 409, 355–359.
- Mikkola, H.K.A., and Orkin, S.H. (2006). The journey of developing hematopoietic stem cells. Development 133, 3733-3744.
- Minami, T., Horiuchi, K., Miura, M., Abid, M.R., Takabe, W., Noguchi, N., Kohro, T., Ge, X., Aburatani, H., Hamakubo, T., et al. (2004). Vascular endothelial growth factor- and thrombin-induced termination factor, Down syndrome critical region-1, attenuates endothelial cell proliferation and angiogenesis. J Biol Chem 279, 50537–50554.

Mitelman, F., Heim, S., and Mandahl, N. (1990). Trisomy-21 in Neoplastic-Cells. pp. 262-266.

Moore, M.A., and Metcalf, D. (1970). Ontogeny of the haemopoietic system: yolk sac origin of in vivo and in vitro colony forming cells in the developing mouse embryo. Br J Haematol 18, 279–296.

- Morrison, S.J.S., and Weissman, I.L.I. (1994). The long-term repopulating subset of hematopoietic stem cells is deterministic and isolatable by phenotype. Immunity 1, 661–673.
- Morrison, S.J., Hemmati, H.D., Wandycz, A.M., and Weissman, I.L. (1995). The purification and characterization of fetal liver hematopoietic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 92, 10302–10306.
- Morse, H.C., Shen, F.W., and Hämmerling, U. (1987). Genetic nomenclature for loci controlling mouse lymphocyte antigens. Immunogenetics 25, 71–78.
- Mundschau, G., Gurbuxani, S., Gamis, A.S., Greene, M.E., Arceci, R.J., and Crispino, J.D. (2003). Mutagenesis of GATA1 is an initiating event in Down syndrome leukemogenesis. Blood 101, 4298-4300.
- Musacchio, A., and Salmon, E.D. (2007). The spindle-assembly checkpoint in space and time. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 8, 379–393.
- Müller, A.M., Medvinsky, A., Strouboulis, J., Grosveld, F., and Dzierzak, E. (1994). Development of hematopoietic stem cell activity in the mouse embryo. Immunity 1, 291-301.
- Nasmyth, K., and Haering, C.H. (2009). Cohesin: its roles and mechanisms. Annu. Rev. Genet. 43, 525-558.
- Nawata, H., Kashino, G., Tano, K., Daino, K., Shimada, Y., Kugoh, H., Oshimura, M., and Watanabe, M. (2011). Dysregulation of Gene Expression in the Artificial Human Trisomy Cells of Chromosome 8 Associated with Transformed Cell Phenotypes. PLoS ONE 6, e25319.
- O'Doherty, A., Ruf, S., Mulligan, C., Hildreth, V., Errington, M.L., Cooke, S., Sesay, A., Modino, S., Vanes, L., Hernandez, D., et al. (2005). An aneuploid mouse strain carrying human chromosome 21 with Down syndrome phenotypes. Science 309, 2033–2037.
- Onn, I., Heidinger-Pauli, J.M., Guacci, V., Unal, E., and Koshland, D.E. (2008). Sister chromatid cohesion: a simple concept with a complex reality. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 24, 105–129.
- Orkin, S.H., and Zon, L.I. (2008). Hematopoiesis: an evolving paradigm for stem cell biology. Cell 132, 631-644.
- Oromendia, A.B., Dodgson, S.E., and Amon, A. (2012). Aneuploidy causes proteotoxic stress in yeast. Genes Dev. 26, 2696–2708.
- Ozery-Flato, M., Linhart, C., Trakhtenbrot, L., Izraeli, S., and Shamir, R. (2011). Large-scale analysis of chromosomal aberrations in cancer karyotypes reveals two distinct paths to aneuploidy. Genome Biol 12, R61.
- Palis, J., Robertson, S., Kennedy, M., Wall, C., and Keller, G. (1999). Development of erythroid and myeloid progenitors in the yolk sac and embryo proper of the mouse. Development *126*, 5073–5084.
- Park, I.-K.I., Qian, D.D., Kiel, M.M., Becker, M.W.M., Pihalja, M.M., Weissman, I.L.I., Morrison, S.J.S., and Clarke, M.F.M. (2003). Bmi-1 is required for maintenance of adult self-renewing haematopoietic stem cells. Nature 423, 302-305.
- Pavelka, N., Rancati, G., Zhu, J., Bradford, W.D., Saraf, A., Florens, L., Sanderson, B.W., Hattem, G.L., and Li, R. (2010). Aneuploidy confers quantitative proteome changes and phenotypic variation in budding yeast. Nature 468, 321–325.
- Plaja, A., Perez, C., and Miró, R. (2001a). Chromosome aneuploidy and cancer: lessons from a chromosomal instability syndrome. Cancer Genet. Cytogenet. 131, 144–145.
- Plaja, A., Vendrell, T., Smeets, D., Sarret, E., Gili, T., Català, V., Mediano, C., and Scheres, J.M. (2001b).

Variegated aneuploidy related to premature centromere division (PCD) is expressed in vivo and is a cancerprone disease. Am. J. Med. Genet. 98, 216–223.

- Prandini, P., Deutsch, S., Lyle, R., Gagnebin, M., Vivier, C.D., Delorenzi, M., Gehrig, C., Descombes, P., Sherman, S., Bricarelli, F.D., et al. (2007). Natural Gene-Expression Variation in Down Syndrome Modulates the Outcome of Gene-Dosage Imbalance. The American Journal of Human Genetics 81, 252–263.
- Purton, L.E., and Scadden, D.T. (2007). Limiting Factors in Murine Hematopoietic Stem Cell Assays. Cell Stem Cell 1, 8–8.

Rajagopalan, H., and Lengauer, C. (2004). Aneuploidy and cancer. Nature 432, 338-341.

- Rancati, G., Pavelka, N., Fleharty, B., Noll, A., Trimble, R., Walton, K., Perera, A., Staehling-Hampton, K., Seidel, C.W., and Li, R. (2008). Aneuploidy underlies rapid adaptive evolution of yeast cells deprived of a conserved cytokinesis motor. Cell 135, 879–893.
- Rausch, T., Jones, D.T.W., Zapatka, M., Stütz, A.M., Zichner, T., Weischenfeldt, J., Jäger, N., Remke, M., Shih, D., Northcott, P.A., et al. (2012). Genome sequencing of pediatric medulloblastoma links catastrophic DNA rearrangements with TP53 mutations. Cell 148, 59-71.
- Reeves, R.H., Irving, N.G., Moran, T.H., Wohn, A., Kitt, C., Sisodia, S.S., Schmidt, C., Bronson, R.T., and Davisson, M.T. (1995). A mouse model for Down syndrome exhibits learning and behaviour deficits. Nature Genetics 11, 177–184.
- Reid, R.J.D., Sunjevaric, I., Voth, W.P., Ciccone, S., Du, W., Olsen, A.E., Stillman, D.J., and Rothstein, R. (2008). Chromosome-scale genetic mapping using a set of 16 conditionally stable Saccharomyces cerevisiae chromosomes. Genetics 180, 1799–1808.
- Remeseiro, S., Cuadrado, A., Carretero, M., Martínez, P., Drosopoulos, W.C., Cañamero, M., Schildkraut, C.L., Blasco, M.A., and Losada, A. (2012). Cohesin-SA1 deficiency drives aneuploidy and tumourigenesis in mice due to impaired replication of telomeres. Embo J 31, 2076–2089.
- Reynolds, L.E., Watson, A.R., Baker, M., Jones, T.A., D'Amico, G., Robinson, S.D., Joffre, C., Garrido-Urbani, S., Rodriguez-Manzaneque, J.C., Martino-Echarri, E., et al. (2010). Tumour angiogenesis is reduced in the Tc1 mouse model of Down's syndrome. Nature 465, 813–817.
- Ricke, R.M., Jeganathan, K.B., and van Deursen, J.M. (2011). Bub1 overexpression induces an euploidy and tumor formation through Aurora B kinase hyperactivation. J Cell Biol 193, 1049--1064.
- Ricke, R.M., van Ree, J.H., and van Deursen, J.M. (2008). Whole chromosome instability and cancer: a complex relationship. Trends Genet. 24, 457–466.
- Roizen, N.J., and Patterson, D. (2003). Down's syndrome. Lancet 361, 1281-1289.
- Roy, A., Cowan, G., Mead, A.J., Filippi, S., Bohn, G., Chaidos, A., Tunstall, O., Chan, J.K.Y., Choolani, M., Bennett, P., et al. (2012). Perturbation of fetal liver hematopoietic stem and progenitor cell development by trisomy 21. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 109, 17579–17584.
- Ryeom, S., Baek, K.-H., Rioth, M.J., Lynch, R.C., Zaslavsky, A., Birsner, A., Yoon, S.S., and McKeon, F. (2008). Targeted deletion of the calcineurin inhibitor DSCR1 suppresses tumor growth. Cancer Cell 13, 420–431.
- Sainati, L., Leszl, A., Surace, C., Perilongo, G., Rocchi, M., and Basso, G. (2002). Fluorescence in situ hybridization improves cytogenetic results in the analysis of hepatoblastoma. Cancer Genet. Cytogenet. 134, 18–20.

Samokhvalov, I.M., Samokhvalova, N.I., and Nishikawa, S.-I. (2007). Cell tracing shows the contribution of the

yolk sac to adult haematopoiesis. Nature 446, 1056–1061.

- Satge, D., Sommelet, D., Geneix, A., Nishi, M., Malet, P., and Vekemans, M. (1998). A tumor profile in Down syndrome. Am. J. Med. Genet. 78, 207-216.
- Schvartzman, J.-M., Sotillo, R., and Benezra, R. (2010). Mitotic chromosomal instability and cancer: mouse modelling of the human disease. Nat Rev Cancer 10, 102–115.
- Segal, D.J., and McCoy, E.E. (1974). Studies on Down's syndrome in tissue culture. I. Growth rates protein contents of fibroblast cultures. J. Cell. Physiol. 83, 85–90.
- Selmecki, A.M., Maruvka, Y.E., Richmond, P.A., Guillet, M., Shoresh, N., Sorenson, A.L., De, S., Kishony, R., Michor, F., Dowell, R., et al. (2015). Polyploidy can drive rapid adaptation in yeast. Nature 519, 349–352.
- Selmecki, A., Forche, A., and Berman, J. (2006). Aneuploidy and isochromosome formation in drug-resistant Candida albicans. Science 313, 367–370.
- She, X., Cheng, Z., Zöllner, S., Church, D.M., and Eichler, E.E. (2008). Mouse segmental duplication and copy number variation. Nature Genetics 40, 909–914.
- Sheltzer, J.M., Blank, H.M., Pfau, S.J., Tange, Y., George, B.M., Humpton, T.J., Brito, I.L., Hiraoka, Y., Niwa, O., and Amon, A. (2011). Aneuploidy drives genomic instability in yeast. Science 333, 1026–1030.
- Snape, K., Hanks, S., Ruark, E., Barros-Núñez, P., Elliott, A., Murray, A., Lane, A.H., Shannon, N., Callier, P., Chitayat, D., et al. (2011). Mutations in CEP57 cause mosaic variegated aneuploidy syndrome. Nature Genetics 43, 527–529.
- Solit, D.B., Osman, I., Polsky, D., Panageas, K.S., Daud, A., Goydos, J.S., Teitcher, J., Wolchok, J.D., Germino, F.J., Krown, S.E., et al. (2008). Phase II Trial of 17-Allylamino-17-Demethoxygeldanamycin in Patients with Metastatic Melanoma. Clinical Cancer Research 14, 8302–8307.
- Solomon, D.A., Kim, T., Diaz-Martinez, L.A., Fair, J., Elkahloun, A.G., Harris, B.T., Toretsky, J.A., Rosenberg, S.A., Shukla, N., Ladanyi, M., et al. (2011). Mutational inactivation of STAG2 causes aneuploidy in human cancer. Science 333, 1039–1043.
- Sotillo, R., Hernando, E., Diaz-Rodriguez, E., Teruya-Feldstein, J., Cordon-Cardo, C., Lowe, S.W., and Benezra, R. (2007). Mad2 overexpression promotes aneuploidy and tumorigenesis in mice. Cancer Cell 11, 9–23.
- Sotillo, R., Schvartzman, J.-M., Socci, N.D., and Benezra, R. (2010). Mad2-induced chromosome instability leads to lung tumour relapse after oncogene withdrawal. Nature 464, 436–U138.
- Springer, M., Weissman, J.S., and Kirschner, M.W. (2010). A general lack of compensation for gene dosage in yeast. Mol. Syst. Biol. 6, 368–368.
- Stephens, P.J., Greenman, C.D., Fu, B., Yang, F., Bignell, G.R., Mudie, L.J., Pleasance, E.D., Lau, K.W., Beare, D., Stebbings, L.A., et al. (2011). Massive genomic rearrangement acquired in a single catastrophic event during cancer development. Cell 144, 27–40.
- Stingele, S., Stoehr, G., Peplowska, K., Cox, J.U.R., Mann, M., and Storchova, Z. (2012). Global analysis of genome, transcriptome and proteome reveals the response to aneuploidy in human cells. Mol. Syst. Biol. 8, 1–12.
- Storchova, Z., and Pellman, D. (2004). From polyploidy to aneuploidy, genome instability and cancer. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 5, 45–54.

Stukenberg, P.T. (2004). Triggering p53 after cytokinesis failure. J Cell Biol 165, 607-608.

- Su, L.K., Kinzler, K.W., Vogelstein, B., Preisinger, A.C., Moser, A.R., Luongo, C., Gould, K.A., and Dove, W.F. (1992). Multiple intestinal neoplasia caused by a mutation in the murine homolog of the APC gene. Science 256, 668–670.
- Sun, J., Ramos, A., Chapman, B., Johnnidis, J.B., Le, L., Ho, Y.-J., Klein, A., Hofmann, O., and Camargo, F.D. (2015). Clonal dynamics of native haematopoiesis. Nature 514, 322–327.
- Sunshine, A.B., Payen, C., Ong, G.T., Liachko, I., Tan, K.M., and Dunham, M.J. (2015). The Fitness Consequences of Aneuploidy Are Driven by Condition-Dependent Gene Effects. PLoS Biol 13, e1002155.
- Sussan, T.E., Yang, A., Li, F., Ostrowski, M.C., and Reeves, R.H. (2008). Trisomy represses Apc(Min)-mediated tumours in mouse models of Down's syndrome. Nature 451, 73–75.
- Tang, Y.-C., Williams, B.R., Siegel, J.J., and Amon, A. (2011). Identification of aneuploidy-selective antiproliferation compounds. Cell 144, 499–512.
- Thompson, S.L., and Compton, D.A. (2008). Examining the link between chromosomal instability and aneuploidy in human cells. J Cell Biol 180, 665-672.
- Thompson, S.L., and Compton, D.A. (2010). Proliferation of an euploid human cells is limited by a p53-dependent mechanism. J Cell Biol 188, 369-381.
- Thorburn, R.R., Gonzalez, C., Brar, G.A., Christen, S., Carlile, T.M., Ingolia, N.T., Sauer, U., Weissman, J.S., and Amon, A. (2013). Aneuploid yeast strains exhibit defects in cell growth and passage through START. Mol. Biol. Cell 24, 1274–1289.
- Till, J.E., and McCulloch, E.A. (1961). A direct measurement of the radiation sensitivity of normal mouse bone marrow cells. Radiation Research 14, 213–222.
- Todaro, G.J., and Green, H. (1963). Quantitative studies of the growth of mouse embryo cells in culture and their development into established lines. J Cell Biol 17, 299–313.
- Torres, E.M., Sokolsky, T., Tucker, C.M., Chan, L.Y., Boselli, M., Dunham, M.J., and Amon, A. (2007). Effects of Aneuploidy on Cellular Physiology and Cell Division in Haploid Yeast. Science 317, 916–924.
- Torres, E.M., Dephoure, N., Panneerselvam, A., Tucker, C.M., Whittaker, C.A., Gygi, S.P., Dunham, M.J., and Amon, A. (2010). Identification of aneuploidy-tolerating mutations. Cell *143*, 71–83.
- Torres, E.M., Williams, B.R., and Amon, A. (2008). Aneuploidy: cells losing their balance. Genetics 179, 737-746.
- Tunstall-Pedoe, O., Roy, A., Karadimitris, A., la Fuente, de, J., Fisk, N.M., Bennett, P., Norton, A., Vyas, P., and Roberts, I. (2008). Abnormalities in the myeloid progenitor compartment in Down syndrome fetal liver precede acquisition of GATA1 mutations. Blood 112, 4507–4511.
- Tuveson, D., Willis, N., Jacks, T., Griffin, J., Singer, S., Fletcher, C., Fletcher, J., and Demetri, G. (2001). STI571 inactivation of the gastrointestinal stromal tumor c-KIT oncoprotein: biological and clinical implications. Oncogene 20, 5054–5058.
- Upender, M.B., Habermann, J.K., McShane, L.M., Korn, E.L., Barrett, J.C., Difilippantonio, M.J., and Ried, T. (2004). Chromosome transfer induced aneuploidy results in complex dysregulation of the cellular transcriptome in immortalized and cancer cells. Cancer Res 64, 6941–6949.

van Ree, J.H., Jeganathan, K.B., Malureanu, L., and van Deursen, J.M. (2010). Overexpression of the E2 ubiquitin-

conjugating enzyme UbcH10 causes chromosome missegregation and tumor formation. J Cell Biol 188, 83-100.

- Vogel, K.S., Klesse, L.J., Velasco-Miguel, S., Meyers, K., Rushing, E.J., and Parada, L.F. (1999). Mouse tumor model for neurofibromatosis type 1. Science 286, 2176–2179.
- Vogelstein, B., and Kinzler, K.W. (2004). Cancer genes and the pathways they control. Nat Med 10, 789–799.
- Wang, Y., Schulte, B.A., LaRue, A.C., Ogawa, M., and Zhou, D. (2006). Total body irradiation selectively induces murine hematopoietic stem cell senescence. Blood 107, 358-366.
- Waterstrat, A., Liang, Y., Swiderski, C.F., Shelton, B.J., and Van Zant, G. (2010). Congenic interval of CD45/Ly-5 congenic mice contains multiple genes that may influence hematopoietic stem cell engraftment. Blood 115, 408–417.
- Weaver, B.A.A., and Cleveland, D.W. (2006). Does an euploidy cause cancer? Current Opinion in Cell Biology 18, 658–667.
- Weaver, B.A.A., Silk, A.D., Montagna, C., Verdier-Pinard, P., and Cleveland, D.W. (2007). Aneuploidy Acts Both Oncogenically and as a Tumor Suppressor. Cancer Cell 11, 25–36.
- Williams, B.R., Prabhu, V.R., Hunter, K.E., Glazier, C.M., Whittaker, C.A., Housman, D.E., and Amon, A. (2008). Aneuploidy Affects Proliferation and Spontaneous Immortalization in Mammalian Cells. Science 322, 703– 709.
- Wolman, S.R., Gundacker, H., Appelbaum, F.R., Slovak, M.L., Southwest Oncology Group (2002). Impact of trisomy 8 (+8) on clinical presentation, treatment response, and survival in acute myeloid leukemia: a Southwest Oncology Group study. Blood 100, 29–35.
- Yang, A., and Reeves, R.H. (2011). Increased survival following tumorigenesis in Ts65Dn mice that model Down syndrome. Cancer Res 71, 3573–3581.
- Yilmaz, O.H., Kiel, M.J., and Morrison, S.J. (2006). SLAM family markers are conserved among hematopoietic stem cells from old and reconstituted mice and markedly increase their purity. Blood 107, 924–930.
- Yona, A.H., Manor, Y.S., Herbst, R.H., Romano, G.H., Mitchell, A., Kupiec, M., Pilpel, Y., and Dahan, O. (2012). Chromosomal duplication is a transient evolutionary solution to stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 109, 21010– 21015.
- Zhang, C.-Z., Spektor, A., Cornils, H., Francis, J.M., Jackson, E.K., Liu, S., Meyerson, M., and Pellman, D. (2015). Chromothripsis from DNA damage in micronuclei. Nature 522, 179–184.

68

•

Chapter 2: Effects of aneuploidy on hematopoietic stem cell fitness

Introduction

In 1914, Theodor Boveri proposed that aneuploidy, an imbalanced karyotype characterized by whole chromosome gains and/or losses, causes cancer (Boveri, 2008). Implicit to this hypothesis is that aneuploidy provides a fitness advantage to cancer cells, endowing them with the increased proliferative potential that defines the disease. However, studies of the fitness of aneuploid cells have not been able to provide decisive evidence for or against this hypothesis. Cell culture studies of primary human (Segal and McCoy, 1974; Stingele et al., 2012) or mouse (Williams et al., 2008) cells harboring one extra chromosome demonstrated that aneuploid cells exhibit decreased proliferative potential. Primary cells obtained from mice harboring mutations that increase chromosome mis-segregation and hence generate progeny with random aneuploidies have been reported to either proliferate normally (Babu et al., 2003; Jeganathan et al., 2007; van Ree et al., 2010; Weaver et al., 2007) or more slowly (Baker et al., 2004; Li et al., 2009; Remeseiro et al., 2012; Sotillo et al., 2007) in cell culture, indicating that aneuploidy is, at best, fitness neutral in these *in vitro* cellular systems.

Analyses of individuals with trisomy 21, or Down syndrome (DS), provide evidence that aneuploidy can both impair and improve cellular fitness depending on the cell lineage *in vivo*, in particular the hematopoietic lineage. 10-20% of newborns with DS are diagnosed with a transient myeloproliferative disorder (TMD), a premalignant condition characterized by the clonal expansion of blast cells with erythoid and megakaryocytic features (Gamis and Smith, 2012). In most cases, TMD will spontaneously resolve and remain in remission; however, in 20-30% of cases, TMD will progress into AML (Dixon et al., 2006). While somatic truncation mutations in the gene encoding the hematopoietic transcription factor GATA1 are found in all cases of TMD (Hitzler, 2003; Mundschau et al., 2003), trisomy 21 alone is sufficient to bias differentiation in the human fetal liver leading to a relative expansion of myeloid cells (Chou et al., 2008; Tunstall-Pedoe et al., 2008), and classification of different mutation types of GATA1 is not predictive of whether TMD will progress to AML in DS individuals (Alford et al., 2011). Thus, in this context trisomy 21 can provide a relative proliferative advantage to specific hematopoietic lineages in the context of an aneuploid karyotype. However, DS newborns also often present with thrombocytopenia (Choi, 2008) – decreased platelet counts – and DS children between ages 2 and 15 generally present with macrocytosis (David et al., 1996) – increased red blood cell volume associated with decreased proliferation. These observations indicate that trisomy 21 can also cause decreased fitness in the hematopoietic lineage. It is thus remains fundamentally unknown how an aneuploid karyotype affects mammalian cell fitness and proliferative potential.

The reason for why, more than 100 years after the "chromosomal theory of cancer" was first proposed, we still do not understand whether aneuploidy improves or impairs cellular fitness is due to a lack of tractable and comprehensive *in vivo* model systems. Evaluation of the effects of aneuploidy on cellular fitness *in vivo* is difficult because most autosomal aneuploidies are embryonic lethal in mammals (Gropp et al., 1983; Hassold and Jacobs, 1984), thus precluding the direct comparison of euploid and isogenic aneuploid animals. Here, we circumvent this difficulty by performing transplantation experiments with hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) derived from aneuploid embryos. Using this approach we examined the impact of constitutional aneuploidy (trisomy) and chromosome instability (CIN) on HSC fitness. We compared the fitness of aneuploid hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) with that of isogenic euploid control HSCs with *in vivo* competition assays. These studies revealed a decrease in fitness of aneuploid HSCs that correlates with the degree of aneuploidy. This fitness decrease was also observed in reconstitutions with HSCs derived from each aneuploid line individually. Our results demonstrate that aneuploidy causes a decrease in the proliferative potential of stem cells *in vivo*

in the context of a euploid organism, arguing against aneuploidy driving tumorigenesis by increasing proliferative capacity and cellular fitness.

Results

Aneuploidy decreases HSC competitive fitness in vivo in a dose-dependent manner

To compare the fitness of aneuploid and euploid control HSCs, we chose three mouse models of aneuploidy: trisomy 16, trisomy 19 and mice harboring a hypomorphic allele of the gene *BUB1B*, which encodes the spindle assembly checkpoint protein BubR1 (BubR1^{H/H}; Baker et al., 2004). This model of chromosomal instability produces aneuploid cells with mostly single chromosome gains or losses (Baker et al., 2004; Fig. 1f).

Although trisomy is embryonic lethal in mice (Gropp, 1982), HSCs are present in the fetal liver between embryonic stage E12.5 and E15.5 (Orkin and Zon, 2008). We therefore isolated fetal livers from aneuploid embryos and euploid wild type littermate E14.5 embryos (Figure 1a). Fetal livers from a common euploid competitor were isolated at the same embryonic age from a separate timed mating. Aneuploid or wild type control fetal liver cells were then co-transferred with an equal number of fetal liver cells from the common euploid competitor into a lethally irradiated euploid recipient. Each of the donors was tracked using a different isoform of the CD45 pan-leukocyte cell surface marker. Aneuploid donors and their wild type littermates expressed the CD45.2 isoform, whereas the common euploid donor and the recipient mice expressed the CD45.1 isoform. The percentage of the peripheral blood contributed by HSCs from each donor was measured by flow cytometry using isoform-specific antibodies.

Trisomy 16 fetal liver HSCs were much less fit than fetal liver HSCs derived from their wild type littermates and were nearly completely outcompeted by the common euploid donor within 3 weeks of transfer to the recipient (Figure 1b). Trisomy 19 fetal liver HSCs are of similar fitness as the common euploid donor; however, previous studies have shown that CD45.1


Figure 1. Aneuploidy decreases HSC competitive fitness in vivo in a dose-dependent manner

(a) Schematic of competitive reconstitution experiments. (b - d) CD42.5 fetal liver cells from wild type or an euploid E14.5 littermates were co-injected into a lethally irradiated CD45.1 recipient with an equal number of fetal liver cells from a CD45.1 common WT donor of the same age derived from a separate mating. Peripheral blood was sampled at indicated times. The percentage of the white blood cell population contributed by each donor was quantified by flow cytometry with isoform-specific antibodies against CD45.1 and CD45.2 for recipients of common WT cells and trisomy 16 fetal liver cells (b, left graph, n=17), trisomy 19 fetal liver cells (c, left graph, n=10) and BubR1^{H/H} fetal liver cells (d, left graph, n=10). The contribution of WT littermates when competed against the common WT for all aneuploidies was quantified at the same time (b-d; right graphs). The mean value with standard deviation of the experiments is shown for each time point. (e) Ratios of the average percentage of the peripheral blood reconstituted by the aneuploid fetal liver cells to the average percentage of the peripheral blood reconstituted by wild type littermate fetal liver cells at the indicated times are shown. (f) Single cell sequencing of white blood cells from a mouse competitively reconstituted with CD45.2 BubR1^{H/H} and CD45.1 euploid FL-HSCs (Fig 1d.) revealed that 7 of 18 CD45.2 BubR1^{H/H} cells analyzed (~39%) are aneuploid. Karyotypes of the 7 aneuploid cells are shown with chromosome gains in red, chromosome losses in blue, and euploidy shown in black. Segmentation plots of all sequenced cells are shown in Appendix Figure 2.

HSCs show lower fitness than CD45.2 HSCs in competition assays (Waterstrat et al., 2010). When directly compared to cells derived from their wild type littermates, trisomy 19 fetal liver cells have slightly impaired fitness (Figure 1c). BubR1^{H/H} HSCs showed no fitness defects (Figure 1d); however, this was not due to the absence of aneuploidy in blood cells. We karyotyped peripheral white blood cells derived from the BubR1^{H/H} fetal liver HSCs in one of the mice from the *in vivo* competition assay. Cells were sorted by FACS based on their expression of the CD45.2 surface antigen, then karyotype was determined by single cell sequencing (Knouse et al., 2014). Analysis of 18 cells revealed 7 to be aneuploid (~38.89%; Figure 1f), indicating that the lack of fitness defects in this model is not simply due to the absence of aneuploid cells. In summary, when compared to the average value of their wild type littermates after 18 weeks, the average relative fitness of trisomy 16, trisomy 19, and BubR1^{H/H} fetal liver HSCs is 0.08, 0.84 and 1.06 respectively (Figure 1e). We conclude that in this experimental setting, some aneuploidies confer a fitness decrease whereas others appear fitness neutral. This finding indicates that either only certain aneuploidies impact HSC fitness or that in mice (or in this experimental setup) a certain level of HSC aneuploidy is well tolerated. Consistent with the latter possibility, we find that when compared with their wild type littermates after 18 weeks, the average relative fitness of trisomy 16, trisomy 19, and BubR1^{H/H} fetal liver HSCs correlated well with the degree of aneuploidy that is present in each cell ($R^2 = 0.8922$, Figure 2a).

Defects in aneuploid HSC fitness are not due to decreased HSC number or reduced homing efficiency but decreased proliferation

Next we investigated why trisomy 16 and 19 HSCs exhibited decreased fitness in competitive reconstitution assays. Because the defect was so severe in trisomy 16 HSCs, we hypothesized that these fetal livers could contain a lower concentration of HSCs than their euploid littermates. To address this possibility we quantified HSC levels in trisomy 16 fetal livers. This analysis revealed no difference in the levels of HSCs in trisomy 16 fetal livers (Figure 2b). The same is true of trisomy 19 fetal livers (Figure 2b), indicating that lower HSC levels in our transplantation experiments were not responsible for the decreased contribution of trisomy 16 or trisomy 19 to the blood lineages in the reconstitution experiments.

When HSCs are injected into recipient animals they need to home to the bone marrow niche to be able to repopulate the hematopoietic lineages of the lethally irradiated host animal. To determine whether aneuploid HSCs are defective in homing to this stem cell niche we labeled fetal liver cells with a fluorescent cell surface dye, injected them into irradiated recipients and quantified the number of labeled cells in the bone marrow after 24 hours. We found no significant decrease in homing efficiency between aneuploid and euploid HSCs (Figure 2c).



Figure 2. HSC number and homing ability of an uploid cells are normal but proliferation is reduced in trisomy 16 and trisomy 19 HSCs

(a) Plot of relative fitness of an euploid cells versus degree of an euploid present in cells. Relative fitness was determined as the ratio of % an euploid cells to % wild type littermate cells at 18 weeks from Fig 1e. Degree of an euploidy for BubR1^{H/H} peripheral blood cells was calculated from Fig 1f. (b) The percentage of HSCs (CD150⁺ CD48⁻ Sca-1⁺ lin⁻ cells) found in trisomy 16 and 19 fetal livers was quantified by flow cytometry. (c) DiI-labeled fetal liver cells were injected into irradiated recipient mice. The percentage of DiI-positive cells in the bone marrow of recipient mice was measured 24 hours after injection. (d) Representative images of sections of spleens isolated from mice transferred with WT or trisomy 16 fetal liver cells 8 days after reconstitution. (e) Quantification of CFU-S colonies from spleen sections of recipient mice of trisomy 16 or wild type littermate fetal liver cells 8 days after injection and trisomy 19, BubR1^{H/H} or wild type littermate fetal liver cells 7 days after injection. (f) Quantification of the average size of each colony in Fig. 2e as determined by percent of total spleen area. Populations were compared by t-test; * indicates p<0.05.

We next examined whether proliferation of HSCs was impaired by determining whether short-term reconstituting cells were affected by an aneuploid karyotype. To test this possibility, we performed colony forming unit spleen (CFU-S) assays. This assay reflects the short term ability of early engrafting cells to repopulate the hematopoietic system during the first several weeks after irradiation (Purton and Scadden, 2007). Irradiated mice were injected with equal numbers of fetal liver cells and spleens are analyzed 7 to 8 days later (Till and McCulloch, 1961; Figure 2d). We found that an euploid and euploid fetal liver cells formed similar numbers of colonies in the spleen (Figure 2e). However, the average size of colonies produced by trisomy 16 and 19 donor cells was reduced when compared to colonies formed by their wild type littermates (Figure 2f). The average size of BubR1^{H/H} CFU-S colonies was similar to those formed by wild type littermate fetal liver cells (Fig. 2f). These results indicate that aneuploid hematopoietic cells isolated from the fetal liver can home effectively but show impaired proliferative potential in the case of trisomy 16 and 19. We conclude that this decreased proliferative capacity of an euploid hematopoietic cells is at least in part responsible for the fitness defects of FL-HSCs observed in competitive reconstitutions.

Trisomy 16 primary recipients show peripheral blood defects and decreased survival While trisomy 16 HSCs exhibited a severe fitness defect in competitive reconstitution

experiments, the fitness decrease was more subtle for trisomy 19 HSCs and not evident for BubR1^{H/H} HSCs. This finding raised the possibility that either low levels of aneuploidy do not impair stem cell fitness or that HSCs were not challenged sufficiently to reveal a decrease in cellular fitness. To distinguish between these possibilities we evaluated the long-term fitness of HSCs from each aneuploid line individually by serially transferring HSCs from one recipient to another (Figure 3). Serial transfer poses a significant challenge to the replicative potential of HSCs, causing the eventual exhaustion of even wild type HSCs after about 5 transfers



Figure 3. Adoptive transfer of aneuploid HSCs

For primary reconstitutions, fetal liver cells from a trisomic embryo or its wild type littermate were injected into lethally irradiated recipients. Bone marrow cells from primary recipients were transferred into secondary recipients to assess serial repopulation capacity.

(Harrison and Astle, 1982). The trisomic HSCs we analyzed have been evaluated previously (Herbst and Winking, 1991); however, previous studies were not performed on an isogenic background, and therefore it is difficult to determine whether observed phenotypes were due to aneuploidy or other factors such as graft-versus-host disease (Gropp et al., 1983).

Trisomy 16 fetal liver cells were transferred into lethally irradiated CD45.1 primary recipient mice (Figure 3). As a control, fetal liver cells from a wild type littermate were transferred at the same time into other lethally irradiated CD45.1 mice. Peripheral blood was analyzed periodically between 4 weeks and 16 weeks. Analysis of these primary recipients revealed that trisomy 16 HSCs showed significant fitness defects when transferred individually, similar to what was observed in the in vivo competition assay. This fitness decrease seems to be largely due to decreased proliferation. Trisomy 16 HSCs contributed many fewer peripheral white blood cells (Figure 4a) and in some animals contributing virtually no cells. Furthermore, trisomy 16 primary recipients exhibited leukopenia – reduced white blood cell counts – when compared to radiation chimeras reconstituted with cells from their wild type littermates (Figure 4b), especially at 4 weeks after transfer (Figure 5i). This seemed to be largely due to low numbers of B cells (Figure 5a). Complete blood cell counts further showed that trisomy 16 radiation chimeras have comparatively fewer lymphocytes and a macrocytic anemia (Figure 4c; 5c-g; 6a), a reduced red blood cell count accompanied by increased red blood cell volume. These results are in line with a previous in vivo characterization of trisomy 16 HSCs (Herbst and Winking, 1991). In addition to peripheral blood defects, trisomy 16 primary recipients exhibited decreased survival when compared to primary recipient mice reconstituted with HSCs from their wild type littermates (Figure 4d). As the ultimate test of HSC potential, we performed secondary transplantations of bone marrow cells isolated from trisomy 16 primary recipients that survived



Figure 4. Trisomy 16 primary recipients show peripheral blood defects and decreased survival

Peripheral blood of primary recipients of trisomic fetal liver cells or their wild type littermates was sampled at the indicated times. The percentage of CD45.2 positive cells in the blood of trisomy 16 or wild type primary recipients was determined by flow cytometry (a) and white blood cell count (b) and hematocrit (c) were determined by complete blood cell counts. (d) Survival of recipients of trisomy 16 or wild type fetal liver cells after transfer. (e) Survival of secondary recipients of trisomy 16 or wild type bone marrow cells from primary recipients.



Figure 5. Peripheral blood analyses of trisomy 16 primary recipients

Flow cytometry of peripheral blood from trisomy 16 and wild type primary recipients was performed to quantify the percentage of B220-positive B cells (a) and Thy1.2-positive T cells (b) in the peripheral blood. Complete blood cell counts of peripheral blood from trisomy 16 and wild type primary recipients was performed to determine red blood cell count (c), mean corpuscular volume (MCV) (d), mean corpuscular hemoglobin (MCH) (e), mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration (MCHC) (f), hemoglobin content (g) and platelet counts (h). The composition of the leukocyte population was evaluated by automated differential for trisomy 16 and wild type primary recipients (i).



Figure 6. Macrocytic anemia in trisomy 16 primary recipients

Plots of red blood cell number versus mean corpuscular volume (MCV) of all trisomy 16 primary recipients and wild type primary recipients (a) and all trisomy 19 and wild type primary recipients (b) at all times evaluated in Figure 5.

to the end of the initial experiment. Trisomy 16 bone marrow HSCs failed to reconstitute secondary recipients (Figure 4e). We conclude that trisomy 16 HSCs have a substantial fitness defect that is at least in part due to a decreased ability to proliferate.

Trisomy 19 primary and secondary recipients show few phenotypes

Analysis of animals reconstituted with trisomy 19 fetal liver cells revealed that trisomy 19 HSCs contributed most of the white blood cells observed in the primary recipients (Figure 7a). However, complete blood cell counts indicated that trisomy 19 primary recipients also exhibit leukopenia when compared to radiation chimeras reconstituted with cells from their wild type littermates (Figure 7b). In contrast to trisomy 16 reconstituted animals, trisomy 19 primary recipients had a normal hematocrit (Figure 7c) and no red blood cell defects (Figure 8c-g), did not show macrocytic anemia (Figure 6b) but harbored fewer platelets compared to primary recipients reconstituted with wild type HSCs (Figure 8h). Although white blood cell counts were reduced in trisomy 19 primary recipients, the proportion of the blood comprised of each white blood cell type was not significantly perturbed (Figure 8 a,b,i). Despite these minor defects in specific hematopoietic lineages, mice transplanted with trisomy 19 HSCs showed no difference in survival in either the primary transfer of fetal liver cells or the secondary transfer of bone marrow cells isolated from the primary recipients (data not shown). Furthermore, secondary recipient mice showed no obvious peripheral blood defects (Figure 7d-f; Figure 9), except for a slightly weaker initial engraftment after 4 weeks (Figure 7d). We confirmed the trisomic karyotype of these peripheral blood cells after secondary transfer by metaphase spreads (data not shown) to ensure that the aneuploid donor cells remained trisomic. Thus, unlike trisomy 16, trisomy 19 is well-tolerated in the hematopoietic lineage, with no difference in survival and little difference in peripheral blood cell counts in both primary and secondary recipient mice.



Figure 7. Peripheral blood analyses of trisomy 19 primary and secondary recipients

For trisomy 19 or wild type primary recipients, the percentage of CD45.2 positive cells in the peripheral blood (a), white blood cell count (b) and hematocrit (c) was determined. For trisomy 19 or wild type secondary recipients, the percentage of CD45.2 positive cells in the peripheral blood (d), white blood cell count (e) and hematocrit (f) was determined.



Figure 8. Peripheral blood cell counts of trisomy 19 primary recipients

Flow cytometry of peripheral blood from trisomy 19 and wild type primary recipients was performed to quantify the percentage B220-positive B cells (a) and Thy1.2-positive T cells (b) in the peripheral blood. Complete blood cell counts of peripheral blood from trisomy 19 and wild type primary recipients was performed to determine red blood cell counts (c), mean corpuscular volume (MCV) (d), mean corpuscular hemoglobin (MCH) (e), mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration (MCHC) (f), hemoglobin content (g) and platelet counts (h). The composition of the leukocyte population was evaluated by automated differential for trisomy 19 and wild type primary recipients (i).



Figure 9. Peripheral blood cell counts of trisomy 19 secondary recipients

Flow cytometry of peripheral blood from trisomy 19 and wild type secondary recipients was performed to quantify the percentage of B220-positive B cells (a) and Thy1.2-positive T cells (b) in the peripheral blood. Complete blood cell counts of peripheral blood from trisomy 19 and wild type secondary recipients was performed to determine red blood cell counts (c), mean corpuscular volume (MCV) (d), mean corpuscular hemoglobin (MCH) (e), mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration (MHCH) (f), hemoglobin content (g) and platelet counts (h). The composition of the leukocyte population was evaluated by automated differential for trisomy 19 and wild type secondary recipients (i).

BubR1^{H/H} HSCs undergo stem cell exhaustion upon serial transplantation To evaluate the long-term regenerative potential of BubR1^{H/H} HSCs, we utilized bone

marrow HSCs, as BubR1^{H/H} mice survive to adulthood (Baker et al., 2004). Like BubR1^{H/H} fetal liver HSCs, BubR1^{H/H} bone marrow HSCs show no fitness defects in *in vivo* competition assays and are found at similar numbers to their wild type littermates (Figure 10). As these cells have already migrated from the fetal liver to populate the bone marrow of an adult mouse, we considered this to be a more significant proliferative challenge than transfer of fetal liver cells. Additionally, fetal liver HSCs have been shown to repopulate irradiated recipients more effectively than bone marrow HSCs (Harrison et al., 1997; Morrison et al., 1995). BubR1^{H/H} bone marrow HSCs contributed most of the peripheral white blood cells in primary recipient mice (Figure 11b). The animals were mildly leukopenic but exhibited no other blood defects (Figure 12).

To further challenge BubR1^{H/H} HSCs we performed a serial bone marrow transfer (Figure 11a). Transfer of bone marrow cells from a primary BubR1^{H/H} bone marrow recipient into secondary lethally irradiated recipients yielded a range of phenotypes (Figure 11c). While the donor contributed most of the peripheral white blood cells in mice transferred with wild type cells (on average 83.5% at 12 weeks, n=5), some secondary recipient mice reconstituted with BubR1^{H/H} HSCs had strong donor contribution (86% at 12 weeks), some mice had weak donor contribution (18% at 12 weeks) and some mice had an intermediate level of donor contribution (66% at 12 weeks). Interestingly, secondary recipient mice with weak BubR1^{H/H} donor contribution were quite healthy, having the highest white blood cell count and the highest levels of B cells amongst BubR1^{H/H} secondary recipients (Figure 13). Peripheral blood analysis provided an explanation for this observation. The blood of animals with weak contribution of



Figure 10. BubR1^{H/H} adult bone marrow HSCs show no fitness defects

CD45.2 BubR1^{H/H} or wild type littermate bone marrow cells were co-transferred with an equal number of bone marrow cells from a common CD45.1 donor mouse of the same age into a lethally irradiated CD45.1 recipient. Peripheral blood was sampled at indicated times and the percentage of the white blood cell population contributed by each donor was quantified by flow cytometry with antibodies against CD45.1 and CD45.2 (a). Ratios of the average percentage of the peripheral blood reconstituted by the BubR1^{H/H} bone marrow cells to the average percentage of the peripheral blood reconstituted by wild type littermate bone marrow cells at all indicated times (b). (c) Quantification of the percentage of CD150⁺ Sca-1⁺, CD117⁺, CD48⁻ cells in the bone marrow of adult BubR1^{H/H} mice and wild type littermates (n=3 for each).



Figure 11. $BubR1^{H/H}$ bone marrow HSCs undergo stem cell exhaustion upon serial transplantation

(a) Serial transplantation of $BubR1^{H/H}$ bone marrow cells to primary, secondary and tertiary recipients. (b – d) CD45.2 adult $BubR1^{H/H}$ bone marrow cells were serially transplanted into lethally irradiated primary, secondary and tertiary CD45.1 recipients. The percentage of the peripheral blood that is CD45.2 positive was determined in primary (b), secondary (c) and tertiary (d) recipients at the indicated times.

BubR1^{H/H} HSCs was comprised of CD45.1 positive cells, presumably descendants from rare recipient HSCs that survived irradiation. There are several reasons why BubR1^{H/H} HSCs could be losing their ability to reconstitute the hematopoietic lineages upon serial transfer. First, the proliferative potential of these HSCs could be impaired; perhaps these cells do not have the same serial repopulation potential as wild type cells. Another possibility is that that BubR1^{H/H} HSC pool could be becoming progressively more aneuploid as the number of cell divisions it performs increases, such that the level of an euploidy in the HSCs and/or the descendants of the HSCs reaches such high levels that these cells are no longer compatible with effective proliferation. To distinguish between these possibilities, we performed single cell sequencing of peripheral blood cells to determine the karyotype of the peripheral blood of one BubR1^{H/H} secondary recipients. All 17 cells sequenced were euploid, indicating that the phenotypes we observed may not be due to an increase in an uploidy in the cells derived from BubR1^{H/H} HSCs. While more cells should be sequenced to confirm this finding, these data suggest that an uploid cells produced by BubR1^{H/H} HSCs are unable to effectively contribute to the peripheral blood of secondary recipients. This indicates that BubR1^{H/H} HSCs are less fit than wild type HSCs in this context, although if this decrease in fitness is due to an increase in aneuploidy in HSCs that decreases their proliferative potential or some other molecular cause remains to be determined. However, this decreased replicative potential is consistent with the progeroid nature of the BubR1^{H/H} mouse model (Baker et al., 2004).

The results of the secondary transplantations indicate that BubR1^{H/H} HSCs lose their regenerative potential with time. This would allow the rare euploid CD45.1 recipient HSC that survived irradiation to repopulate the hematopoietic system. To test this, we performed a tertiary transfer with bone marrow cells derived from secondary recipients with a high, intermediate and



Figure 12. Peripheral blood analyses of BubR1^{H/H} primary recipients

Complete blood cell counts of peripheral blood from BubR1^{H/H} and wild type primary bone marrow recipients were performed to determine white blood cell counts (a). Flow cytometry was performed to quantify the percentage B220-positive B cells (b) and Thy1.2-positive T cells (c) in the peripheral blood of primary recipients. Complete blood cell counts further determined hematocrit (d), red blood cell counts (e), mean corpuscular volume (MCV) (f), mean corpuscular hemoglobin (MCH) (g), mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration (MCHC) (h), hemoglobin content (i) and platelet counts (j). The composition of the leukocyte population was evaluated by automated differential for BubR1^{H/H} and wild type primary recipients (k).

low contribution of BubR1^{H/H} HSCs to the animal's peripheral blood. Mice that received bone marrow from secondary recipient donors with strong BubR1^{H/H} peripheral blood contribution did not survive the tertiary transfer (0% survival after 4 weeks, n=5). Mice that received bone marrow from donors with weak or intermediate BubR1^{H/H} peripheral blood contribution showed increased survival (60% and 80%, respectively after 16 weeks, n=5 for each condition); however, peripheral blood analysis of all mice that survived the tertiary transfer revealed that virtually no cells were derived from the CD45.2 BubR1^{H/H} donor, but rather were derived from some surviving CD45.1 HSCs from a recipient (Figure 11d). This is in contrast to the tertiary recipients that received bone marrow from secondary recipients with wild type bone marrow, which had on average a 71.6% contribution from the wild type donor after 16 weeks (n=7). This finding demonstrates that all types of aneuploidy evaluated, both constitutional trisomy and randomly generated aneuploidies caused by an increase in chromosome mis-segregation frequency, adversely affect the fitness of HSCs. Lineage-specific developmental defects contribute to this phenotype in some cases that are likely due to chromosome-specific effects, for example the B cell defect observed with trisomy 16 HSCs. However, proliferation defects are at least in part responsible for this decrease in stem cell fitness.



Figure 13. Peripheral blood analyses of BubR1^{H/H} secondary recipients

Complete blood cell counts of peripheral blood from BubR1^{H/H} and wild type secondary bone marrow recipients were performed to determine white blood cell counts (a). Flow cytometry was performed to quantify the percentage B220-positive B cells (b) and Thy1.2-positive T cells (c) in the peripheral blood of secondary recipients. Complete blood cell counts further determined hematocrit (d), red blood cell counts (e), mean corpuscular volume (MCV) (f), mean corpuscular hemoglobin (MCH) (g), mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration (MCHC) (h), hemoglobin content (i) and platelet counts (j). The composition of the leukocyte population was evaluated by automated differential for BubR1^{H/H} and wild type secondary recipients (k).

Discussion

Here we have tested Boveri's "chromosome theory of tumorigenesis" hypothesis *in vivo* to determine whether aneuploid karyotypes provide a fitness advantage to cells that allows them to hyperproliferate and thus leads to cancer. We set up a transplantation system that allowed us to directly compare the fitness of HSCs harboring either constitutional aneuploidies or a mutation that leads to the generation of cells harboring random aneuploidies with isogenic euploid controls.

We found that trisomy 16 fetal liver HSCs are much less fit than euploid HSCs and show phenotypes characteristic of proliferation defects when challenged to reconstitute irradiated euploid recipients. In contrast, lower levels of aneuploidy are better tolerated in the hematopoietic lineage, namely cells derived from trisomy 19 and BubR1^{H/H} HSCs. In fact, we observed a correlation between the severity of fitness defects and the level of aneuploidy present in the blood. Furthermore, mice reconstituted with trisomy 19 HSCs showed very mild phenotypes, even after serial transplantation.

However, the relatively fit BubR1^{H/H} HSCs begin to show more severe phenotypes upon repeated proliferative challenge. Recent studies have shown that murine HSCs divide very infrequently and utilize numerous, more differentiated progenitors cells to sustain long-term hematopoiesis (Busch et al., 2015; Sun et al., 2015), providing a potential explanation as to why repeated challenges are needed to reveal the fitness defects of aneuploidy in an HSC population in which only a subpopulation of cells are aneuploid. In the same vein, perhaps further serial transplantation of trisomy 19 HSCs will make a proliferative defect apparent. Thus, our *in vivo* fitness analysis of primary aneuploid cells does not support Boveri's hypothesis. Aneuploidy *per se* in the hematopoietic lineage is not a driver of proliferation and does not increase cellular fitness. Rarely, it is, at best, a fitness neutral condition.

Mouse chromosome 16 is the closest whole chromosome mouse homolog to human chromosome 21. Trisomy 16 has a dramatic effect on mouse HSC fitness, as it affects all hematopoietic lineages, particularly the B cell lineage. In light of this finding, we speculate that the increased numbers of megakaryotcyte and erythroid progenitors observed in DS fetal livers and individuals with TMD is not because this lineage is favored by trisomy 21 but rather because the negative fitness effect of trisomy 21 is less pronounced on this lineage than on others, i.e. the precursors to the B cell lineage. However, it remains possible that triplication of some genes on chromosome 21 do contribute to the hyperproliferation of certain hematopoietic lineages. For example, triplication of HMGN1 has been implicated in B cell transformation (Lane et al., 2014). Trisomy 21 is also observed in non-DS leukemia (Mitelman et al., 1990; Cheng et al., 2009; Hama et al., 2008). It will be interesting to determine whether particular aneuploidies can contribute to tumorigenesis in specific oncogenic contexts or in the presence of aneuploidytolerating mutations. The model system we have established here will permit effective molecular dissection of the effect of aneuploidy on the development of leukemias and lymphomas.

Materials and Methods Mouse strains

The mouse strains utilized in (Williams et al., 2008)were backcrossed for at least 10 generations into the C57BL/6J background from Jackson Laboratory to generate congenic strains. Strains used to generate trisomic embryos were B6.Cg-Rb(6.16)24Lub/JAmonJ or B6.Cg-Rb(13.16)1Mpl/JAmonJ and B6.Cg-Rb(16.17)7Bnr/JAmonJ (Trisomy 16) and B6.Cg-Rb(5.19)1Wh/JAmonJ and B6Ei.Cg-Rb(9.19)163H/J (Trisomy 19). All male compound heterozygous mice were mated with C57BL/6J females to generate trisomic animals. BubR1^{H/H} mice were a generous gift from Dr. J.M. van Deursen. Embryos from all strains were collected at embryonic days E13.5 – E15.5 by timed matings (See Appendix). Recipient mice were 6-8 week old B6.SJL-*Ptprc^aPepc^b*/BoyJ (CD45.1) mice from Jackson Laboratory. All animal studies and procedures were approved by the MIT Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

Sample preparation and karyotyping

Fetal livers were removed from embryos by dissection. Samples were homogenized by pipetting and passage through a 70 μm mesh filter, frozen down in FBS + 5% dimethylsulfoxide and stored in liquid nitrogen. For BubR1^{H/H} embryos and adult mice, tissue samples were sent to Transnetyx (Cordova, TN) for genotyping using the protocol described previously (Baker et al., 2004). For trisomic embryos, mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs) were derived, and karyotype was determined by metaphase spreads of MEFs as described previously (Williams et al., 2008). Karytoype was confirmed by qPCR of genomic DNA derived from MEF cell pellets. Briefly, cells were digested 4-16 hours at 55°C in 10 mM Tris pH 8.0, 100 mM NaCl, 10 mM EDTA pH 8.0, 0.5% SDS solution with 0.4 mg/ml proteinase K. Genomic DNA was precipitated with isopropanol, washed with 70% ethanol, resuspended in double deionized water, and treated at 95°C for 5 minutes. qPCR was performed on DNA samples by mixing Takara SYBR *Premix Ex*

Taq II (Tli RNase H Plus, ClonTech, Mountain View, CA) master mix with the primers described in Table 1, and amplified using a LightCycler 480 II (Roche). Samples were normalized to the copy number-invariant reference gene *Glucagon* (GCG) as described in (Ballester et al., 2013). Genes amplified were selected based on low propensity for copy number variation (She et al., 2008) and chromosomal location, and primers were designed to amplify across intron-exon boundaries.

Hematopoietic reconstitutions

For all reconstitution experiments, mice were closely monitored for signs of bone marrow failure and rapid weight loss. All protocols for treating irradiated mice were outlined by MIT's Division of Comparative Medicine. Whole body irradiation was performed using a 137^{Cs} irradiator (γ cell 40) at a dose rate of ~ 100 cGy/min.

For competition assays and hematopoietic reconstitution experiments, recipient mice were irradiated with a 12 Gy total dose administered as a split dose of 8 Gy followed by a second dose of 4 Gy 3 hours later. Fetal liver cells were thawed in Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium supplemented with 2% FBS and counted on a Cellometer Auto T4 automated hemacytometer (Nexelcom). Viability was assessed by propidium iodide exclusion using a FACSCalibur flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson). 10⁶ total live cells were injected intravenously in Hank's Balanced Salt Solution.

Recipient mice for colony forming unit spleen assays were irradiated with 9.5 Gy administered as a single dose. Fetal liver cells were then prepared and injected as described above. 7-8 days after injection, spleens were harvested from recipients and then fixed overnight in Bouin's fixative. Spleens were sectioned into 5 μ m and stained with hematoxylin and eosin. Slides were then scanned on a Leica Aperio slide scanner, and area was measured using ImageJ. To control

for small residual white blood cell nodules in the spleen, sections of spleens from irradiated mice that were not transferred with cells were also analyzed. We determined the average background colony size to be 0.336% total spleen area, and colonies larger than this average were considered CFU-S colonies.

Recipient mice for homing assays were irradiated with 8.5 Gy administered as a single dose. After thawing, fetal liver cells were labeled with CM-DiI (Life Technologies) according to the manufacturer's instructions, and then evaluated for degree of labeling and viability by propidium iodide exclusion with an LSR II flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson). $2x10^6$ live cells were injected intravenously, and bone marrow was harvested by flushing the long bones 24 hours after injection. The proportion of labeled cells in the bone marrow was evaluated on an LSR II flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson).

Recipient mice for bone marrow transfers were irradiated with 9.5 Gy, administered as a single dose. Bone marrow cells were flushed from the donor's long bones with IMDM + 2% fetal bovine serum. Red blood cells were lysed in ACK Lysing Buffer, then white blood cells were counted. Mice were then reconstituted by intravenous injection of 10^6 cells in Hank's Balanced Salt Solution.

Peripheral blood analysis

For complete blood cell count, peripheral blood was collected with heparinized capillary tubes into EDTA-coated Microvette 100 tubes (Sarstedt). Blood was then analyzed on a HemaVet 950FS (Drew Scientific). Peripheral blood for flow cytometry analysis was collected with heparinized capillary tubes into sodium heparin diluted in PBS. Red blood cells were lysed in ACK Lysing Buffer, then washed in Hank's Balanced Salt Solution + 2% fetal bovine serum. Cells were then incubated with antibodies according to the manufacturer's specifications, and

then analyzed with a FACSCalibur or LSR II flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson). Antibodies used are listed below and were all obtained from BioLegend: CD45.1 (A20), CD45.2 (104), CD45R/B220 (RA3-6B2), CD90.2/Thy-1.2 (53-2.1).

HSC quantification

Fetal livers and bone marrow cells were harvested, genotyped or karyotyped, processed and counted as described above. Fetal liver HSCs were quantified as described previously (Kim et al., 2006). Bone marrow HSCs were quantified as described previously (Kiel et al., 2005). Antibodies used are listed below and were all obtained from BioLegend: CD150 (TC15-12F12.2), CD48 (HM48-1), Sca-1 (E13-161.7), CD117 (2B8), CD3ε (145-2C11), Ly-6G/Ly-6C (Gr-1) (RB6-8C5), B220/CD45R (RA3-6B2), Ter-119, CD5 (53-7.3), CD8a (53-6.7).

Single cell sequencing

Peripheral blood was collected from one transplantation chimera reconstituted with FL-HSCs derived from a BubR1^{H/H} embryo and a common euploid CD45.1 donor. Blood was processed as described above, and BubR1^{H/H} white blood cells were sorted using a MoFlo cell sorter (Beckman-Coulter) using a CD45.2 antibody. CD45.1 cells were excluded using a CD45.1 antibody. Single cells were then picked, prepared, sequenced and analyzed as described in (Knouse et al., 2014).

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank the Swanson Biotechnology Center at the Koch Institute for Integrative Cancer Research; Paul Danielian and Christian Pallasch for advice and technical assistance; the MIT Division of Comparative Medicine diagnostic lab for technical assistance; Jie Wu for help with bioinformatics analysis; Jan van Deursen for generously providing the Bub1b^{H/H} mouse strain; David Housman, Michael Hemann and Jianzhu Chen for discussions and advice; and

Jianzhu Chen, Ömer Yilmaz, and members of the Amon lab for critical reading of this manuscript. This work was supported by the Kathy and the Curt Marble Cancer Research Fund and in part by the Koch Institute Support Grant P30-CA14051. S.J.P. was supported by an NSF Graduate Research Fellowship. A.A is an investigator of the Howard Hughes Medical Institute and the Glenn Foundation for Biomedical Research.

Table 1. Primers used for karyotyping qPCR

Chromosome	Gene	Forward Primer	Reverse Primer	Source
2	Glucagon (GCG)	5'-AACATTGCCAAACGTCATGATG-3'	5'-GCCTTCCTCGGCCTTTCA-3'	Ballester et al., 2013
X	Glycoprotein M6B (<i>GM6B</i>)	5'-CTCTTCCACCAGCTGATCTACATG- 3'	5'-TCCCGACTCTTAAACTTCAAAACC-3'	Ballester et al., 2013
16	Runt-related transcription factor 1 (<i>RUNX1</i>)	5'-CAGGTATACCTTGGATCAGTGC-3'	5'-CAACACAGCATCTTCTGATGGC-3'	This study
16	Eph receptor A3 (EPHA3)	5'-AGGAATCATCCCAGCAACACAC-3'	5'-GAGAGCAATCTAGTATTGTTCTGGG-3'	This study
16	Oxysterol binding protein-like 11 (OSBPL11)	5'-CCCAATTAAGTGCATACCCAGC-3'	5'-CAAGAGACAGTCAGCAAACACGG-3'	This study
16	Epithelial membrane protein 2 (<i>EMP2</i>)	5'-CTCTGTTCTCATGAATGAGCCTG- 3'	5'-CAGAAAGAATCGAAGGGAGATTG-3'	This study
19	Bestrophin 1 (BEST1)	5'-CAGGGCAGAGGTCATGGTTC-3'	5'-CTGGTGCTCAAGGCAGACCT-3'	This study
19	Ankyrin repeat domain 1 (cardiac muscle) (ANKRD1)	5'-GTGCACATGGAAATGACTGG-3'	5'-TGGGCCACAACTCAATGTTA-3'	This study
19	Oligonucleotide/ oligosaccharide- binding fold containing 1 (OBFC1)	5'-CTGCACGAAACCTTGCATGA-3'	5'-GCCCCGGCTGATCTTAATCT-3'	This study
19	Caspase 7 (CASP7)	5'-CAATCTGCCACTCTGCAACC-3'	5'-CAGCAACATTGAACAGGCT- 3'	This study

References

- Alford, K.A., Reinhardt, K., Garnett, C., Norton, A., Böhmer, K., Neuhoff, von, C., Kolenova, A., Marchi, E., Klusmann, J.-H., Roberts, I., et al. (2011). Analysis of GATA1 mutations in Down syndrome transient myeloproliferative disorder and myeloid leukemia. Blood 118, 2222–2238.
- Babu, J., Jeganathan, K., Baker, D., Wu, X., Kang-Decker, N., and van Deursen, J. (2003). Rae1 is an essential mitotic checkpoint regulator that cooperates with Bub3 to prevent chromosome missegregation. J Cell Biol 160, 341-353.
- Baker, D.J., Jeganathan, K.B., Cameron, J.D., Thompson, M., Juneja, S., Kopecka, A., Kumar, R., Jenkins, R.B., de Groen, P.C., Roche, P., et al. (2004). BubR1 insufficiency causes early onset of aging-associated phenotypes and infertility in mice. Nature Genetics 36, 744–749.
- Ballester, M., Castelló, A., Ramayo-Caldas, Y., and Folch, J.M. (2013). A quantitative real-time PCR method using an X-linked gene for sex typing in pigs. Mol Biotechnol 54, 493–496.
- Boveri, T. (2008). Concerning the origin of malignant tumours by Theodor Boveri. Translated and annotated by Henry Harris. J Cell Sci 121 Suppl 1, 1–84.
- Busch, K., Klapproth, K., Barile, M., Flossdorf, M., Holland-Letz, T., Schlenner, S.M., Reth, M., Höfer, T., and Rodewald, H.-R. (2015). Fundamental properties of unperturbed haematopoiesis from stem cells in vivo. Nature 518, 542-546.
- Cheng, Y., Wang, H., Wang, H., Chen, Z., and Jin, J. (2009). Trisomy 21 in patients with acute leukemia. Am. J. Hematol. 84, 193–194.
- Choi, J.K. (2008). Hematopoietic disorders in down syndrome. International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Pathology 1, 387–395.
- Chou, S.T., Opalinska, J.B., Yao, Y., Fernandes, M.A., Kalota, A., Brooks, J.S.J., Choi, J.K., Gewirtz, A.M., Danet-Desnoyers, G.-A., Nemiroff, R.L., et al. (2008). Trisomy 21 enhances human fetal erythro-megakaryocytic development. Blood 112, 4503–4506.
- David, O., Fiorucci, G.C., Tosi, M.T., Altare, F., Valori, A., Saracco, P., Asinardi, P., Ramenghi, U., and Gabutti, V. (1996). Hematological studies in children with Down syndrome. Pediatr Hematol Oncol 13, 271–275.
- Dixon, N., Kishnani, P.S., and Zimmerman, S. (2006). Clinical manifestations of hematologic and oncologic disorders in patients with Down syndrome. Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet 142C, 149–157.
- Gamis, A.S., and Smith, F.O. (2012). Transient myeloproliferative disorder in children with Down syndrome: clarity to this enigmatic disorder. Br J Haematol 159, 277–287.
- Gropp, A. (1982). Value of an animal model for trisomy. Virchows Arch a Pathol Anat Histol 395, 117-131.
- Gropp, A., Winking, H., Herbst, E.W., and Claussen, C.P. (1983). Murine trisomy: developmental profiles of the embryo, and isolation of trisomic cellular systems. Journal of Experimental Zoology 228, 253-269.
- Hama, A., Yagasaki, H., Takahashi, Y., Nishio, N., Muramatsu, H., Yoshida, N., Tanaka, M., Hidaka, H., Watanabe, N., Yoshimi, A., et al. (2008). Acute megakaryoblastic leukaemia (AMKL) in children: a comparison of AMKL with and without Down syndrome. Br J Haematol 140, 552-561.

Harrison, D.E., and Astle, C.M. (1982). Loss of stem cell repopulating ability upon transplantation. Effects of donor

age, cell number, and transplantation procedure. J Exp Med 156, 1767-1779.

- Harrison, D.E., Zhong, R.K., Jordan, C.T., Lemischka, I.R., and Astle, C.M. (1997). Relative to adult marrow, fetal liver repopulates nearly five times more effectively long-term than short-term. Exp. Hematol. 25, 293–297.
- Hassold, T.J., and Jacobs, P.A. (1984). Trisomy in man. Annu. Rev. Genet. 18, 69-97.
- Herbst, E.W., and Winking, H. (1991). Adoptive transfer of the hematopoietic system of trisomic mice with limited life span: stem cells from six different trisomies are capable of survival. Dev. Genet. 12, 415–422.
- Hitzler, J.K. (2003). GATA1 mutations in transient leukemia and acute megakaryoblastic leukemia of Down syndrome. Blood 101, 4301–4304.
- Jeganathan, K., Malureanu, L., Baker, D.J., Abraham, S.C., and van Deursen, J.M. (2007). Bub1 mediates cell death in response to chromosome missegregation and acts to suppress spontaneous tumorigenesis. J Cell Biol 179, 255–267.
- Kiel, M.J., Yilmaz, O.H., Iwashita, T., Yilmaz, O.H., Terhorst, C., and Morrison, S.J. (2005). SLAM family receptors distinguish hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells and reveal endothelial niches for stem cells. Cell 121, 1109–1121.
- Kim, I., He, S., Yilmaz, O.H., Kiel, M.J., and Morrison, S.J. (2006). Enhanced purification of fetal liver hematopoietic stem cells using SLAM family receptors. Blood *108*, 737–744.
- Knouse, K.A., Wu, J., Whittaker, C.A., and Amon, A. (2014). Single cell sequencing reveals low levels of aneuploidy across mammalian tissues. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 111, 13409–13414.
- Lane, A.A., Chapuy, B., Lin, C.Y., Tivey, T., Li, H., Townsend, E.C., van Bodegom, D., Day, T.A., Wu, S.-C., Liu, H., et al. (2014). Triplication of a 21q22 region contributes to B cell transformation through HMGN1 overexpression and loss of histone H3 Lys27 trimethylation. Nature Genetics 46, 618–623.
- Li, M., Fang, X., Wei, Z., York, J.P., and Zhang, P. (2009). Loss of spindle assembly checkpoint-mediated inhibition of Cdc20 promotes tumorigenesis in mice. J Cell Biol 185, 983–994.
- Mitelman, F., Heim, S., and Mandahl, N. (1990). Trisomy-21 in Neoplastic-Cells. pp. 262-266.
- Morrison, S.J., Hemmati, H.D., Wandycz, A.M., and Weissman, I.L. (1995). The purification and characterization of fetal liver hematopoietic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 92, 10302–10306.
- Mundschau, G., Gurbuxani, S., Gamis, A.S., Greene, M.E., Arceci, R.J., and Crispino, J.D. (2003). Mutagenesis of GATA1 is an initiating event in Down syndrome leukemogenesis. Blood 101, 4298-4300.
- Orkin, S.H., and Zon, L.I. (2008). Hematopoiesis: an evolving paradigm for stem cell biology. Cell 132, 631-644.
- Purton, L.E., and Scadden, D.T. (2007). Limiting Factors in Murine Hematopoietic Stem Cell Assays. Cell Stem Cell 1, 8–8.
- Remeseiro, S., Cuadrado, A., Carretero, M., Martínez, P., Drosopoulos, W.C., Cañamero, M., Schildkraut, C.L., Blasco, M.A., and Losada, A. (2012). Cohesin-SA1 deficiency drives aneuploidy and tumourigenesis in mice due to impaired replication of telomeres. Embo J 31, 2076–2089.
- Segal, D.J., and McCoy, E.E. (1974). Studies on Down's syndrome in tissue culture. I. Growth rates protein contents of fibroblast cultures. J. Cell. Physiol. 83, 85–90.

- She, X., Cheng, Z., Zöllner, S., Church, D.M., and Eichler, E.E. (2008). Mouse segmental duplication and copy number variation. Nature Genetics 40, 909–914.
- Sotillo, R., Hernando, E., Diaz-Rodriguez, E., Teruya-Feldstein, J., Cordon-Cardo, C., Lowe, S.W., and Benezra, R. (2007). Mad2 overexpression promotes aneuploidy and tumorigenesis in mice. Cancer Cell 11, 9–23.
- Stingele, S., Stoehr, G., Peplowska, K., Cox, J.U.R., Mann, M., and Storchova, Z. (2012). Global analysis of genome, transcriptome and proteome reveals the response to aneuploidy in human cells. Mol. Syst. Biol. 8, 1–12.
- Sun, J., Ramos, A., Chapman, B., Johnnidis, J.B., Le, L., Ho, Y.-J., Klein, A., Hofmann, O., and Camargo, F.D. (2015). Clonal dynamics of native haematopoiesis. Nature *514*, 322–327.
- Till, J.E., and McCulloch, E.A. (1961). A direct measurement of the radiation sensitivity of normal mouse bone marrow cells. Radiation Research 14, 213–222.
- Tunstall-Pedoe, O., Roy, A., Karadimitris, A., la Fuente, de, J., Fisk, N.M., Bennett, P., Norton, A., Vyas, P., and Roberts, I. (2008). Abnormalities in the myeloid progenitor compartment in Down syndrome fetal liver precede acquisition of GATA1 mutations. Blood 112, 4507–4511.
- van Ree, J.H., Jeganathan, K.B., Malureanu, L., and van Deursen, J.M. (2010). Overexpression of the E2 ubiquitinconjugating enzyme UbcH10 causes chromosome missegregation and tumor formation. J Cell Biol 188, 83– 100.
- Waterstrat, A., Liang, Y., Swiderski, C.F., Shelton, B.J., and Van Zant, G. (2010). Congenic interval of CD45/Ly-5 congenic mice contains multiple genes that may influence hematopoietic stem cell engraftment. Blood 115, 408-417.
- Weaver, B.A.A., Silk, A.D., Montagna, C., Verdier-Pinard, P., and Cleveland, D.W. (2007). Aneuploidy Acts Both Oncogenically and as a Tumor Suppressor. Cancer Cell 11, 25–36.
- Williams, B.R., Prabhu, V.R., Hunter, K.E., Glazier, C.M., Whittaker, C.A., Housman, D.E., and Amon, A. (2008). Aneuploidy Affects Proliferation and Spontaneous Immortalization in Mammalian Cells. Science 322, 703– 709.

Chapter 3: Conclusions and Future Directions

Sections of this chapter have been reproduced with permission from Cold Spring Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology:

Pfau, SJ and A. Amon. "A system to study aneuploidy *in vivo*." (2015) Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol. 80. *In press*.

Summary of Key Conclusions

In recent years, research evaluating the effects of an uploidy on cell physiology and investigating its role in cancer have greatly increased understanding of this complicated cellular state. A number of model systems have been developed to study the role of chromosomal instability and an uploidy in tumorigenesis. Yet, the results are surprisingly complex (as discussed in Chapter 1), with the conditions sometimes promoting and sometimes inhibiting tumor formation.

By studying aneuploidy *per se*, we have learned that aneuploidy has a profound effect on cells and organisms. By introducing such a large genomic perturbation, a multitude of cellular processes are altered, from transcription and translation, to protein folding and degradation mechanisms. Cells respond with a characteristic stress response, proliferating slowly and upregulating protein degradation pathways. When present in a multicellular organism, this response is often lethal, and the particular genomic doses that are tolerated result in individuals with developmental defects.

To date, much of the work performed to characterize aneuploid cells how been performed *in vitro* or in animals models of Down syndrome. While these systems have greatly increased our understanding of the aneuploid cell condition, they do not provide a complete picture of the general effects of aneuploidy on cell physiology *in vivo*: cell culture systems, while permitting a wide range of aneuploid cell types to be tested, do not recapitulate the complex environment of an organism; and mouse models of DS only permit study of the amplification of genes present on human chromosome 21, making it difficult to distinguish phenotypes due to aneuploidy *per se* from phenotypes due to the amplification of chromosome 21-specific genes.

In this thesis, I sought to address this by setting up an experimental system to study aneuploid cells *in vivo*. By utilizing aneuploid hematopoietic stem cells, I could use transplantation to evaluate the fitness of a range of aneuploid cells *in vivo* in the context of an otherwise euploid organism. I found that aneuploidy is also deleterious in the hematopoietic cell lineage, although some aneuploidies were surprisingly well tolerated. These findings warrant further investigation to find the underlying causes of the phenotypes observed. Furthermore, this system has great potential to assess how aneuploidy affects the kinetics of tumorigenesis in leukemia and lymphoma.

Fitness defects in HSCs scale with degree of aneuploidy

By performing *in vivo* competition assays, I was able to evaluate the relative fitness of three different types of aneuploid HSCs: trisomy 16, trisomy 19 and BubR1^{H/H}. Fetal liver cells from aneuploid embryos or their wild type littermates were competed against fetal liver cells from a common euploid donor embryo. Comparison of each aneuploid donor to a wild type littermate when competed against a common euploid donor revealed that the relative fitness of the aneuploid HSCs scaled with the degree of aneuploidy. Trisomy 16 is the largest genomic amplification, trisomy 19 is an intermediate amplification and BubR1^{H/H} HSCs have the smallest amplification as assessed by single cell sequencing. Correspondingly, trisomy 16 HSCs exhibited severe fitness defects, trisomy 19 HSCs had minor fitness defects and BubR1^{H/H} HSCs showed no difference in fitness when compared to HSCs from wild type littermates.

This result is consistent with other studies in aneuploid yeast strains (Torres et al., 2007) and *in vitro* studies of mouse embryonic fibroblasts (Williams et al., 2008). Together, these findings argue for the role of a general cellular response to aneuploidy that is scaled depending on the size of the genomic imbalance, suggesting that aneuploidy confers similar cellular

phenotypes in many contexts. This general, graded response to aneuploidy occurs not only *in vitro*, but also *in vivo* and in this cell particular type—which is generally thought to be highly regulated by its niche (Morrison and Scadden, 2014)— in the context of an otherwise euploid organism.

In this vein, it would be interesting to further analyze the dynamics of the bone marrow niche during transplantation of aneuploid HSCs. We found that the aneuploid fetal liver HSCs can home to the bone marrow as effectively as wild type cells upon transplantation. We thus hypothesize that the differences in fitness observed in these HSCs can be attributed to decreased proliferative capacity after reaching the niche. This difference in proliferation could be due to the cell's response to an uploidy. However, the nature of the hematopoietic stem cell makes this proliferation defect worthy of further investigation. HSCs rely on signals from other cells to be stimulated to divide (Wang and Wagers, 2011). Perhaps an uploid HSCs are less responsive to the signals being produced by other niche cells, especially if their transcriptional profile is altered to enact the aneuploidy stress response (Sheltzer et al., 2012; Torres et al., 2007). Alternatively, HSCs divide very infrequently and instead rely largely on progenitor cells to produce the peripheral blood (Busch et al., 2015; Sun et al., 2015). Perhaps the defects observed in this study can be attributed to reduced proliferation in the progenitor cell compartment. This is particularly relevant in the case of trisomy 16, where a lineage-specific alteration in proliferation was observed. Whether trisomy 16 has a greater impact on proliferation and differentiation in the B cell lineage than in other lineages should be evaluated.

Cell culture studies have shown that the proteomic imbalances caused by aneuploidy lead to proteotoxic stress, metabolic alterations, increased ROS production and cell cycle delays
(Santaguida and Amon, 2015). These general characteristics of aneuploid cells likely contribute to the decreased proliferative potential and eventual exhaustion of aneuploid HSCs observed.

Trisomy 16 HSCs show severe proliferation defects

We found that trisomy 16 led to greatly reduced HSC fitness in both *in vivo* competition assays and in hematopoietic reconstitution. In particular, we found that mice reconstituted with trisomy 16 had several phenotypes, including macrocytic anemia – a reduction in red blood cell number accompanied by an increase in red blood cell volume that is usually indicative of a proliferative defect – and leukopenia, a reduction in white blood cell counts, that in this casae seems to be due largely to reduced B cell numbers. Similar phenotypes have been observed previously: macrocytosis was detected in individuals with DS (David et al., 1996), and an alteration in B cell progenitors was observed in fetal livers from trisomy 21 fetuses (Roy et al., 2012). As discussed above, further work into characterizing the observed B cell defects in this model is needed to determine which part of the B cell differentiation pathway is affected by trisomy 16. Quantification of the cells that give rise to B cells – pro-B and pre-B cells – in the bone marrow of trisomy 16 recipient mice will be performed as done previously (Hardy et al., 1991) to determine if there is a perturbation in a specific progenitor pool in the B cell differentiation pathway.

Additionally, critical to understanding how aneuploidy affects cellular fitness *in vivo* is to assess the effects of multiple different aneuploidies. Therefore, more trisomic HSCs should be evaluated in reconstitution to determine whether the defects observed for trisomy 16 are more chromosome-specific or more due to the size of the genomic alteration. We now have the means to evaluate trisomy 13 HSCs. Trisomy 13 mice, which harbor a 120 Mbp amplification, can be isolated at E14.5. This genomic amplification is larger than that observed in trisomy 16 (98)

Mbp). Thus, evaluation of trisomy 13 HSC fitness will clarify whether the observed fitness decrease and the specific phenotypes observed from trisomy 16 are dominated by alterations in the dosage of chromosome-specific genes, or by the overall decrease in fitness associated with the aneuploid state, or a combination of both factors. As the initial study found that mice reconstituted with trisomy 13 HSCs showed few specific defects but had the lowest rate of survival (Herbst and Winking, 1991), I anticipate that the general fitness defects of trisomy 16 may be due to aneuploidy-associated phenotypes while the B cell lineage-specific phenotypes may be accounted for by amplification of specific genes.

Trisomy 19 is well-tolerated in the blood

While trisomy 19 showed a minor decrease in HSC fitness in *in vivo* competition assays, it led to very few phenotypes in hematopoietic reconstitution, even upon serial transplantation. This result indicates that aneuploidy can be well tolerated in the hematopoietic lineage in some contexts. However, chromosome 19 is the smallest mouse autosome and thus not as large of a genomic insult as trisomy 16. Furthermore, it has been demonstrated that a single HSC can lead to long term engraftment of a recipient (Krause et al., 2001), and estimates of HSC proliferative potential based on serial transplantation assays predict that HSCs would be able to sustain hematopoiesis for 15-50 lifespans in mice (Harrison and Astle, 1982). While aging associated phenotypes have been observed in the blood (Geiger et al., 2013), these studies suggest that HSCs have a great amount of regenerative potential. Perhaps in our experimental system, we did not challenge the trisomy 19 HSCs enough to be able to detect differential fitness. Further serial transplantation experiments will help evaluate the potential of trisomy 19 HSCs. Additionally, a serial dilution experiment – in which mice are transferred with decreasing numbers of HSCs – may prove a more sensitive way to detect a fitness decrease and determine a dose of cells where 110

trisomy 19-specific phenotypes can be detected. However, it is possible that having a slight decrease in HSC fitness may not result in any observable phenotypes *in vivo* in this experimental system.

BubR1^{H/H} HSCs

Some of the most interesting results from this study were obtained from analysis of the BubR1^{H/H} HSCs. BubR1^{H/H} fetal liver HSCs showed no evidence of decreased fitness by *in vivo* competition assay, despite the presence of aneuploid cells in the peripheral blood (Figure 1a). The same was true of bone marrow HSCs in hematopoietic reconstitution experiments. However, upon secondary transfer of BubR1^{H/H} bone marrow cells from primary recipients, a decrease in fitness was observed, as CD45.1 recipient-derived cells that escaped irradiation began to dominate the peripheral blood of the secondary recipients. Intriguingly, the peripheral blood cells derived from the BubR1^{H/H} donor in secondary recipients were euploid (Figure 1b). These data generate a number of hypotheses about how aneuploidy is tolerated and regulated in these experimental set ups.

First, in the context of an *in vivo* competition assay, aneuploid cells derived from the BubR1^{H/H} donor were observed in the peripheral blood. However, these cells did not show phenotypes characteristic of fitness defects. Furthermore, aneuploidy was not detected in the peripheral blood of secondary recipient mice reconstituted with BubR1^{H/H} bone marrow cells. Aneuploidy may have been observed in the competition assay and not in the bone marrow reconstitution experiments for a few reasons. First, there may be a difference between BubR1^{H/H} fetal liver and bone marrow HSCs. Fetal liver HSCs were isolated at E14.5, and therefore did not experience the remaining week of embryonic development or the first months of life as did the bone marrow HSCs. There is evidence that apoptosis plays a role in the embryonic development





Segmentation plots of single cell karyotypes determined by single cell sequencing of CD45.2 positive peripheral blood cells derived from $BubR1^{H/H}$ fetal liver HSCs from Fig. 1d (a) and from bone marrow HSCs from secondary recipients from Fig. 4c (b). Segmentation plots show the copy number of single cells from chromosome 1 to X relative to a euploid reference on a log_2 scale. Segments above the threshold for whole chromosome gain are shown in red, and segments below the threshold for whole chromosome loss are shown in green. Cells that are classified as aneuploid are indicated on the right by a red asterisk.

of HSCs at earlier stages of development (Orelio et al., 2004); thus, perhaps HSCs undergo further apoptotic elimination or selection at later embryonic stages and the isolated fetal liver cells were not subject to this selective culling. The fetal liver of later stage BubR1^{H/H} embryos should be investigated for evidence of apoptosis to evaluate this possibility.

Additionally, there is evidence for selective repopulation of lymphoid lineages by recipient cells when mutant cells are subject to adoptive transfer (Rivera et al., 2003). Perhaps the aneuploid cells observed in the peripheral blood of the *in vivo* competition recipients were only tolerated because euploid competitor cells could generate enough euploid cells to compensate for the aneuploid cells present. Single cell sequencing of peripheral blood cells isolated from recipient mice of the BubR1^{H/H} recipient mice could provide insight into whether euploid cells buffer aneuploid cells produced by BubR1^{H/H} bone marrow HSCs. Whether these mice harbor aneuploid cells would also shed light on whether there are fundamental differences between fetal liver and bone marrow HSCs in this model as discussed above. In the in vivo competition assays, differentiation of each donor's HSCs into the different blood lineages was not assessed. However, it would also be interesting to evaluate whether BubR1^{H/H} fetal liver HSCs contribute an uploid cells equally to all lineages in these experiments and whether different chromosome-specific aneuploidies are tolerated or notably absent in different lineages. Such data would provide evidence for or against the hypothesis that certain aneuploidies are better tolerated in different hematopoietic lineages. For example, based on our work with trisomy 16, I would expect that BubR1^{H/H}-derived peripheral blood cells harboring trisomy 16 would be more likely to be myeloid than lymphoid. While such an experimental system would be rather low-throughput because it would rely on random mis-segregation events, it would provide incredible insight into how aneuploidy is tolerated in the hematopoietic system. Further such

analysis could provide hints as to which genes are especially dosage-sensitive in the proper regulation of specific hematopoietic lineages.

Perhaps the difference between BubR1^{H/H} fetal liver and bone marrow HSCs is due to differences in experimental timing. The competition assay mice were sequenced 16 weeks after transfer, while secondary recipient mice about one year after transfer. Perhaps the BubR1^{H/H} HSCs giving rise to aneuploid peripheral blood cells in the secondary recipient have already undergone stem cell exhaustion by this time, and there are no longer any aneuploid HSCs contributing to the peripheral blood. Thus, the peripheral blood of secondary recipient mice should be assessed for the presence of both aneuploid HSCs and peripheral blood cells at an earlier time point. However, we think this hypothesis is less likely, as single cell sequencing of HSCs and peripheral blood cells from a BubR1^{H/H} adult mouse reveals very little aneuploidy as well (data not shown). Additionally, it is possible that these mice restored BubR1 function through mutation. While this is unlikely as the alteration of the gene that causes this loss of function phenotype is the insertion of an exon with a STOP codon that contains both splice donor and acceptor sites (Baker et al., 2004), it should still be evaluated to rule out this possibility.

Most intriguingly, however, this discrepancy between fetal liver and bone marrow HSCs could be due to selective elimination of aneuploid cells in the hematopoietic lineage (in the absence of buffering by additional euploid donor cells) or loss of engraftment potential due to increased levels of HSC aneuploidy. BubR1^{H/H} bone marrow HSCs may lose fitness with successive transfers without giving rise to aneuploid cells due to increased selection against aneuploid cells in the hematopoietic lineage. Perhaps the BubR1^{H/H} HSCs are becoming more aneuploid as they are continually challenged to proliferate, and these aneuploid HSCs are being selectively eliminated or are giving rise to aneuploid cells that are eliminated by the immune 114

system. However, in the absence of an active culling mechanism for aneuploid cells, aneuploid HSCs that arise from the BubR1^{H/H} mutation may not be able to efficiently produce differentiated cells to be detectable in the peripheral blood by a small sample. Further, aneuploid HSCs may not be fit enough to reconstitute further recipients and so when challenged to home and proliferate in a serial reconstitution experiment, they fail to engraft and therefore do not end up contributing to the recipient. Thus, BubR1^{H/H} HSCs will be diluted out with each serial transfer.

To evaluate these possibilities, BubR1^{H/H} HSCs and peripheral blood cells from each donor and recipient should be quantified and sequenced to determine if HSC numbers are progressively decreasing and to assess the prevalence of aneuploidy in each of these cell types. *In vivo* competition assays could also be performed with cells from primary and secondary recipient mice to evaluate their relative fitness after serial transplantation. Additionally, to determine whether aneuploid cells are being actively eliminated in the hematopoietic lineage, we could inhibit apoptosis in HSCs by overexpressing an anti-apoptotic protein such as Bcl-2, transfer HSCs into a recipient mouse and then karyotype cells derived from BubR1^{H/H} HSCs by single cell sequencing to determine whether aneuploid cells new before evident. Finally, evaluation of an additional CIN model in serial reconstitution– for example, mice harboring the Cdc20^{AAA} mutation (Li et al., 2009), a gain of function allele that is resistant to spindle assembly checkpoint inhibition – could be used to distinguish between the possibility that BubR1 itself has a role in reconstitution or whether chromosomal instability and the aneuploid cells that result from mis-segregation are responsible for the observed experimental outcomes.

Regardless of the reason for this discrepancy, this model will prove a useful and versatile tool for evaluating the effect of a wide range of aneuploidies on HSCs fitness. If we find

evidence for an active culling mechanism for aneuploid cells, this could also provide insight into mechanisms for organisms to detect aneuploid cells.

Testing the role of aneuploidy in leukemia and lymphoma

The reason why cancer cells are aneuploid remains a mystery. However, adaptation of this cellular system could provide a unique way to assess the effects of a range of aneuploid cells on tumorigenesis *in vivo*. HSCs can be transduced *in vitro* and then transplanted into irradiated recipients. If transduced with oncogenes, this system can be used to induce leukemias and lymphomas (Hemann et al., 2005; Schmitt et al., 2000; 2002).

As a proof of principle experiment, I transduced trisomy 16 fetal livers and fetal livers from wild type littermates with either GFP or a vector containing a mutant allele of human myc that is found in Burkitt's lymphoma followed by and internal ribosome entry site and GFP (Figure 2a) as in (Hemann et al., 2005). As this system is dependent on cell proliferation in vitro and trisomic cells have proliferation defects, it was important to determine whether this cell type would be amenable to retroviral infection. I transferred infected cells into lethally irradiated recipients and monitored them for several months. Indeed, I found I was able to induce a lymphoma-like disease in one recipient each of either wild type cells or trisomy 16 cells transduced with myc-T58A (Figure 2b, c). These mice succumbed at 84 days and 90 days after transfer, respectively. Both exhibited splenomegaly, with the mouse transferred with wild type cells displaying macroscopic infiltration into the liver, and the mouse transferred with trisomy 16 cells experiencing paralysis of the back legs. Thus, I was able to generate a hyperproliferation in these fetal liver-derived cells which exhibited some features of lymphoma cells (Adams et al., 1985; Hemann et al., 2005), demonstrating the feasibility of this model system. Although the initial throughput is low, leukemias and lymphomas are often transplantable and amenable to 116



Figure 2. Pilot experiment transducing trisomy 16 fetal livers with myc-T58A

(a) Trisomy 16 or wild type litter mate fetal livers were cultured to permit retroviral infection of HSCs with an expression vector containing either EGFP or human myc-T58A-IRES-EGFP. After infection, cells were co-transferred into recipient mice with a small dose of wild type bone marrow cells to reduce lethality due to irradiation. Recipient mice were monitored over time for evidence of lymphoma. (b) Histology showing hematoxylin and eosin staining of spleens from a wild type mouse, the mouse receiving trisomy 16 myc-T58A, and the mouse receiving wild type myc-T58A. Infiltration of the spleen by lymphoma cells – particularly in the wild type sample – is evident by the expansion of highly pigmented blue cells. (c) Infiltration of lymphoma cells is evident in the wild type myc-T58A (middle).

manipulation in culture, making this a potentially powerful system to assess the role of cellular aneuploidy in tumorigenesis in the future. This system will greatly expand the range of our *in vivo* analysis model, allowing us to assess the combinations of many aneuploidies and oncogenes on the kinetics of transformation in leukemia and lymphoma in mice and enabling us to test the effect of aneuploidy-targeting drugs (Tang et al., 2011) in aneuploid blood cancers.

Concluding Remarks

Aneuploidy is a cellular state associated with human conditions characterized by both developmental defects and hyperproliferation. In this thesis, I have described my efforts to establish a system to assess the consequences of cellular aneuploidy *in vivo* using hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Evaluation of three different types of aneuploid HSCs has demonstrated that relative fitness of aneuploid HSCs correlates with the size of the genome that is present in excess, a trend observed previously in several *in vitro* systems. However, the reasons why this fitness trend is observed *in vivo* are complex: some aneuploid cells are greatly impaired in rather specific ways, some are largely unaffected and some require repeated challenge to demonstrate fitness defects. Uncovering the reasons for why this range of

phenotypes is observed may provide molecular insights into the pathogenesis of Down syndrome hematopoietic perturbations and excitingly has the potential to reveal aneuploidy surveillance mechanisms in a highly selective organ system. I hope that future work using this system as both a means to characterize new aneuploid models and to assess the role of aneuploidy in cancer will provide us with a deeper knowledge of the impact of aneuploidy on cellular growth and physiology *in vivo* and enable systematic dissection the impact of aneuploidy on tumorigenesis in hematologic cancers to better clarify the precise role of aneuploidy in cancer.

References

- Adams, J.M., Harris, A.W., Pinkert, C.A., Corcoran, L.M., Alexander, W.S., Cory, S., Palmiter, R.D., and Brinster, R.L. (1985). The c-myc oncogene driven by immunoglobulin enhancers induces lymphoid malignancy in transgenic mice. Nature 318, 533–538.
- Baker, D.J., Jeganathan, K.B., Cameron, J.D., Thompson, M., Juneja, S., Kopecka, A., Kumar, R., Jenkins, R.B., de Groen, P.C., Roche, P., et al. (2004). BubR1 insufficiency causes early onset of aging-associated phenotypes and infertility in mice. Nature Genetics 36, 744–749.
- Busch, K., Klapproth, K., Barile, M., Flossdorf, M., Holland-Letz, T., Schlenner, S.M., Reth, M., Höfer, T., and Rodewald, H.-R. (2015). Fundamental properties of unperturbed haematopoiesis from stem cells in vivo. Nature 518, 542–546.
- David, O., Fiorucci, G.C., Tosi, M.T., Altare, F., Valori, A., Saracco, P., Asinardi, P., Ramenghi, U., and Gabutti, V. (1996). Hematological studies in children with Down syndrome. Pediatr Hematol Oncol 13, 271–275.
- Geiger, H., de Haan, G., and Florian, M.C. (2013). The ageing haematopoietic stem cell compartment. Nat Rev Immunol 13, 376–389.
- Hardy, R.R., Carmack, C.E., Shinton, S.A., Kemp, J.D., and Hayakawa, K. (1991). Resolution and characterization of pro-B and pre-pro-B cell stages in normal mouse bone marrow. J Exp Med 173, 1213–1225.
- Harrison, D.E., and Astle, C.M. (1982). Loss of stem cell repopulating ability upon transplantation. Effects of donor age, cell number, and transplantation procedure. J Exp Med 156, 1767–1779.
- Hemann, M.T., Bric, A., Teruya-Feldstein, J., Herbst, A., Nilsson, J.A., Cordon-Cardo, C., Cleveland, J.L., Tansey, W.P., and Lowe, S.W. (2005). Evasion of the p53 tumour surveillance network by tumour-derived MYC mutants. Nature Cell Biology 436, 807-811.
- Herbst, E.W., and Winking, H. (1991). Adoptive transfer of the hematopoietic system of trisomic mice with limited life span: stem cells from six different trisomies are capable of survival. Dev. Genet. 12, 415–422.
- Krause, D.S., Theise, N.D., Collector, M.I., Henegariu, O., Hwang, S., Gardner, R., Neutzel, S., and Sharkis, S.J. (2001). Multi-organ, multi-lineage engraftment by a single bone marrow-derived stem cell. Cell 105, 369– 377.
- Li, M., Fang, X., Wei, Z., York, J.P., and Zhang, P. (2009). Loss of spindle assembly checkpoint-mediated inhibition of Cdc20 promotes tumorigenesis in mice. J Cell Biol 185, 983–994.
- Morrison, S.J., and Scadden, D.T. (2014). The bone marrow niche for haematopoietic stem cells. Nature 505, 327-334.
- Orelio, C., Harvey, K.N., Miles, C., Oostendorp, R.A.J., van der Horn, K., and Dzierzak, E. (2004). The role of apoptosis in the development of AGM hematopoietic stem cells revealed by Bcl-2 overexpression. Blood 103, 4084–4092.
- Rivera, A., Chen, C.-C., Dougherty, J.P., Ben-Nun, A., and Ron, Y. (2003). Host stem cells can selectively reconstitute missing lymphoid lineages in irradiation bone marrow chimeras. Blood 101, 4347–4354.
- Roy, A., Cowan, G., Mead, A.J., Filippi, S., Bohn, G., Chaidos, A., Tunstall, O., Chan, J.K.Y., Choolani, M., Bennett, P., et al. (2012). Perturbation of fetal liver hematopoietic stem and progenitor cell development by trisomy 21. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 109, 17579–17584.

- Santaguida, S., and Amon, A. (2015). Short- and long-term effects of chromosome mis-segregation and aneuploidy. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 16, 473–485.
- Schmitt, C.A., Rosenthal, C.T., and Lowe, S.W. (2000). Genetic analysis of chemoresistance in primary murine lymphomas. Nat Med 6, 1029–1035.
- Schmitt, C.A., Fridman, J.S., Yang, M., Baranov, E., Hoffman, R.M., and Lowe, S.W. (2002). Dissecting p53 tumor suppressor functions in vivo. Cancer Cell 1, 289–298.
- Sheltzer, J.M., Torres, E.M., Dunham, M.J., and Amon, A. (2012). Transcriptional consequences of aneuploidy. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 109, 12644–12649.
- Sun, J., Ramos, A., Chapman, B., Johnnidis, J.B., Le, L., Ho, Y.-J., Klein, A., Hofmann, O., and Camargo, F.D. (2015). Clonal dynamics of native haematopoiesis. Nature 514, 322–327.
- Tang, Y.-C., Williams, B.R., Siegel, J.J., and Amon, A. (2011). Identification of aneuploidy-selective antiproliferation compounds. Cell 144, 499–512.
- Torres, E.M., Sokolsky, T., Tucker, C.M., Chan, L.Y., Boselli, M., Dunham, M.J., and Amon, A. (2007). Effects of Aneuploidy on Cellular Physiology and Cell Division in Haploid Yeast. Science 317, 916–924.
- Wang, L.D., and Wagers, A.J. (2011). Dynamic niches in the origination and differentiation of haematopoietic stem cells. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 12, 643-655.
- Williams, B.R., Prabhu, V.R., Hunter, K.E., Glazier, C.M., Whittaker, C.A., Housman, D.E., and Amon, A. (2008). Aneuploidy Affects Proliferation and Spontaneous Immortalization in Mammalian Cells. Science 322, 703– 709.

Appendix: Effects of backcrossing on trisomic embryonic lethality

Sections of this appendix have been reproduced with permission from Springer and Cold Spring Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology:

Gropp, A. (1982). Value of an animal model for trisomy. Virchows Arch a Pathol Anat Histol 395, 117–131.

Pfau, SJ and A. Amon. "A system to study aneuploidy *in vivo*." (2015) Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol. 80. *In press.*

Introduction

To generate trisomic embryos, we employ a genetic system that relies on Robertsonian translocations (described in Chapter 1). This breeding scheme was originally developed by Alfred Gropp and colleagues (Gropp et al., 1972). Gropp and colleagues discovered that feral house mice caught in Switzerland had 26 chromosomes instead of the 40 chromosomes typically associated with the species (Gropp et al., 1969). This mouse, called the "tobacco mouse" because of its dark brown coat color, was initially thought to be a different species due to its different number of chromosomes and its reduced fertility when mated with laboratory strains. However, further analysis of the chromosomes by cytogenetics and matings with other wild caught mouse populations revealed that these mice had the same complement of chromosomes as other mice but that it was comprised in part by 7 Robertsonian translocations (Gropp et al., 1972; Hsu and Benirschke, 1970). A number of other Robertsonian translocations have since been isolated from wild caught feral mouse populations in a number of regions in Europe, Africa and Asia (Capanna and Castiglia, 2004), enabling the isolation of most combinations of Robertsonian translocations for laboratory use.

Initial characterization of all possible trisomic mice generated using the Robertsonian translocations revealed that this condition is generally embryonic lethal, with different trisomies experiencing lethality at different developmental stages ((Gropp, 1982), Figure 1). However, this group did observe live birth of some animals trisomic for chromosomes 16, 18 and 19.

All of these studies were performed on a wild hybrid background: they were outcrossed to laboratory strains to isolate specific chromosomes. Such mating procedures typically result in "hybrid vigor," or heterosis, a condition of increased fitness due to heterozygosity of alleles at many loci (Birchler et al., 2006). While this system makes study of trisomic embryos easier



Figure 1. Embryonic lethality of original trisomic strains (reproduced from Gropp, 1982)

Characterization of trisomic mouse strains isolated using specific combinations of Robertsonian chromosomes revealed that trisomy is generally embryonic lethal in mice. Different trisomies have different embryonic survival times depending on the chromosome, and initial studies observed live birth of three trisomic strains.

because of increased fitness, it can make further genetic study of the progeny of these strains difficult to interpret due to a wide range of genetic variability (Simpson et al., 1997). Mating strategies used to reduce this variability include the use of inbred syngeneic strains, or mouse lines that have been maintained for hundreds of generations by breeding siblings (Silver, 1995). This results in homozygosity of all alleles in the genome – except when *de novo* mutations arise – but also results in decreased fitness, called an inbreeding depression (Charlesworth and Charlesworth, 1987). This decreased fitness is thought to be due to, among other things, fixation 125 of deleterious alleles in the strain background and a reduced ability to respond to environmental challenges. Thus, backcrossing, or crossing mice carrying a genetic marker of interest with mice of an established inbred strain for many filial generations, reduces genetic variability of strains – making phenotypes easier to interpret – but also results in decreased fitness.

Our lab undertook the effort of backcrossing a number of mouse strains harboring Robertsonian translocations into the inbred mouse strain C57BL/6J. While it would reduce the genetic variability in all of our experiments, it was important to perform backcrossing for my research project in particular because of graft-versus-host disease. Graft-versus-host disease occurs during bone marrow transplantation when donor-derived T cells recognize the recipient as "non-self" and begin attacking recipient cells (Shlomchik, 2007), often resulting in death or a chronic autoimmune-like condition following transplantation. While this is a major problem in human bone marrow transplants, the use of inbred strains eliminates this issue in mice by using syngeneic donors. Therefore, backcrossing the Robertsonian strains into an inbred line was especially important for the reconstitution experiments: it both reduces lethality and ensures the phenotypes observed are due to differences in the donor HSCs and are not a consequence of chronic graft-versus-host disease. However, backcrossing also led to generally reduced fitness in the trisomic embryos derived from the Robertsonian strains. To evaluate the impact of backcrossing on trisomic embryo fitness, I documented the results of my efforts to isolate embryos by timed matings for trisomies 13, 16 and 19.

Results

Timed matings were employed to harvest trisomic embryos at a developmental stage where hematopoietic stem cells could be isolated from fetal livers at E13.5 or E14.5. Matings are timed by observation of a vaginal mating plug in the morning, and embryos were dissected from females that appeared pregnant 13 to 14 days later.

Trisomic embryos can be distinguished by some major morphological characteristics: trisomic embryos are hypomorphic and generally paler than their wild type littermates and exhibit nuchal edema, a build-up of fluid on the spine (Gropp et al., 1983; Williams et al., 2008). Thus, trisomic embryos can be immediately distinguished from their wild type littermates by morphological observation (although karyotype of embryos deemed trisomic is always later confirmed by chromosome spreads and qPCR as described in Chapter 2). Embryos that die midgestation are resorbed into circulation over the course of a few days and can be detected in the uterine horn during this time (Flores et al., 2014). A previous study detected on average about 1.5 resorbed embryos between E13.5 and E15.5 in 60% of 3-7 month old C57BL/6J female mice mated with wild type C57BL/6J mice (Holinka et al., 1979), and C57BL/6J average litter size at birth is 6.2 pups (Nagasawa et al., 1973). Because trisomy is embryonic lethal over a range of a few days (Figure 1), resorptions are frequently observed when isolating trisomic embryos. To determine the range of embryonic lethality after backcrossing, I tabulated the number of wild type, trisomic and resorbed embryos from each mating.

Trisomy 13 embryos were not reliably isolated

Male mice that were compound heterozygotes for the 11.13 and 13.16 Robertsonian translocations were mated with wild type C57BL/6J females. These matings were not very productive (Figure 2). Most matings did not result in pregnancy, even though ~58% resulted in a visible mating plug (Figure 2a). Only one trisomy 13 embryo was isolated from the pregnant females that resulted (Figure 2b); thus adoptive transfer of trisomy 13 was not performed in this



Figure 2. Timed matings for trisomy 13 were not productive

We aimed to isolate trisomy 13 embryos at E13.5 (a) Timed matings with 11 different 11.13/13.16 compound heterozygous males yielded very few pregnancies, despite producing a strong or weak mating plug nearly 60% of the time. (b) Of the females that became pregnant as a result of the timed mating, only 5.3% of these pregnant females (1/19) produced a trisomy 13 embryo between E12.5 and E15.5. (c) Of the 19 pregnancies observed, 12 pregnant females produced only wild type embryos with no evidence of embryo resorption, 6 pregnant females had both wild type embryos and resorbed embryos, and 1 pregnant female produced wild type embryos and one trisomy 13 embryo with no resorptions.

study. Analysis of the number of wild type, trisomic and resorbed embryos isolated from each pregnant female reveals no evidence of resorption in 11/19 pregnancies (Figure 2c). The average litter size including resorptions from these pregnancies was 7.3, and litters with resorptions had on average 1.83 resorptions per litter (range 1-5). Because trisomy 13 was only isolated from \sim 5% of pregnant females, the absence of resorptions in most pregnant females suggests that backcrossing of may have moved the mid-point of embryonic lethality for trisomy 13 to earlier than E13.5. This is a significant decrease in fitness, as initial characterization of trisomy 13 found that the mid-point of embryonic lethality for this strain was around E17.5 (Figure 1). However, this decreased production of trisomy 13 embryos could also be due to several other factors specific to these particular Robertsonian translocations (see Discussion).

Trisomy 16 embryos have decreased fitness

Robertsonian translocations were mated with wild type C57BL/6J females. About 56% of matings resulted in pregnancy (Figure 3a), and of those pregnancies, about 41% resulted in litters with trisomy 16 embryos (Figure 3b). Analysis of the number of wild type, trisomic and resorbed embryos isolated from each pregnant female that produced embryos between the ages of E13.5

Male mice that were compound heterozygotes for the 6.16 or 13.16 and 16.17



Figure 3. Timed matings for trisomy 16 reveal shift in embryonic lethality

We aimed to isolate trisomy 16 embryos at E14.5 (a) Timed matings with 25 different 6.16/16.17 or 13.16/16.17 compound heterozygous males yielded resulted in pregnancy about 56% of the time. (b) Of the females that became pregnant as a result of the timed mating that produced embryos between E13.5 and E15.5, about 40% yielded trisomy 16 embryos. (c) These pregnant females produced resorbed embryos in nearly all cases.

and E15.5 reveals resorption in nearly all pregnancies, with slightly less than half of litters producing trisomy 16 embryos (Figure 3c). The average litter size including resportions for these pregnancies was 6.6, and litters with resorptions had on average 2.1 resorptions per litter (range 1-6). This result argues that backcrossing may have moved the mid-point of embryonic lethality

to around E14.5. This is also a significant decrease in fitness. Although the mid-point of embryonic lethality in trisomy 16 observed previously was about E17.5 (Figure 1), the authors report observation of trisomy 16 at birth (Gropp et al., 1974).

Trisomy 19 embryos also show decreased fitness

Male mice that were compound heterozygotes for 5.19 and 9.19 Robertsonian translocations were mated with wild type C57BL/6J females. About 55% of matings resulted in pregnancy (Figure 4a), and of those pregnancies, about 48% resulted in litters with trisomy 19 embryos (Figure 4b). Analysis of the number of wild type, trisomic and resorbed embryos isolated from each pregnant female that produced embryos between the ages of E13.5 and E15.5 reveals resorption in most pregnancies, with about half of litters producing trisomy 19 embryos (Figure 4c). The average litter size including resportions for these pregnancies was 7.3, and litters with resorptions had on average 2.25 resorptions per litter (range 1-5). This result argues that backcrossing may have moved the mid-point of embryonic lethality to slightly later than



Figure 4. Timed matings for trisomy 19 reveal shift in lethality

We aimed to isolate trisomy 19 embryos at E14.5 (a) Timed matings with 15 different 5.19/9.19 compound heterozygous males yielded resulted in pregnancy about 55% of the time. (b) Of the females that became pregnant as a result of the timed mating that produced embryos between E13.5 and E15.5, about 48% yielded trisomy 19 embryos. (c) These pregnant females produced resorbed embryos in most cases.

E14.5. Again, this is a significant decrease in fitness. The mid-point of embryonic lethality in trisomy 19 observed previously was about E17.5 (Figure 1); however, the authors also report numerous observations of trisomy 19 at birth (Gropp et al., 1974).

Discussion

The breeding data presented here indicates that backcrossing Robertsonian chromosomes into the C57BL/6J background has led to a shift in the mid-point of embryonic survival for trisomies 13, 16 and 19. This can make generation of trisomic fetal liver cells challenging, especially given that trisomy 16 and 19 fetal livers on average yield about 50% and 70% fewer cells than the livers isolated from their wild type littermates, respectively (data not shown).

While backcrossing likely led to a decrease in fitness, there are a number of factors that could have also influenced this shift in survival in addition to inbreeding. If trisomy segregated in a Mendelian fashion, we would expect about 1/3 of embryos surviving to the later stages of embryonic development to be trisomic (monosomies die very early in development, see Figure 1). However, variable rates of chromosome mis-segregation were observed in the original hybrid strains both for different Robertsonian translocations and in male and female mice ranging from 4 to 26% (Gropp et al., 1974). We have not evaluated the rate of chromosome mis-segregation in these strains after backcrossing; however, the presence of multiple resorbed embryos in most litters suggests that trisomic embryos are being produced. Additionally, we chose to use male

compound heterozygotes to generate trisomic embryos even though their chromosome missegregation rate is lower than females because they could be mated multiple times. However, recent breedings with female compound heterozygotes harboring the 11.13 and 13.16 Robertsonian chromosomes has successfully yielded several trisomic embryos at E13.5 (Pei-hsin Hsu, personal communication), suggesting that mis-segregation rate – or male sterility – in these compound heterozygotes may be an additional factor limiting embryo production. Thus, more analysis of trisomy 13 is warranted to more precisely evaluate the mid-point embryonic lethality of this aneuploidy.

Additionally, we did not attempt to isolate embryos at earlier or later stages, even though our results indicate that about half of pregnancies for trisomies 16 and 19 between E13.5 and E15.5 produce trisomic embryos while nearly all contain resorbed embryos. Thus, our data provide us with only an estimate for embryonic survival. We do not know how many trisomic embryos would be observed after E15.5 and before E13.5. Yet, it is also possible that backcrossing has led to a narrowing of the window of lethality due to reduced genetic variability. Regardless, these data demonstrate that backcrossing of the Robertsonian chromosomes has led to decreased embryonic fitness. Furthermore, additional histological analysis of these embryos could reveal more defined causes of the embryonic lethality, as backcrossing may have reduced some of the genetic variability that was present in initial characterizations.

Materials and Methods

Mouse strains

Strains used to generate trisomic embryos were B6.Cg-Rb(11.13)4Bnr/JAmonJ and B6.Cg-Rb(13.16)1Mpl/JAmonJ (Trisomy 13), B6.Cg-Rb(6.16)24Lub/JAmonJ or B6.Cg-Rb(13.16)1Mpl/JAmonJ and B6.Cg-Rb(16.17)7Bnr/JAmonJ (Trisomy 16) and B6.Cg-Rb(5.19)1Wh/JAmonJ and B6Ei.Cg-Rb(9.19)163H/J (Trisomy 19). B6Ei.Cg-Rb(9.19)163H/J was backcrossed into the C57BL/6EiJ background. All other strains were backcrossed at least 10 times into the C57BL/6J background.

Timed matings of compound heterozygous males

Compound heterozygous males were mated with young C57BL/6J females. The mice were mated for 4 consecutive nights, and females were monitored every morning for evidence of a mating plug. After the fourth night, the mice were separated. Evidence of pregnancy was evaluated between 6 and 10 days after separation, and embryos were isolated from mice that appeared pregnant. Female mice that did not appear pregnant were re-mated with a different male at least 28 days after initial mating date, and male mice were kept solitary at least one week per month.

Isolation of trisomic embryos

Embryos from pregnant females were isolated at described previously (Williams et al., 2008). MEFs were made from mice that were identified as trisomic, and these cells were karyotyped by metaphase spreads and qPCR as described in Chapter 2.

References

- Birchler, J.A., Yao, H., and Chudalayandi, S. (2006). Unraveling the genetic basis of hybrid vigor. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 103, 12957–12958.
- Capanna, E., and Castiglia, R. (2004). Chromosomes and speciation in Mus musculus domesticus. Cytogenetic and Genome Research 105, 375-384.
- Charlesworth, D., and Charlesworth, B. (1987). Inbreeding depression and its evolutionary consequences. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 18, 237–268.
- Flores, L.E., Hildebrandt, T.B., hl, A.A.K., and Drews, B. (2014). Early detection and staging of spontaneous embryo resorption by ultrasound biomicroscopy in murine pregnancy. 12, 1–12.
- Gropp, A. (1982). Value of an animal model for trisomy. Virchows Arch a Pathol Anat Histol 395, 117–131.
- Gropp, A., Giers, D., and Kolbus, U. (1974). Trisomy in the fetal backcross progeny of male and female metacentric heterozygotes of the mouse. i. Cytogenet Cell Genet 13, 511–535.
- Gropp, A., Tettenborn, U., and Lehmann, von, E. (1969). Chromosomenuntersuchungen bei der Tabakmaus (M. poschiavinus) und bei Tabakmaus-Hybriden. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 25, 875–876.
- Gropp, A., Winking, H., Herbst, E.W., and Claussen, C.P. (1983). Murine trisomy: developmental profiles of the embryo, and isolation of trisomic cellular systems. Journal of Experimental Zoology 228, 253–269.
- Gropp, A., Winking, H., Zech, L., and Müller, H. (1972). Robertsonian chromosomal variation and identification of metacentric chromosomes in feral mice. Chromosoma 39, 265–288.
- Holinka, C.F., Tseng, Y.C., and Finch, C.E. (1979). Reproductive aging in C57BL/6J mice: plasma progesterone, viable embryos and resorption frequency throughout pregnancy. Biol. Reprod. 20, 1201–1211.
- Hsu, T.C., and Benirschke, K. (1970). Mus poschiavinus (Tobacco mouse). In An Atlas of Mammalian Chromosomes, (New York: Springer).
- Nagasawa, H., Miyamoto, M., and Fujimoto, M. (1973). [Reproductivity in inbred strains of mice and project for their efficient production (author's transl)]. Jikken Dobutsu 22, 119–126.

Shlomchik, W.D. (2007). Graft-versus-host disease. Nat Rev Immunol 7, 340-352.

- Silver, L.M. (1995). Mouse genetics: concepts and applications. (Oxford University Press).
- Simpson, E.M., Linder, C.C., Sargent, E.E., Davisson, M.T., Mobraaten, L.E., and Sharp, J.J. (1997). Genetic variation among 129 substrains and its importance for targeted mutagenesis in mice. Nature Genetics 16, 19– 27.
- Williams, B.R., Prabhu, V.R., Hunter, K.E., Glazier, C.M., Whittaker, C.A., Housman, D.E., and Amon, A. (2008). Aneuploidy Affects Proliferation and Spontaneous Immortalization in Mammalian Cells. Science 322, 703– 709.